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U.S. SENATE,
SELECT COMNSITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS,

Washington D.C..

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:40 a.m., in room 5110,
Dasen Office Building, Senator James AboureZk (chairman of the
committee) presiding. a

Present: Senators Abourezk, Metzenbaum, and Hatfield._
Staff- present: Alan Parker, chief .counsel; Barbaia Berger,

attorney; and Keith Kennedy, professional staff member.
Chairman ABOITREZIC. The hearing will come to order.
This is a hearing on recognition of Indian tribes.`The number of

the legislation is SI 2375. Because we have a great many witnesses
and we are not going to be able to go pastia-little beforb noon The
rule is 11 30 I Will not read my prepared statement, I NVill put my
prepared -Statement in dip record without reading it, as an example
for all the witneAses who are about to testify today.

I also plaice in the record a copy of. S. 2375, the bill under consider-ation this morning.
[The opening statement of Chairman Abourak and S. 2375 follow:]

(I)



Cre of the greatest needs in the field of Indian Law may is

and uniform method to 'mused in determining which Indian i

tribal-groups are to be id-lauded within the Federal-Indian reletionshiP,
- .

,Failure on the part of the United States to acknowledge the existence of

certain Indian tribes has not been pr it on grounds of law, justice, or

equity, but rather hassbeen due to a lack of clarity and consistencyln those.

federal laws and regulations relating to the standards and criteria upon which

this relationship.shouid be based. The result of this uncertainty is that today

over IOU of the N4tion's 400 tribes are totally overlooked in the administration

of the Federal IndiL trust ,responsibility.

S. 2375 establishes admunistrative procedure and guidelines to

be followed by the 17%astruant of the Interior in its dec4ion to ack_ncskedge a -

federal reiati8hship with certain Indian Tribes, It does not address the needs

of tribes whose ielationship with-; the federal govyrnment has been terminatedr.

That-issue 'ill to the sUbj_ t of future legislation, This bill is not the

answer to a long and confused issue of law and fact,' nor is it an attempt to

resolve significantly underlying policy questions which need to be worked out

over a longer period of time. ther, the intent of this bill in initiating

a process for deteisrining tribal existence is to fjilfill a longstanding federal

responsibility, the neglect of which is documented in the American Indian Policy

-Raview Commission's. report. The cAteria specified in this bill which will be

applied by the Interior apartment in evalLuting all petitions from tribal groups

have teen carefully developed in the context of the history of the federal relationship



imortant to note that this bill is primarily concerned

With three things; First, it directs the Se&ethry of thdmInterior to estnblieh

a separate office within that department forthepurpe*e of resolving the question

of the tenee of certain Tedian tripes. Second, the bill gives Congressional

guidance to the Executive Department on what thd Federal policy should be in ad--

dressing this issue. 11r_ the bill expands the Seeretuy of the Interior's

authority to reestablish relatinna** with certain Indian tribal groups. The

lnterior Department has bean making a serious attempt to do so through the regula-

tion prpcess and I commend the Administration's pjlicy of starting-with a clean

slate and refusing to be bound by confusing and conilictin'A state-rents of. the past.

HOWeVer, it will be several months before those regulati(tes adopted and imple,

rented and even then it unlikely that the regulations Will encorpass within the

Federal-Indian relationship the majority of those'Indian tribal groups who need

essihtsnce the most.

S. 2375 continues to base pc _mledgemnt of tribal existence upon

th6 establishment of a government to government relationship. It does not initia_

a plueess for identifying all Indians/5n the United States, but does establish a

mechanism for determining which Indian tribal group* are to be included within

Federal-Indian relationship. Questions involving such areas as the status of a

tribe relative to -states, the range of services to to delivered, the

definition of trihal membership, and the issue of a land base will be the subject

of negotiations which can take as long as necessary.

This bill has been criticised because it does not direct the Secretary

of the Ulterior to establish a reservation or all newly acknowledged tribes, in-

cluding placing lands in trust. However, as a matter of policy issue at stake here,

it is riot a necessary provision and the reservatTon' status of tribes shall be the

subject of a case by case determination. It should be noted- that there are only

about 27 unrecognized tribes which have tribal land holdings.



'Mere have also been co6cerns expressed that this

encourage matiy trAes whose existence has not been prdviously ackTiewledged to

assert `claims. =de r the Nuninteroourse Act. However, the Crsmittee has re-
,

3eA_=lierthiS question and feels confident that ihe majoritpof Such elaAme

have already teen identif and this bill will not resultin ddentifition

additional tribeswho will than file land claims Futher, a determination

that a petitioning group is a tribe ud.thie the scope of this Act dos not affect

grog's right to assert a claim under the Sbnintercourse tht, nor is it- .

to The Courts have shown that if a tribe has a claim under the Non-

i,tlereolime Act,.the status of the tribeeill be determined hi the jnd4Cial
1,

prdoess of the claim.

Finally, I would like to emphasize that a bill of this nature is

long overdue. The Federal Covenment has neglected its responsibility long

enough, and it is time to afford an opportunity to Indian tribalgroups to

r'esolve once and for all the issue of whether they are a tribe and should be

so treated by.the United States



5Tri CONGRESS
SERMON

Mr.

S 75

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

DECEMBER 15,1977

inttroduced tlic following bill; which was read twice and referred
et C-ozninittee on Indian Affairsto the

A BILL
To establish an administrative procedure. and guidelines to be

followed by the Department of the Interior in its decision

to acknowledge the existence of certain Indian tribes.

3. Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

- 2 lives of the United States of At erica in Congress assembled,

3 PINDIN08

4 -C The Congress, after careful study of the

5

6

8

9

10

history of American Indian policy, finds that

(1) There are numerous Indian tribes who have not

been accorded a Federal relationship, including the

services and protections provided pursuanfit to the

Federal-Indian trust responsibility. This ft itt% to fic-

knlwledge a Federal relationship with those tribes has

I



not been premised on grounds of justice, or equity,
2 but rather has been due to .a lack of clarity and consist-

,

4

ency in dose Federal ,laws and regulations relating to
the standards and d-criteria upon which this ielationship

5 should be based.

Failnre on the part of the United States to
7 acknowledge a Federal relationship with certain Indian

tribes has created confusion regarding eligibility for
9 goverment:IF services, such uncertainty leaving many

10 tribes otherwise eligible for services without adequate
11 . governmental assistance.

12 (3) In order to equitably determine which Indian
13 tribal groups are to 'be included within the Federal-
14 Indian relationship, an administrative procedure and

policy gui ines to be followed by the Department of
16 the Interior its decision to acknowledge the'existence
17

18

of certain Indian tribes must be established. This

acknowledgment must. continue to be premised upon
19 the establishment of a government-to-government rela-
20 tionship with Indian tribes.

21 (4) Any mechanism established by Congress must
be., based upon carefully 'developed criteria which will

23 affort petitioning. tribal groups an opportunity to resolve
24 once and for all the issue of whether they are a tribe
25 and should be so treated by the United State. Such

1 0



1 congressional action shall not entail a 'diminishment or -.

services and assistance to those tribes 'whose existence

is already acknowledged.

4 SEC. 3. (a) s used in tkis

5

the term®

1) "'Ulan" means a member of or a descendant

6 s of tiny North lmucrtan Indian tribal group or Alaska

7 Nativef v flat e.

8 ;'Secretary" nwans the Secretary

9 Interior,

10 SEC. 4, (a) There is hereby established within the De-

ll partnient of the Interior a special investigative office (here-

referred to in this Act as the "Office") , the duties of

13 which are set forth below in , op 4 (b) . The Office shall

14 he headed by a Director who tall be,,aprinteA by the

15 Secretary, and who shall he compensated at the rate pro-

16 vidcd tpr level. III of the Executive Schedule pay .rates (5 -

17 t.S.C, 5314) . The Director is authorized to appoint and fix

18 the compensation of such employees as now be ilea

19 early out the functions of the Office.
-4

20 (b) It shall be the function of die Office, among

21

22 ( contact, '1 the t velvc -month period follow

the date of enactment of this Act, all known Indian

24 tribal groups iii the United States whose existence has

25 not been previously ackno d by the Department of



4

the Interior, in 'ding those listed in &apt .11 of the

American Indian ,Poliey. Beview.:Commissio report.

The OlEce shall inform: dill sueli tiiii LI tottp-s :-their

4 fot eknoWleagmeut-:of tribal exist-

enee by The Federal ("overtie(' nd shall report the

results' of its efforts in cm-text-ion therewith to the ap-

7 propriate conaniftees cif the Congress, the S -Try tary,

8 and the Assistant Secretary for Indian Affai

'9 - statements from unacknowledged tribal

10 groups, provide necessary technical- assistance for the

preparation of those statetnents, investigate the petition-

12 iug tribal group's historical background and Indian
13 identity for verification purpoScs, _report findings of such

14 investigation to the Secretary, assist tribes in the o_rgani

15ratiot
concerns to the. appropriate delrirtntettts or a5encies of

17 the Fed( ral (_; eminent; and

d enrollro it of their members, and refer tribal

18 review all petitions for acknowledgment of
19 b tl eNistence presently pending before the Bureau of

'Fujian - chairs and to allow the petitioning group to
revise the petition to satisfy t he guidelines

22 sTpeciiied in this .\ et. The priority date the

petition shall be that of the original filing date.

24 fter t eccivingr airy` In titian for acknowledgment
.

9 of tribal existence, withOut regarcl to the form thereof, the

12



4

5

6

9

Office shall offer` technical assistrrnee to the aToup 'to i6vesti

ante its status. Suchinvestigiitiow at least include it4Cit-
,

tion- to the definitional -fiketors set forth in section '5 of thi?;

Act. All correspondence received by the Bureau of.,,Indian

Affairs from unacknowledged tribal groups shall be directiZ

to, crud routed through, the.Office.

7 (d) Within twcr years of receipt of an-,Indian tribal

8 groups petition, the thee shall iibniit a written preliminary
AMP.-

9 'report to the petitioning Indian group. Upon re tpt- of

this report, the, group shall have sixty days to respond.

includiug,au manlike to present oral U1011111Cla to -r=ebut

12 the eridentI rel etl. upon, The °nice-. shall have thirty

1 days after petitamer.s response final. report to

11

14 be subtaitted to the petitioner and the Secretary , such report

15

16 '-endotse or reject the findings of the ,Office containedin such

to be utiblished iri the Federal Register. The Secretary` shall

17 report vithin i nirhuths follri ying the receipt by him of

-` +1$ such repot

19 (e) If the Secret. ar i` deternthres, on the basis 0 .such

20 report, that, am p is an Indian tribal nti1y within

21 the_ purview , fIie Secretary shall desiguate such

group d a federally acknowledged Indian tribe. icI

publication by the Secretary of that fact in the Federal

21 Ire %ister, tribe, shall be entitled' to all the rights privi-

25 ties, In in fit', said other services which other



1 federally acknowled r.cl .Indian tribes are. eligible to receive
by reason of their sta

4 rotary tI

5

7'

S,

determination by either the Office or the Sec-,

group is not an Indian tribe shall Ifc'made iii

writing to the p roup and shall specify ;Nhy the

nip does, not mfor to the definitional factors in section 5
of this Act. ny decision b3.1 the Secretary shall be re -* w-
affle the United States, district court with the burden of

' 9 proof ott the Lithe(' Statics to establish that the petitioners.do

10, tint meet the oritetia specified in this 1eL,Legal fees shall be
ii paid by the 1 nit ed States to any petitioning groitp whose

,12 tribal ekisteuce is aflirivatively determined matter of
13^ law and fact by the court.

34 'deffial of'anv petition shall not preclude an
15 Indian group frout,resubmitting a, petition at any time in the
16. future.

O(1) pon certification by the Secretary that a grout
18 an -Indian it4i1 the trib6 .Atall develop a membership roll.
19 The piocc;s ertitting the roll shall entail public notices,
20 the formation of tribal committees to bear individuals' claims,

21 of direct tribal descent of a specified degree, and written
,Y) Niatcitic NID 111111111i l.T1- I i I Wat 1011 AWhich MU

23 t.orded h) the Bureau- of Indian. Affairs as well as by the

he tribe, lhe Office shall provide
2,5 technical ussistance for the development of a membership roll.

24 trihc. .1t

14



'11

(i) Annual budget requests for appropriations for any

fiscal year froM the Department of the Intjtipr shall state
.

3 the funds whi4.1 have been directed to servicing (hos ibes

4 whose existence was 'acknowledged in:the preceding fiscal

5 year.

SEC. 5. The followilfg definitional factOrs shall be

relied upon by the -Office and the Secretary in (4(4

8 whether a group is an Indian tribe for the purposes of this

9 Act. The group shall conform to faetors (1) and and at

Io least one additional factor:

11. ( 1 ) the group has been identified as "Indian, Na-

five American, or 'Aboriginal" consistently and for a

13 protracted period of tine, but in any event for a period

II . of no less than forty-four years. Such continuing Indian

15 identity May include identification as a division of, corn-

bination of, Dr confederatidn with, other specific Indian

17 tribes. Evidence to be MIA upon in deterinining the

18 's continuing Indian identity shall include but not/

19, limited to any of the following:(
4

repeated identificatio s Indian by Fed-

era_ atthorifies;

(B) longstanding re

23 ecatnents based on identificationidentifiication oaf the. group as
-

24 Indian;

95. (e) repeated dealings with a county, parish, or

1



1

3

6

10

12

4

other local governments in unique relationship

based on the group's Indian identity;

(TO identification as Indian by (records in

courthouses, churelws, or schools;

(E) identification as Indian by thropolo-

, hfstorians, or other scholars;

(F)' identification as Indian in newspapers and

books ;,

(G) any other evidence deemed relevant by

the Officnor the Secretary.

11 (2) the group exhibits evidente

12 tribal governmental influence or authority over the mem-

13 hers of the group. This evident shall show that the
14 group has exercised pojiticA1l influence or authority Over

15 its members thriough 3 tribal council or other structure
16 which the group has used as its own form' of government

17 or as a means to determine its membership. :Such evi-.

18 deuce shall include traditi6nal social or political strue-
.,

19 tures or organizations unique to American Indians

20 (3 the group utilizes an identified American
21 Indian language or shows other clear indications of

Indian cultural n.

(4) the group lots held Collective rights in tribal

lands or funds, whether ori it

nated a tribe,

P,

expressly deAig-

.



1 (5) the group has been treated as an IrneliIn tribe

by other Indian..tribes or groups, This factor shall be

evidenced by written state---:ents from ., --- ay' ac-

-knowledged tribe; stating tht-- they have related to the

Anacknowledked tribal group for purposes conne 1ed

vitt' any intertribal activity.,

the group has had treaty relations with
.±.-s Uilcted Stales, pall States, or preez(isting cOlordal, -

9 or territorial governments. "Treaty relations" shall In-

clude any 'formal relationship based on a government's

acknowledt.:,rment of th Indian g- -1p's seParate or

status.. Satiaaction Criterior shall

1-e prim4 facie eviden of tribal eXisten

the group 11.1-ts' laien.ideutilled or refer ..d

an Indian tribe or designated Indian by o_

14

15

itf grcss or Executive order which 'provided for, or other-
(

wise affected or identified the 'goveritincidal stranture, .

jurisdiction, or property of theiribal group in a special

or unique relationship to the Federal (10VernMent. PCs-
1

lion of a group as Indian by such Act of Congress

21 or ExeciutiVP order shall be prima facie videnee of tribal

existence.
;;

(h) The Secretary shall havehate. the authority to tielinostl-

edge an [letertnincs is Tndiftn

18

19

20

2 7.213 0 - 7ii .



__0

Upon AGE this Act, the Secretary shall

publish in file Federal Register a list of all federally acknowl-

edged I dian. tribes

4 annual Iy .'

SRC Ther _:e hereby aut wrized tar be appropriated5

_ a

such list, to be ppdated and published

G such stuns

7 this Acj..-

may he lic .sary to carry out the. provisim of

1
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,Chtlirman ,ktiounrIzic If witnesses want to rend their prepared
statements, I Would ask them to do that after 11 :30. Prior to that, 0.
I would ask the witnesses to put in their own words how they feel
about the legislation, whether it should be changed, vetoed, or what- ,

ever, That will leave time for questions fort all the-witnesses who are
scheduled today.

Our first witness will he George Goo 'Deputy Assistant
Secretary of the InteriorIndian Affairs.

STATEMENT OF GEORGE GOODWIN, DEPUTYASSISTAiTT SECRETARY
OF TEl INTERIORINDIAN AMIRS, ACCOMPANIED BY SCOTT
KEEP, ASSOCIATE SOLICITOR'S OFFICE, INDIAN:AFFAIRS, AND
JOIM SHAPARD, TRIBAL GOVERNMENT SPECIALIST, OFFICE OF
TRIBAL GO vERNMENT. SERVICES

Mr. .Goonwix. Mr. Chairman, I have with me this morning Scott
Keep, from our Associate Solicitor's Office in Indian Affairs; and also
John Shapard, Tribal Government Specialist from our Office of
Tribal Government Services.

Briefly, the Deptiotment of the Interior is currently in the process of
developing administrative procedtires on the It C know en t ques-
tion that is addresseil in S. 2375, I would like -to inform,the committee,
that / great deal of consultation has gone on on the subject with
tribal leaders throughout the country: Federal and State officials,
and also with tribal government groups.

We have conferred with a number of petitioners also; as well:as
member; of your staff, regarding the recognition questioq, and legal
representatives of the petition groups,. Further, a nationiff conferenee

-; was held recently jointly, with the National Congress- of American
Indians and our staff on the question of Federal recognition. That
meeting was concluded very recently.

I would like to emphasize:at this point that we feel there is a great
deal of cooperation expressed with those Indian tribes and Federal
agencies on- the overall recognition question. I think some of the
cooperation we have seen is unprecedented. I think we are moving
forward to finding an equitable solution tpf a longstanding problem
affecting altIndians, r

We do not support S. 2375 as introduced, We would not object to
a bill which specifically confirms the Secretary of Interior's authority
to recogni4e additional Indian tribes. We believe the Secretary has
that authority, but there is no specific legislative authority on the
subject,

There are other basic concepts in S. 2375 that we feel would be
difficult to administer. One area is the establishment of a separate_
(ace in, the Interior Department to consider and process petitions
for Federal recognition, While we agree that there should-be a separate
office, 'we. feel that this could be done at the Bureau level and that
wo-uld not duplicate 'the additional staff that we currently have in
the gureiin,

the bill .mandates_ he Interior :Department to seek out and
assist groups Which may be -interested in recognition..-We%-feel that
our regulations- address this issue. Wa feel that much can be' done

-with, the various groups that have petitioned already, as for as in-
arming them of what our regulations provide_

1D
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additional Area provides that, upon acknowledgment, by the
that a petitioning group is a tribe, the tribe shall. develop'

as membership roll, We believe that it is necessary for the group to
establish at least a Blatt it roll prior to recognition so that various
Characteristics of the tribal government can be established, at the
time the petition is received.

I w4uld like to soy in conoltsion that «e do riot object to legislation
specifically confirming the Secretary's authority. However, we cannot
support S. 2375 as introduced.

This concludes my brief summary. I, and thy colleagues, will-be
pleased, to try to address any questions you thig,ht have

riChairmim

ArionnEzK. Without ,objection, your 4Iritten -s tigthe t
will be inserted- into the record.

[Mr. ClOodwin's prepared statement follows:I



STATDIWT OF
DEPUTY ASSISTANT S

fNRY OF TUE INTERIOR-

DDLI±N AFFAIR;, CN
S. 2375, A ELM "TO ESTABLISM

ADHINISTRATIVE PROCEDURE

AND GUIDELINES 'TO BE FOLID4ED
OrTliE DERARTMNT OF THE

INFERIOR IN ITS

DECISION,T0 ACOMIEDa
THE Exa:rrucE OF CERTAIN INDIAN

TRIBES". BEFORE

TEE KENRiNG OF 71-
SELFL-'T CWATTTEE Ct

=LAN AFFAIRS, U.S. SENATE,

APRIL 18, 1478.

Et. Chairman

of the Interior

the Comma

on S. 2375.

I an pleased to
present the views

S. 2375 would
office within the ItAa

t of the interior

would be responsible for commnicating
with all known tribal'g-cups

and informing than
of their right to

petition the Federal goveramen

acknowledgement-.
That office would then review all'ruch

petitions in

accordance with standards
net forth in section* of the bill.

The rtapartraant of
r is currently

in the procera 7Of developing

gdmlnistrative regulations on the recognition or
acknowledgement question.

9n expect to have there published in
final form by August.

The amount of n;-; ien-and discussion with th gtoups on

, A
Federal recognition is unprecedented.

Sinne June 18, 1977, our records show

total, of 248 meetings,
discussions and conversations

stout Federal

recognition frith other Federal agencies, state
government officials, tribal

groups, Petitioner_
y ongre ssional staff members, and 1Nal.rePeesentatives

cf petitioning groups;
GO written crcrents on the proposed regulations

(which

we shared with the Select 6mmittce'staff) and a national copf&ence on

Federal Feccgrlition
attended by approximately 350 representatives.Of

Indiah

ihes and organitations.

6 7

It might bt-_t emphasized
here that this is

one-project in which the Cengress,,

theadninistrat
the national Indian

organizations and many tribal grou
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are cooperating to find _

difficult problem affecting all

ugh we Oo not support enau,aent of 237

ution to a longs-_i

, not object to a bill which specifically affirms the Secretary of the

Interior's authority to recognize additional Indi= groups. Wbi

believe that the pecretary has that authority, there

legislative authorization on the eubject.

specific

d

There are several basic concepts embodied in S. 2375 which would make it

difficult, if not impossible, to administer.

fl

8. 2375 establishes a separate office in the Interior Deportment to consider

and process petitiorls for Federal recognition of Indian groups. while we

agree that there should be a separate and distinct office for handling Federal

recogAition matters, we feel that it can and should be established within

the existing administratiVe framework of the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

Fie believe that establishment of such,an office outside the Bureau would

be an unnecessary duplication ofpc4rsonnel, since such of the needed

e,scpertise is currently within the Bur au.

S. 2375 also mandates,the D2 por nt to seek out and assist groups Which

may be interested in recognition, thus tacitly placing on the Department

the burden of acquiring additional!groups (or tribes). to be served. An
4

unfavorabie decision would be reviewable by the United'States District

hurt with the burden of proof on the Department to prove that the

petitioners do not exist as Indian tribes. To prove such a negative

assertion is extremely cult, We strongly believe 'that the i=nitiative
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and the burden of proof should be on the petitioning group. We also feel

that a -tem of adminidtrative appeals should be available before the

matter is taken to court.

S. 2375 prow

ing groupie

upon acknowledgement by the Secretary ion-

Indian tribe, the tribe shall develop a membership roll and

at the equest \of the group the Department shall provide technical assist-

ancein the develop of the roll. We believe that it is necessary for 7

a group to establish at least a partial membership roll of rembeip

prior to recognition by the United States. Without such documentation, i

would be difficult, if not impossible, to vori/fy the Indian character of

the group and to demenstrate how the group exerotes governmental influence

over its merbeiship or that the membership exists tribal relations.

In conclusion, we would not objet to legislation specifically cal iming

the Secretary's authority to recognirekndian groups. However, we cannot

svpprt enactment of S. 2375 as introduced.

This concludes my statement. My associa d 1 will be pleas

y questions the Committee may have.
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Chairrhan At3ounEm. I would like to ask the committee counselto ask some questions which we have prepared.Puu Mr. Goodwin, under the procedure:4i which areproposed in BI,k's regulations: Would you have any estimate onhow long it would be bekfore you could process those'petitions presentlypending before- the BM?
Mr, SumtArtn: The active petitions which we have presently--about 45J believe could be p.rdeessed and completedabsentlitigation ire 2 years.
Mr: PARKER. Two years from th e time you rtotnally initiate theprocess?
Mr. SnAman. That-is co ,

CMr, PA.RKER. What is your present timetable for publishing andimplementing the final regulations?
Mr. SnAtiAnn. We expect .to have published the regulations, asproposed, by June and have final regulations by August.Mr. PARKER. Is there any other basis, other, than availabilityof funds, on which you have decided not to take the affirmativeprocedures which are proposed in the bill? In other wmils, you havespelled out certain procedures which youSntend to take under regu7latory process,

___ ,,
,,t, Mr. SnAPAnb, We/ (16-144-terid to Modify the regulations to sonicextent to provide a little more affirmative action, We have no problemswith affirmatively contacting and trying to for ate, groups.We do not feel that the burden of proof should be on the Bureau,for several reasons, in order to go out and actively assist the groupin doing their research, One of the'reaFAins would be If we did thatand found them ineligible, there would be doubt cast immediatelyoy he findink§. ' .---Ir. PAUKER. Mr, Goodwin, -although the regulations speak ofan entitlement to services, do you not agree that the finding of en=titlement necessarily implies that you are establishing it govern:Merit-to-government relationship with the petitioning group?Mr. Goouwix. Our present proposed rules right now are not clearon that issue, We propose in our final draft to tmend the regulationsto make that point very clear.

Mr. PARKER. The Dc part:Merit's position right new is that whatyou are actually doing is establishing it government -to- governmentrelationship.
Mr. ilboowtx. That is right. §
Mr. R tw.Efi': Are there any steps ,-Ilicli the In -ior, Departmenthas been contemplating which you would take after acknowledgmentof a peti ioning gToup's status to insure that the extension of servicesto new.- ,,,coups will not diminish benefits and services presently beingdelivered t--) those tribettothitthat presently have a relationship with theGovernm it?
Nil-. ,Gc Downx. Briefly, the steps that would be taken is that anytribe that would come on under the recognition rules would be recog-nized. We would have to go through the regular budget process andeither ask for additional finds through it supplemeittal appropriationor budget' amendment. But we would not or do not contemplateadding or taking funds or diminishing the total amount of fundsthat we currently have available for new tribes.

24
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Mr. PARKER. Clearly, all tribal groups which would be petitioning
.

either under regulation procedures or the procedures proposed in
the legiAltion would not have the same service needs nor have a
need to assume the same scope of responsibility for self-government,

.
Does the Department of the .Interior have any projections on what
would be your procedures to determine the rangeof service needs?

Mr. GoormiN. Currently we have no ,procedures other than in our
1980 budget pro ess where we anticipate goig to a location budget

build up a base - ending through thatiprocess.

pro
We wo ld Work with individual groups at new lyations and

Mr. PARKER,. I guess what I was getting at is that-factual circum-
stances and the attributes of each group obviously are going to vary
from group to qoup. These factual orcumstances and attributes
would logically dictate the nature of services, et cetera, which the
tribe wfould be entitled to upon affirmative action upon petition.

Would you agree with that?
t,..Mr. GnonwiN. We would 'look to each tribe on a case-by basis

and.deter n the scope of services each tribe -would need. All tribes
obviously N =ould not be entitled to all. services.

A good e arnpl outd be a tribe coming on board. If it does not
have a land :e, for instance; it would not need realty services or
forestry services. : $

PMr. ARKER. This is really in response to publicity surrounding
this process where there are some who have projected that there
would be a whole plethora of new,reservatTons established after this
recognition process took place.

My question really was that obviously that is not going to be the
easc,. Would you agree with that?

Mr. Goormix. That is right. I IN:011_1 agree.
Mr. PAroNa, Finally, in case that there is a dispute between a

tribe which you have affirmatively aced upon a petition for in the
.Secretary's office regarding particular ligibility for a specific service:
- }foe do you envision resolution of t kind. of dim mte?

Mr. GooDwis. I would ask M pard to address our proposed
egulations on that point.

Mr. SnArArto. I am sorry; I do not understand th`e question, If we
recognize the tribe and then they request services for which they
find they are not eligible?

Mr. PARKER. That is right.
Mr. SnArnitn. They would have the appeal procedure. They would
able to appeal the decision by the Usual appeal route.
Mr. PARKER. .1,riother requirement in your regulations is that

petitioning groups submit- it Ai sr of all current members of the
---Y group and at copy of each ava; able former list of members. For tribes

that are now recognized: Dos the Department of the Interior require'
a eom.prehensive membersh p list be filed with the Department?

Mr. SuAPARD. No; but we believe the situation to be somewhat
different here, Mr. Parker._ Ye feel that in light of the accountability
that the Clorigress is rightfi ly requesting that the Bureau take note
of, in order to be able to be r serve these people and know who we
are serving and to assure e Ives that we4nive a tribal government,
we would need a membership list. .

Mr. PARKER, Thank you.
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Senator METZENBAJJM [acting chairman]. Senator Hatfield?Senator.HATFIELD. Thank you, Mr, Chairman.Mr, Goodwin, let me ask you to restate, perhaps in the context ofour own .$)..truation in Oregon: Ir an unrecognized group_, is recognizedby the procedures established in the bill or by regulations;, does suchrecognition then carry with it hunting and fishing rights exempt fromState regulation?
M e GOODWIN. I believe the question on hunting and fishing rightswould be addressed by either the treaty or Executive order in certaincases. -

No the recognition Would not automatically establish huntingand fishing rights., There would have to be some basiS` forrecognition of those rig ts.
Senator HATFIELD. la previously unrecogni tribe is recognizedin Public Law 84-280 States, such as Oregon, nd, the tribe has landholdings Which. &-e taken into oust: Who Nyil have jurisdiction in'the trust?
Mr. GOODWIN. I would like to turn to our legal counsel on that.Mr. KEEP. Senator, I think that, is a very d ilt question. Atthis time, I would like to offer to submit a written response at.a latertime in more detail on that
[Mr. Keep had not responded to the questioti time this pul.)lication went to press.]
Senator HATFIELD. Very good.
As you know, we have some ra the important questions that s.ouldfall into that particular situation.
Given the serious problems surrounding matters of jurisdiction,do you envision some consultation process with tribal, Federal, andState authorities prior to accepting land into trust?Mr. GoomviN. Currently, we do not have any procedures in place.:As a result of litigation now pending, we are establishinglArocedur&and regulations regarding taking land into trust. We ara movingforward with that.

Senator HATFIELD. How soon.--a n27u expect such procedures tobe developed and in place?
Mr. GOODWIN. I will have to raisult with our legal advisor on thatMr. KEEP. Senator, the Division of Indian Affairs and the Solici-tor's Office are currently reviewing an initial draft proposed by fieldstaff of the BIA. We have not completed our Keview on it. My initial-understanding from the staff attorneys Who are working on it is thatthe Bureau would .like, because of the importance and variety fquestions that get presented to it, a fairly lengthy comment perioonce they are published.

am not sure, but I would anticipate that it may be several monthsyet efore they are published. Then it might be a number of monthsthere_ re they are finalized.
It is an impor t question, and we appreciate it That--is Why I,think the Bureau anticipates a fairly lengthy comment period.
Senator HATFIELD. How would recognition of a previously un-recognized tribe affect land claims which the tribe might be processing?Mr. KEEP. I do not think, in view of the Passamaquoddy .ease,that recognition is a factor on that.
Senator HATFIELD. Thank you.
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'Senator METZENBAUM. T1: ktillk you very much. I
be available( to answer pertinehtkuestions.

Mr. .G043i0WIN. Yea, sir. '61-:',' ,#,
Senator METZE4A17 . We will new fr

Veronica Murdock,i,To Tureen, ancULeotiard Toi
Chairman ABOUREZR. We will ask the panel

Welcome to the.committe Please proceed.
.

yeti will

-another_ p

ome up

.,-

STATEIONT-OF -TON TUREEN, NATIVE ANERIC RIGHTS-.FUND

Mr. TurtztaN: Thank you, Senator..
my clients in gra" support the idea .behind I &don. I

have a couple of gs I V.,ant.to say abolit4t4, .

As you wellnow, many of my clients have suffered from years of
neglect by We Federal Government. These are tribes aLC--are right

' fully entitled to the protection and support which the Federal Govern-
, Ment- supplies Indian tribes. The legislation which is propostid, if it

were passed, would guarantee an end to that form of discrimination.
.I think it is important for everyone to understant however, that

the Department of the Interior does already_ have ,autiiioritmito
knacowledge the existence of or recognize .tribes which are lugt, cur-

iTently receiving services or protection from that Departrhent. I
think the Passamaquoddy-case made it clear that -the Federal, Goy
eminent has, his authority. That is a process which should be Moving '
ahead.

One ironic effect of this leislation has been, I think, to slow, down---....,
that process in part and to speed it up in part. It litis prodded the
Government. to prep,are ..and, propose regulations. I think, now with
the -bllls in Congress, in some ways it.-.1310 provided the Department
of the Interior with a convenient excuse for not p- ublishing those

. regulations. I understand that they are not scheduled to carnb.oht
for several months. : ..,-

In any event; there are two particular aspects of .the ill that f
would like to address. Both have to do yith money. t.--c,

First of all, in terms of the petitioning process section 462 provides
- for the Department of the Interior to assist tribes in the process ofthe

a petition for recognition. I think that it would be far.-
etter if the bill included a provision that actually made funds avail-_

ablOto the tribes for conducting their own research. It has been our
experience in the Native Ambrican Rights Fund that this process is
very expensive. We do, not yetlmow preciselyarid we won't know

'until %vie are further into the processwhat degree- of specificity the .
Department will require, whetherthey are s acting under their own
regulations or under legisl tien'prOppsed by. Congress.

The-,sprocess calls for e ert evillente prepared by experts. exten-
sive legal -and historical -research. Many tribes do not have the re-

--sources to do that_ The-Xlitive American Rights Fund has-1:40i able
to provide thdt assistance for a number of tribes, but it is very expen-
sive and there is no, guarantee that we will continuo to have the private
support that we have had in the past, to make that possible.

hat4I would suggest is a contracting -provision similar in form to
. the model provided by the kin Self-Determination ACt, Public

Law 93 -6:;s. which would make it possible for the Department of



the Interior fo contract with tiibes to conduct and prep-are the tukes:sexy informatioft for presentation to the Department.The other point I Want to make is on money also. Once they begin--.receiving services frem the Department, I think it is very importantfor tribes across the country to continue. New tribes, as they etadded to.,the rolls, should not cut into the services already providedto other tribes. This bill provides a mechanism for avoiding thatproblem.
I would suggest, though, that there is already a model for doing thatoutside of this bill. That is the model that was followed after thePassamaquoddy and Penobscot tribes were recognized. Those tribeswere provided for by means of a line item appropriation. -That was thefirst time they 4ficially began receiving services from Interior; after--their existence was acknowledged.
The final brief point I have is that I think this legislation, or anyregulations that the Department promulgates, should make it clearthat the procedure that is laid out in these regulations does not excludeany rights that any Indian people might have under the Indian Re-organization Act, That is the statute that was adopted in 1934.It provides certain limited rights for Indians who are not presentlyreceiving rights. Those avenues should not be, foreclosed.
With that, I will stop and turn it over Ms. Murdock.I should say that some of my clients are here With specific commenthey Would like to make.

STATEMENT OF VERONICA MURDOCK; PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
CONGRESS=OP -AMERICAN INDIANS 4

Ms. MURDOCK. Mr. Chairman, my name is Veronica Murdock, andI am the president of the National Congress of Atnerican Julians.I Would like to express my appreciation for the opportunity t testifybefore you on behalf of the National Congress of Artietica In cans onS. 2375, a bill to establish guidelines and procedurea'for the gnitionof Indian tribes.
Chairmen ABOUREZK. The National Congress of Arnericank Indiansis a good group. Congratulations on your presidency. .

Ms. Munnock. In the protection and preservation of Indian rights,
a most essential axiom is that the Federal Government acknowledge andrecognise that tribes exist as permanent governing entities. Therecognition of a tribe's existence is the fundamental step toward thefulfillment of the U.S. obligation to Indian people. Recognition Meansrecognition of certain rights.. It also means that the United Statesacknowledges its obligation to protect the rights of a particular. Indian tribe,

The United States does not _have sound procedu for extendingrecognition to Indian tribes. On air arbitrary and sire staVial b_ asii,the Federal GoverninenChas failed to recognize fly tribes thatdeserve to be recognized. 1.._.

The absence of clear Federal policy and procedur pertaining tothe recognition of certain tribes' rights to eligibility for Federal serv-ices, programs, funds, and trust protection hss plagued Indian affairsfor some time. This neglect must Atop, and the United States musttake its obligation to protect the rights of all Indian tribes seriously.'
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However, we are aware than there are groups of people
which there may be male Indian people, which, for reasons'ori entity
of economic benefit claim to be Indian 'tribes. Our leaders have
expressed concerns that indiscriminate recognition of such gotips as
Inatanetribes could have adverse impact on all Indian-tribes. Our
'leaders,- huge expressed concern that massive and indiscrixainate rec-

.1vnitain-or groups _as Indian tribes could diminish the sigm_ficance of
trio. cans to sovereign rights.

They have expressed fear that massive and indiperiminate zecogni-
. tion would mom the diminishment of the significance of Federal rec-.

ognition, making Federal recognition vulnerable to terminationa
realistic hazard under the present administration. And they have
expressed concern that the Federal Government is not likely to expand

e Federal budget in proportion to the expansion of Federal recogai-
on, which would 'mean slicing the "Federal funding pie" too, thin

among beneficiary fi
entitlement groups,

Critics of NCAI's,Ceelitipn in this matter attempt to paint the leaders
of federally recoemed-Aribes as paewns of 'the Eederal Establishment
who refuse to share zanindant Federal resources With less fluna.te

..,

Indian brothers.
This is simply not true. NCAI has consistently and actively sup-

ported what we felt were genuine Indian tribes to achieve their rightful
place on the rolls of Federal recognition. In our primary voting mem=
bershiptribal membershipsome ,20 nonfederally recognized tribes
are included.

Nor do we apologize for our caution and our vigilance in this matter.
We insist on the safeguards to protect our status as Indian tribes and
our sovereign rights, as our leaders have protected thein for years at
great cost to our tribes.

Oui concerns regarding the Federal Indian budget are validThe
infamous litany of woes reflects the federally recognized tribes' plight:
The highest infant mortality rate, the lowest life expectancy, the high-:
est unemployment rate,. the 1msest per capita income, et f:etera. That
tines not reflect any hottomlYss well of Federal resourcet that we
selfishly refuse to share

Our constant concern has been that Federal recognition must be
extended so tribes in a fair and consistent way,._which will protect
and preserve the full rights of all tribes, and that the eatension-, of
recognition rniims, be accompanied by a reaffirmation oT tribal rights

' and increase; in appropriation levels to match increasing levels of
services to tribes.

On March 2S-30, 1975; the National Congress of American Indians
sponsored a national conference on Indian recognition, -which was
graciously hostell by the United Southeastern Tribes in Nashville,
Tenn. That conference was desiomed to bring together leadership of
federally recognized.-tribes and of nonfederally recognized tribes for

-`communication and understandino. , and for the membership of NC U's`
executive eouncil to adopt a position statement that would be accept,;-
able to the recognized and nonreeogni4ed`tribes.

In that meeting, I believe we accomPlishedmere than this le islatipn
or the Interior Department's proposed regulations could eve ope to.
In that conference, we began the process of understrincling ch other,
and we arrived at a position paper that met 4.ith-the apprp aI of both
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recognized and nonrecognizect tribes. That position statement, eqL
compassing 12.prinkiples to guide the development of the U.S.-policy
toward recognit-ri6PLattacbed to Written statement. -]:,

The question-:Isf How do you determine whether., a group is anindian. tribe? The INIC4I has its own Methods for 'determining tribalcredentials on it caseLbf-a'se basis. We do not need'. the I'oderal'''
Government to tell us. The Senate bill has a clear and consistent set
of . standards to help the Government determine what, is antribe for purposes of Federal recognition. But we are net satif
these standards can provide the necessary safeguards to proted
soversignty and status.

For this reason, the National Congress of American Indians hag
voted to oppose S. 2375. The resolution reads as follows:

"The National Congress of American Indians opposes S. 2375 unlesstribes are properly approached and cousulted."
It is ray pleasure to sit on this panel with the author of the above

resolution, NIr. Leonard Tomaskin. He may wish to .-address that

ibah

wither.

'Con
Air. Chairman, that crincludes the statement of the National

gress of American Indians. Thank you.
Chairman A tiouREzk. Thank you, Veronica. Your preparedYour

material `will be entered in the record. t- ' P[The. -material submitted y-Ms. Murdock follows :]

4
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TESTIMONY OP-TRE NATIONAL CONGRESS OP- AMERICAN INDIANS CONCERNING_ .

5.2375- , A BILL TO ESTABLISH GUIDELINES; AND PROCEDURES TO RECOGNIZE
21RSTOFORE:UNREDOGNIAM7 TRIBES, BEFORE THE SELECT COMMITTEE ON IND-

. IAN AFFAIRS OF THE UNITED STATES SENATE. APRIL 18, 1978.

GHAT MY FUIIIOI IS-VERONICA MURDOCK,',,AND IAN THE PRESIDENT OF
-,=-
-,--

NATIONAL CONGRESS OF maim INDIANS. I APPRECIATE THIS orroRTORITE TO

TI F BEFORE YOU ON-BEHALF OF N.C-.A.1. ON S.7175.4 BILL TO ESTABLISH -

GUIDELINES AND PROCEDURES FOR THE RECOGNITION OF INDIAN TRIBES.

IN THE PROTECTION AND PRESERVATION OF INDIAN RIGHTS, A MOST ESSENTIAL

ON IS THAT THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT ACKNOWLEDGE miti'acoorm THAT TRIBES

EXIST AS PERMANENT GOVERNING ENTITIES. THE RECOGNITION OF A TRIBE'S EXISTENCE .

'e,

IS.THE FIRMAK1NTAL STEP TAJWBS E FULFILLMENT OF THE UNITED STATES' OBLIGATION
. , ,,,... .Y-Z .

-,--'

--- -=--,

TO INDIAN PEOPLE.: RICORIIT
.-.

RUNS THAT THE UNITED STATES ACKNOWLEDGES ITS OBLIGATION TO PROTECT THE

-NTS OF A PARTICULAR INDIAN TRIBE. ---.1_ _.1.- ,,,, .

. ,

S RECOGNITION OF CERTAIN RIGHTS. IT ALSO

THE UNITED STATES DOES=NOT HAVE SOUND PROCEDURES FOR EXTENDING RECOG-

NITION TO INDIAN TRIBES. ON AN ARBITRARY AND CIRCUMSTANTIAL BASIS. THE

YEDERAL GOVERNMENT HAS FAILED TO RECOGNIZE ON/ TRIBES THAT, DESERVE TO BEI

RECOGNIZED.

THE ABSENCE OF CLEAR FEDERAL POLICY AND FROCEDURES,PERT6ININCTO THE

RECOGNITION OP CERTAIN TRIBES! RIGHTS TO- ELIGIBILITY FOR FEDERAL SERVICES,

PROGRAMS, FUNDS, AND TRUST PROTECTION HAS PLAGUEDLINDIAN AFFAIRS FOR SOME

TIME. THIS MEGLECT,MUST STOP, AND THE UNITEDSTATES MUST TAKE ITS OBLIGATION

TO PROTECT-THE -RIGHTS OF ALL INDIAN.TRISES SERIOUSLY.

HOWEVIRi4 WE ARE AWARE THAT THERE ARE GROUPS OP PEOPLE, WH
t

THERE MAY BE SOME INDIAN PEOPLE,, WHICH FOR REASI S OF IDENTITY OP ECONOMIC'

BENEFIT, CLAIM TO BE INDIAN TRIBES. OUR LEADERS HAVE EXPRESSED CONCERNS THAT



IND S MINATE RECOGNITION OF SUCII GROUPS AS II^tDIAN TRIBES COULD HAVE ADVERSE

IMFACTONALL INDIAN TRIBES.' OUR LEADERS HAVE EXPRESSED CONCERN TRAT MASSIVE

AND INDISCRIMINATE RECOGNITION OF 'GROUPS AS INDIAN TRIBES :cpuLodlimINISH THE

SIGNIFICANCE OF TRIBAL CLA TO SOVEREIGN RIGHTS= THEY HAVE EXPRESSED FEAR
- -

THAT MASSIVE ANI{ INDISCRIMINATE RECOGNITION WoomifEAN-Litz DIMINISHMENT OF -,

THE SIGNIFICANCE OF FEDERAL RECOGNITION, MAXING FEDERAL RECOGNITION VULNERABLE

TO TERMINATION ( A REALISTIC HAZARD UNDER THE PRESENT. ADMINISTRATION). AA

THEY RAVE EXPRESSED CONCERN THAT THE FEDERAL GOVERNMMNT IS NOT LIKELY TO

N
EXPAND THE FEDERAL Buoogr-IN PROPORTION TO TH1 EXPANSION OF FEDERAL RECOGNITION,

-

WHICH WOULD MEAN SLICING THE "FyggLONPINETO TOO #IN AMONG BENEFICIARY'

OR ENTITLEMENT GROUPS
r

-- CRITICS. OF NCAL'S CAUTION IN,TRIS' _ _ . 4 FAI

LEADERS OF FEDERALLY-RECOGNIZED TRIBES AS PAWNS OF THE FEDERAL ESTABLISI

WHO REFUSE TO SHARE ABUNDANT FEDERAL RESOURCES WITH LESS FORTUNATE INDIAN

BROTHERS=

NT

=

. -THIS IS SIMPLY NOT TRUE. NCAI HAS CONSISTENTLX:AND ACTIVELY SUPPORTED

'WHAT WE FELT WERE GENUINE INDIAN TRIBES TO ACHIEVE THEIR RIGHTFUL PLACE ON

THE ROLLS OF FEDERAL RECOGNITION. IN OUR PRIMARY VOTING MEMBERSHIP -- =TRIBAL

MEMBERSHIP -- SOME TWENTY. NONYEDERALLY-RECOGNIZED 'TRIBES ARE INCLUDED.
-

NOR DO WE APOLOGIZE FOR OUR CAUTION AND OUR VIGILANCE IN THIS MATTER,

WE INSIST ON THE SAFEGUARDS TO PROTECT OUR S ATUS AS -INDIAN,77RIBES-AND OUR

SOVEREIGN RIGHTS AS OUR LEADERS HAVE,YROTE

TO OUR TRIBES,.

THEM FOR YEARS AT GREAT

AND-bUR CONCERNS REGARDING,THE FEDERAL INDIAN BUDGET ARE VALID. THE
i -.-. .-.^ . ,71.N.,

INFAMOUS LITANY OF WOES REFLECTS THE FEDERALLY-RECOGNIZED _TRIBES'OFLIGRT

THE HIGHEST INFANT MORTALITY RATE, THE LOWEST LIFE EXPECTANCY,AHE HIG ET
. , )

UNEMPLOYMENT BATE.-THE LOWE9T PER CAPITA INCOME, ETC/ THAT DOES NOT REFLECT
I



MUSS WILL OF FEDERAL
RESOURCES__T Wt SELFISHLY REFUSE TO SHARE.

OUR CONSTANT CONCERN HAS BEEN THAT FEDERALUCOGN
TION MOST BE EE--

TWA TO TRIPES IN A FAIR AND CONSISTENT i.1.0Y'WHICH WILL PROTECT kEiTRESERVE,

THE -FULL RIGHTS OF ALL
TRIBES, AND THAT_ THE EXTENSIO

OF RECOGNITION rOJET BE

ACCOMIPANYED BY A REAFFIRMATION OF TRIAL RIGHTS AND SES IN APPROPRIATION

LEVELS TO HATCH INCREASING
LEVELS OF SERVICES TO TRIBES.

ON MARCH 28-30, 1978. THE
NATIONAL CONGRESS OF MURTON INDIANS SPON-

-

SORED A NATIONAL CO FE C ON INDIAN RECOGNITION,
WHICH, WAS GRACIOUSLY HOSTED

BY THE UNITED SOUTHEASTERN
TRIBES IN NASHVILLE, TENNESSEE. THAT CONFERENCE

WAS DESIGNED TO BRING TOGETHER LEADERSHIP OF
FEDERALLY - RECOGNIZED TRIBES AND

OF NoNFEDERALLY-REcOGNIZED
TRIBES FOR

cOMmUNICATIott AND UNDERSTANDING, AND

FOR THE MEMBERSHIP OF
NCAI'S ExECUIVE COUNCIL TO ILODPT'AlroGITON STATE-

..

THAT WOULD 8E AccEPTIBLE To IRE RECOGNIZED AND NON-REC0CNIZED TRIBES,

IN THAT mEET1NC. I
BELIEVE THAT WE ACCOMPLISHED MORE THAN THIS

EGISLATION OR THE INTERIOR
DEPARTMENT'S PROPOSED REGULATIONS COULD EVER

HOPE TO IN THAT CONFERENCE. WE BEGAN THE PROCESS dr UNDERSTANDING EACH

OTHER, ANT,-WE ARRIVED AT APOSITION PAPER
THAT. MET WITH THE AVFROVALOF BOTH

RECOGNIZED AND NON-RECOGNIZED TRIBES. THAT POSITION STATEMEN, mycomPASsING

TWELVE PRINCIPLES TO GUIDE THE DEWEI,OPMENT
OP THE UNITED STATEs4'P0LIcY

TOWARD RECOGNITION, IN
ATTACHED HER M.

THE DoEETIcN XS; "HOW DO YOU DETERMINE
T A GROUP IS AN INDIAN

TRIBE?" THE NCAI HAS ITS OWN METH DETERMINING'TRIRA4,CREDENTIALS-

ON A CASE-DY-cAsi BASIS. WE DON'TNTED
THE PEDERALGWERWEW TO TELL US.

%
..

THE SENATE EMI HAS CLEAR AND"CORSISTENT:SET
4TANOARDS TO HEMS THE

GOVERTMENT DETERMINE
WHAT TS AN INDIAN TRIBE7r0w PURPOSES OF FEDERA _C__-

NITION. BUT WE AM NOT SATIRPIED
THAT THESE STANDARDS CAN PROVIDE THE

1 -
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AT coNciass or AMERICAN mum

TT IS

fOLLOWEL
=

)11133'HATTommc44ksts or AmBucioTorlims OPPOSES

5.2375 UNIZS&TREBBS ARE PROPERLY APPROANE3 AND

CONSULTED.

PLEASURE TO SIT ON THIS PAM WITH THE AUTHOR OF THE ABOVE

LEdiARD TCHASBEN. HZ NAY WISH T ADD piss THAT FURTHER...,

THAT CONCLUDES THA sTATman NATIONAL COMPOSE

4
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United States Government has A permanent obligation to protect.

p_ serve and defend the inherent. sovereign.-rights of all Indian Tribes...,

choosing to engage a relationship with the United Stew.-

The United Statesh n an arbitrary basis failed to fulfill-Its

obligations to all Ttibes,,leaving many Tribea weak and vulnerable..:.

3. The NaeOttlii: Congress of, American Indians; an organization which

representiithe common interests °f all Triil. demands that the United

States fulfill its obligation and acknowledge the existence oll'theae

Tribe$4nd protect their rights to the fullest 'extent of,the-law.-

4.-/The fallure'of the United States to estabish and maintain, ant'

policies for extending, political recognit on to all Indian _ribe_ has

allowed State and local Governments.- and Eivate interests, to in

upon the sovereign rights and powers of auer.un.trecognized tribe's over

land, people, and ye-sources. -

level of'fidhral'kupporeend
stance-should not be dependent upon

the arbitrary aspects of budgetary
considerations-, but should: be based

on the protections anciservicee, to
which theqribea are entitled .

additional tribes are confirmed in-their statue, Shefedettiggovern-

t must appropriate funds above and beyond the operatinggeelp pres7=

enely received by currently-recotniZelribes. Tribes vcognized pur-

,spelE to aey criteria must have thhir needs met out of additional ap-

!,proprintiatleqhar will be sought by the responsible federal agencies.
-

There moot be a valid and consistent set of
criteria 40110 to every group

which petitions*for ..tecognitinn.
The criteria must be based on ethnoligical;

historical,"'legal and political evidence. It is the.inherent'right and

responsibility of each and every existing trihd to determine its membership

though- its4.own,defined criteria and no already federally recognized tribe

should be requiredtp accept newly recognized groups 146 tribal membership

without the consent and approval of the existing tribe.
.

Only those tribes or groups who satisfy criteria to be established pursuant

to principli-P7 may he recognized.
4.

9. Every determination that a group IS not an Milian tribe must be ly

justified on the group's failure to meet the legitimate criteria.

IO. Recognition must carry with it all the force and impact which-recognition

by treaties, legislation, or administrative
actions has carried.

Recognition shall not negate or affect in any way the previous recognition

granted other- tribes by treaties.
legislation, or administrative action nor

affect or dilate tribal assets or existing reservations of any already

federally recognized Indian tribe without the consent and approval of the

already federally recognized tribe.

12. Upon recognition pf a tribe's atatua, the United States should inform the

tribe of the rights, benefits, and protection afforded by Federal Indian

law. Et shall be the. responsibility ofCongresti,to appropriatest-the

request of the tribes, additional funds to related federal agencleaAto

fulfill these trust obligations.
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iChair as ABOUREZ11. Do you want to, make a statement, Mr.Tomaskin%

STAISKENT OP ISONAND TONASSIN, CHAIRMAN, GEIMAL
couNcri.,, tAICIXA =DIAN NATION

Mr. TOMASKIN. Mr: Chairman, it is a pleasure to come before youon this nice day. My name is Leonard Tomaskin. I am the chairmenof our general council, Yakima Indian Nation, State of Washington.This presentation was made on March 23, 1978. It is in regard toSenate bill 2375. I wish that I could present this so that yon couldlook at it like a picture. I will probablrad lib on some of this.Although administrative' 'procedures and guidelines regarding theacknowledgment of certain Indian'tribes may be necessary, im act ofthe -prodedures and guidelines in S. 2375 causes the Yakima Nationgreat_ethicern;
To begin with-my people gave the supreme sacriAce. My ancestorswho signed the treaty were'hung and they were shot. They were puton the firing line after the treaty was signed. I think this is one of thereasons it gives the Yakima Nation great concern. We gave the -su-preme sacrifice to retain what we have today and what little we havenvisli that Mark Hatfield would have, been here in regard to thequestions that ha had asked-
A very brief history and description of the Yakima Nation willnow be preqented. The confederated tribes and the bands of theYakima Indian Nation is a_sovereign Indian nation and tribes estab-lished by the treaty with the United States (12 Stat..-951).The Yakiiha Indian Nation ceded to the United States approxi-mutely 10 million acres of land and reserved for their own exclusiveuse ;Ind benefit over or approximately 1 million acres of land. Atpresent, the' Yakima Indian Reservation has approximately 1,387,505acres of land within its exterior boundaries, of which all but.approxi-mately 270,895 acres are held in trust or restricted status by theUnited States of America as trustee for the Yakima Indian Nation,its members, and other Indians. ' IThe Yakima Indian Nation exercises its sovereign powers and con-ducts its busineSs through a governing body duly recognized by theSecrerit---ry of the Interior. The Yakima Indian Nation has always beentreated as a tribe and/or band by other Indian tribes. The YakimaIndian Nation has ret,ined its traditionS, culture, and language sincetime immemorial.

This very brief history and description describes our status andrelationship with the United States. gaturally, this makes us veryconcerned about protecting and preserving this unique status andrelationship with the United States.%
In reviewing Senate bill 2375, there are some'Vety serious-problemsthat,we think should be discuSsed.

:;01- 7One, it. would be" our suggestion that we earl-Sider the--estion ofwho 6,0 the burden of proving that they are a tribe. Under the bill,it provides that the Secretary of the Interior has the burden of.provinthat they are not a tribe. We do not believe that this burden ghoulbe on the Secretary of the Interior.
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T4-o the bill rovides that an Indian gioup can resubmit a petition
at any time in the future. One of the findings in section 2 is that the
criteria will afford petitioning tribal groups an oppOrtunity to resolve
once and for all the issue of whether they are entitled- to have their
existence acknowledged. The provisi allowing groups to resubmit
petitions at-any time appears to be so ii what contrary to the'findings
in section 2 We support resubmittingpe ins, but only where new or
additional evidence show that the group could not present in their
previous pet tkign'a basis for resubmitting their petition.

Three, there are the provisions regarding the preparation of a
tribal roll. Although we will not take a position contrary to tribes
already having a roll to determine who their members are, we suggest
that there should be a provision 'that every new tribe. must have a
tribal roll based upon at least one:quarter Indian 106(1.7'Xhisiwould
be in line with the position taken by the National T,ibar:Lliairman's
Association.

Also, we think it should be a good provision to provide in the bill
that, where a tribe is petitioning for recognition, that they should
specify the financial burden that this will be placing or the United
States so that.Congress and Other funding auth-orities can plan for the
increased budget, without diminishing services to previously recog-
nized tribes.

I note that on .page 2 the bill provides that Congress shilll not
diminish services by the recognition of a new group. But, unless they
have notice of what the cost will be, they will not be able to make
preparation, budgets, and appropriations which are prepared prior to
the recognition.

Last, we will consider the definitign factors in section 5. In the
past, the following factors have been used under the Indian Reorg

A
ani-

zation Act of 1934:
(1) That the group has had treaty relations with the United States;
(2) That the group has been designated a tribe by act of Congress

or Executive order;
(3) That the group has been treated as having collective reports

on tribal lands or funds, even though not expressly designated a
tribe;

(4) That the group has been treated as a tribe or a band by other
Indian tribes; and

(5) That the a_coup has exercised political authority- over its mem-
bers, through a tribal council or other governmental ftrms

regarding U.S, Department 6f the Idttrior, Federal Indian law,
, pages 460 and 461: The definitional-factors on section 5 are

and the differences between the al5pve-cinoted__IaGto sand the
nitional factors in section 5 are too great for us to si -port as

sect-ion 5 s written. Therefore we suggest that section 5 be rwritten..
Uhles this committee considers our suggestion, our concern about

S 2375*M-fernainthat this bill should not be-elacted.
Thank you for allowing me to come before you.
Chairman AriounEnc. Thank you very much :our prepared
atement will be made a part of the record.
[Mr. Tomaskin's prepared statement fellows



ALTHOUGH A CflISTRATYVE PROCEDURES AND CUIEELINES'RECARDINO THE ArNoWLEDGMENT

OF =rani ENBIAIFIRESEs MAY RE NECESSARY. i!PACT OF THE PROCEDURES AND GUIDELINES ,

ENegr2375 CAUSES TEE YAKIMA NATION CREATC_

A WIRY BRIEF. HISTORY AND DISC7IPTION OP TNC
Tam& NATI -11ISIJa811w BE PRESENTED.

THE CONFEDERATED TRIBES AND THE BANDS OF THE YAKIMA ERMAN NATION IS A SOVEREIGN

INDIAN NATION AND TRIBES ESTABLIsHED Y
THE TREATY WITH THE UNITED STATES 12 STAT.

THE YAKIMA INDIAN NATION CEDED TO THE MUTED STATES ArmonmATELY-10,00.000

ACRES OF LAND AND RESERVED FOR THEIR Owll
EXCLUSIVE USE AND BD1EFIT OVER DR AWROX-

r
k

tc
ENEMY 1.000.000 ACRES OF LAND. AT FRESrNT. THE YAKIMA INDIAN RESERVATION HAS

AFPROXIMITELY 1,387,505 ACIES.OF LAND WITHIN ITS EXTERIOR ROLNDRIES, OF LEIGH ALE

BUT APPROXIMITELY 210, 895 ACHES ARE HELD
IN TRNS- DR RESTRICTED STATUS eY IRE UNITED

STATES OF ARMEN AS TRUSTEE FOR TOE
YAKIMA UIDEN404,2108. ITS *AWES Asp DIRER

ENDEARS.

-AL
THE TAKIKA INDIAN NAhNeEXE-__ 1T'S ND C

THROUGH. A GOVERNING BODY DULY RECOGNIZE!) ST THE NEE.RETANY oF 7NE INTERIOli. WS

r's aUstmiss

IAN NATION HAS ALWAYS SEEN TREATED AS A TRIBT ALu Olt 'AND ST °MEE IRDLIti

TRIBES. THE YAKIMA INDIAII NATION MASKETAINED IT'S
THADITEells, CULTURE AMU LANGUAGE

SINCE TIHE IPXEMORIAL. _

THIS VERY BRIEF, HISTORY AND DISCRIFTION DESERT- S RE T- asHAF

THE UNITED STATES. NATURALLy, ihiNN HAKES US VERY CONCERNED 4.301IT PROTECTING AND

PRESERVING THis UNIQUE STATUS Al) RKLATIoNsHIP WITH THE UNITED STATES.

/N REvIEUIRC SENATE BILL 7375, THERE ARE SOME VERY SERIOUS PRoBIENs TPA

SHOULD BE DISCUSSED.

1. IT woULD BE OUR SUGGESTION TILT HE CONSIDER 'ME 'EsTIo HAS THE

BURHEPI or PROVING THAT THEY ARE A TRIBE. UNDER THE BILL. IT PROVIDES THAT THE

SIWTART OF INTERIOR HAS THE BURDEN OF PROVING 'SLAT THEY ARE NOT A TRIBE. WE

DO NOT BELEM THAT THIS BURDEN SHOULD BE ON THE SECRETARY -0F INTERIOR.

K-



SECRETARY OF INTERIOR

2. THE BILL PROVIDES THAT AN IND?AN GROUP CAN RESUBMIT A

PETITION AT ANY TIME IN THE FUTURE. ONE OF THE VINBINGs IN-sEc.2

IS THAT THE CRITERIA WILL AFFORD PETITIONING TRIBAL GROUPS AN

OPPORTUNITY TO RESOLVE ONCE AND FOR ALL THE ISSUE OF WHETHER THEY ARE

ENTITLED TO HAVE THEIR EXISTANCE ACKNOWLEDGED. THE PROVISION

ALLOWING GROUPS TO RESUBMIT PETITIONS AT ANY TIME APPEARS TO 'BE

SOMEWHAT CONTRARY TO THE FINDINGS IN SEC. 2. WE SUPPORT RESUBMITT

PETITIONS. BUT ONLY WHERE NEW OR ADDITIONAL EVIDENCE SHOW THAT THE

GROUP COULD NOT PRESENT IN THEIR PREVIOUS PETITION A BASES FOR

RESUBMITTING THEIR PETITION.

.
THERE THE PROVISIONS REGARDING THE PREPARATION OF A TRIBAL

ROLL. ALTHOUGH WE WILL NOT TAKE A POSITION CONTRARY TO TRIBES ALREADY

HAVING A ROLL TO DETERMINE WHO THEIR MEMBERS ARE, WE SUGGEST THAT

THERE SHOULD BE A PROVISION THAT EVERY NEW TRIBE MUST HAVE A TRIBAL

ROLL BASED UPON AT'LEAST ONE QUARTER INDIAN BLOOD. THIS WOULD BE

IN LINE WITH THE POSITION TAKEN BY THE NATIONAL,TRIBAL CHAIRMAN'S

ASSOCIATION. ALSO, WE THINK IT SHOULD BE A GOOD PROVISION TO PROVIDE

IN THE BILL THAT WHERE A AIDE IS PETITIONING FOR RECOGNITION, THAT

THEY SHOULD SPECIFY THE FINANCIAL BURDEN THAT THIS WILL BE PLACING

ON THE UNITED STATES SQ IHAT CONGRESS AND OTHER FUNDING AUTHORITIES

CAN PLAN FOR THE INCREASED BUDGET WITHOUT DIMINISHING SERVICES TO

PREVIOUSLY REORGANIZED TRIBES- 'I NOTE THAT ON PAGE 2 THE BILL PROVIDES
No

THAT CONGRESS SHALL,NOT DIMINISH.SERVICES BY THE RECOGNITION OP A NEW

GROUP, BUT UNLESS THEY HAVE NOTICE OF WHAT THE COST WILL BE, THEY WILL

NOT BE ABLE TO MAKE PRVPARATION, BUDGETS AND APPROPRIATIONS WHICH

ARE PREPARO PRIOR TO THE RECOGNITION. LAST, WE WILL CONSIDER THE

DEFINITIONAL FACTORS IN SECTION 5. IN THE PAST THE FOLLOWING FACTORS

LINE BEEN USED UNDER THE INDIAN REORGANIZATION ACT OF 1934:

THAT THE GROUP HAS DAD TREATY RELATIONS WITH THE UNITED STATES.

THAT THE GROUP HAS BEEN DESiGNATED A TRIBE BY ACT OF CONGRESS OR

EXECUTIVE ORDER.
X

THAT THE GROUP. HAS BEEN TREATED AS HAVING COLLECTIVE REPORTS ON

TRIBAL LANDS OR FUNDS, EVEN THOUGH NOT EXPRESSLX DESIGNATED A TRIBE.

3J

4,



4. THAT THE CROUP
EVILEATED AR A TRIBE OR A RAND BT OTHER

INDUS TRIM.

THAT THE CROUP
CAL,AUTRORI IT'S NOME.

THROUGH A TI MM COUNCIL OR o moon= nits.
UNITES STATES DVAITKENT OF THE

INTERIORi.FIMERAL INDIAN LkW(I
,

F. 460 461. THE DIEINITIONAL FACTORS ON SECTION 5 ARE BROAD AND THE

:DIFFIRANCES. SEMEN THE ABOVE
QUOTED FACTORS AND THE DIYINITIONAL FACTORS

IN SECTION 5JS TOO'GREAT FOR US TO SUPPORT AS SECTION 5 IS

ram:am. WE SUGGEST THAT mum 5 BE REWRITTEN.

UNLESS 'THIS CONNIVER CONSIDERS
OUR SUGGESTION. OUR CONCERN -ABOUT S

WILL REMAIN. THAT THIS BILL SHOULD NOT BE ENACTED.
-

THANK YOU FOR ALLOWING NE TO CORE BEROWYOU.-
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Chairman n ABouriEzx. Ms, Murdock, on your NCAI position, you
say :

The Senate bill has a clear and consistent set of standards to help the Govern-
meat determine what Is =an Indian tribe for purposes -of Federal recognition. But
we are not satisfied that these standardF,ean provide the necessary safeguards
to protect tribal sovereignty and status For this, reason, NCAI has voted to
oppose S. 275.

My- question is this If there were standards that would satisfy you,
I assume frbru this statement you made that NCAI would support
S. 2375 if the standards were adequate to meet what your concerns
are. Is that correct?

Ms. MunnocK. I believe that they would. In the 12 points that were
adopted by the National Congress of American Indians, this is what
we tried to. set kith. But I also realize that one of the concerns that
they have was the national congress deals with these Indian tribes
on an individual-to-itidiv4ual basis rather than a blanket situation.

So; I think, in working with the 12 principlesand this was by
nonrecognized and federally recognized tribes that developed these
they were acceptable to all parties.

Chairman AnouriEzic. I understand you deal with it on" a case-by-
case basis. But I am not sure that there is either the desire or the
ability on the part of the Government to do that. And that is why
this legislationc has been offered.

If we are going to set standards that would satisfy NCAI: What
would those standards be?

Ms. MuunocK, I. think if they could be 'developed around the 12
points that were set out by the National Congress of American Indians.

I believe also it was the feeling of the National Congress of American
Indians that this was a starting point and that we were just' gearitig
up to addressing thiS issue.

Chairman Anoint-En:. Would you and your ptaff be willir* to work
with the Indian Committee staff in developintatidtirds that might,
satisfy the Indian tribes?

MS. Muanoc,K. I think we would be happy to do that.
C:hairman AtiourtEm. We would appreciate that. We have done

that with your group before, as you know; and we value your advice
very highly. r

Mr. Tomaskin, when you say that you do not think that the burden
ought to be on the U.S. Government to prove that it group is not a

-Why do you say that? What is your reason for saying that?
1'omAsKirc. Senator, I was one of those that helped develop

these 12 principles. I believe at that time that I said I do not think
we need anybody to tell us who our brothers anol our sisters are.
We should be the ones to say.

ChaIrtnall ADOUREZK. You say "we," Who are "we"?
Mt% ToNiAsKiiN,T. The presently recognized tribes. I believe I say

that in my statement.
(;711Flirman AuourtEm I know,, but if that is the case, if you just

say the presently recognized tribes, you understand the political
problem with that?

Mr. TOMA$K3N. Yes.
Chairman ABOUREZIC. A great many of the recognized tribes will

say, "Well, we don't want to cut up the Federal pie with any more
tribes coming in."
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Now, some eople view that as being somewhat unfair and protective
of what few ederal resources are available. So, when you say "we,"
what about the Indians who really consider themselves to be a tribe
and they have been considered by youthe Indians, as you say
not to he a tribe? What do you do in,that case? If there is a conflict,
who should referee that fight?

Mr.-TomAsKiN. I believe I addressed that when I presented the
history of our tribe. I wanted you to really listen to that, espefi
when you get toward the end of my, -. plaining the brief history
believe we work together as India -1 tribes, especially the West,.'
when we lire invited to some trad _ional doings.

I know there are some unrecog sized tribes along the west coast;
but they .do exercise their traditional and cultural ceremonies; and
we are invited and we go, So, we know that these people are Indian
people because they exercise their traditionA and their cultures.
These are the kind of people that the Yakimas would say that we do
not recognize. We know that they are Indian people, but they are
not recognized as a tribe.

Chairman' Anourtuzk. What group seeking, recognition now as
tribe do you think is not' a tribe? Can you name the group?

Mr. TomAsmix. Well, I won't want to say.
,Chairmen AnounumNobody will take it personally.

Mr. ToNissmiq. The only thing I would say is that whoever is
looking for recognition should be able to talk their own language or

songsing their own Indian or pray in their own Indian way. -.,-.

Chairman AtiourtEm 'Those are the only standards that yon are.setting?
Mr. TomAskiN. That is my culture.
Chairman Anourazic. Let me ask you this. Is anybody from the

Bureau or the Interior Department talking to you about thij,,- idea of .,

who the burden should be on?
Mr: TomAsms. No; this was one of the recommendations I think

that I made when the resolution was presented by me. My recommen-
dation was to oppose this since the Bureau of Indian Affairs and
Secretary of Interior came up with this criteria_ believe our'
at that time was maybe we should work with the Secretary of Interior
and Bureau of Indian Affairs to develop this recognition system rather
than having another bill introduced and maybe diminish some of the
services as alwady expressed.

I think, if we worked with the Department of the Interior as
Indian peo-p e, I think we could develop something that would be
worthwhile ra her than going into another bill.

Mr. PATIKEI . Iii the chairman's absence, I have just 1,couple more
questions:

The principles, which I know -ors were involVed-in developing and
which the NUM_ sponsored the octing to establish, state in principle
No. 6 that additional tribes are confirmed in their status to the Federal
Government should appropriate funds above and beyond the operating
levels presently received by currently recognized tribes.

As I understand the Department's- testimony, that has been the
practice over the past several years. Several tribes have been recog-
nized through court decisions or other processes. In each case, as I
understand it, the services which were provided to these newly recog-
nized groups were provided pursuant to additional appropriations.
That certainly is the intent of S. 2375.

49
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Is that a practice and procedure which you feel protects the concern
that you have expressed in your testimony?

-Mr. To"NtAsKiN; There is an example, I believe, that can bell pointed _
-..out about;jar at you are saying.

We lia.V ,-an Indian school in the West. -A 'newly recognized tribe
is there. Presently, I guess they wbe using our Indian school health
facilities. That will probably use up some of the medicine for some of
the ,schoolchildren enrolled there. They do not have the pf-o-per
provisions to care for that extra loadthe newly recognized tribe. If

_ they recognize the other little tribes that were arbitrarily terminated;
. I believe this would -dim jnish>the services that we presently have in
the State of Oregon. . 1

Mr. PARKER.' I understand in that 'particular case that the Indian
Health Service, in its budget request for this fiscal year, did request.an-
additional appropriation to meet the health needs of that tribe. Thlii

'sap ropriation request' was turned down at high levels in HEW. !

s. Murdock; the NCAI reso ution briefly states that the NC A-I is
opposed to S. 2375 unless tribes e properly approached and consulted.
Would, oryou haye any other elaboration what the intent is there
in addition to what you stated in,your testimony?

Ms. MunnocK. Other than I believe that the effort made by the
National Congress of American Indians is the only one that I am aware
of wjth regard to havihg tribes:review and read and try to make com-
molts on this regulation. .

I do not know what would have happened if that conference had
not been prompted by the National Congress of American Indians:
At that conference, I believe, we lied 90 tribes there. But I feel that
at that time also that all tribes should be consulted with At that time
I also felt it was a very low-key meeting. I expected a lot more activity
and_ inquiriexs and whatnot. I feel that people were just kind of waiting
to .how we weie going to proceed and what criteria were going to

' b opted and what was gqing to, he set up and how those;.peosjle felt.
4 think they still probably need additional time to mid(elthe -kind-of ,

considerations that they should with regard to any kind or type of
legislation or regulations. I do not know who that is going to be
prompted by.

Mr. P.ARKEn. Yoga: concOm is directed both at the regulations as
well as S. 2375 in terms oC-Ithis concern for further consultation and
communication with the tribes. Is that right?

Ms. MunDocx. Yes. And' I think this extends to tip nonrecogriized
as well

Mr, PARKER. In other words, there should be' consultation with .all.
Ms. MunnocK. Yes; I so. Lbelieve all these people should

be involved. I think that many of themas I am sure will come out
at this hearinghave their opinions With regard soth.r

Mr. PARKER. Thank you.
Mr.Tom taAsx. In regard, to this fundin g, I think it w uld be a good

provision to provide in the bill that, where a tribe is petitioning for
recognition, they should. specify the financial burden teat this will be
placing on United. States so that Congress and er funding au-
thorities' can plan for the-increased budget withou f1iminishing services
to the previously recognized tribes. We ,hav o work together with
this if this is what we are going to do. We h to plan ahead.

43
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If we .know-'we are going to have 42 new tribes, I think Congr _

and the Senate should plan ahead for that in the area of funding.,
Mr. PPRKER. Thank you. r) .

Chairman AnatinEzK. We want to thank each of you for your ap-
pearance and your testimony. ,

Before I call the nextpanel, I want to introduce some distinguished
guests that we have m the hearing room today. First of all, we have the
former Commissiomir of Indian Affairs, former American Indian
Policy Review Commissioner, Louis Bruce.

[Applause.]
. -

Chaientan AnounEm, Also, saute people just came into the room
who arcome of my constituents from South '.-Dakdra.- Theri. is the
very distinguished ,Holy Man from the Sioux Nation and his inter-
preter; -1qathew King, Would you stand up please.

)plause.]
irman AnounE7R- I would like to call, the next panel: Rudy

r executive dirtictor, Small,' Tiibes of Western Washington;
in Marshall, chairperso Small Tribes of Western Washington;
c Thomas', Tribal- Coordinator, -Narragansett Regional Council,

liarlesron, R.I.; George Tomer, tribal pi-antler, Penobscot Regional
Council; Adolph Dial, Lumbee; Dexter Brooks, attorney;, and Ray-
mond Gibbs of the Tuscarora, In

I would like to ask the witnesses to kintity/ hand in the statements
to be printeiitthe record find please summarize in your own words
hoW you feel 'about this legislation. We would appreciate it

//very
much.

STATEMENT OF JOAN MARSHALL, CHAIRWOMAN, TEILACOOM

.. ,

4 1RI4,. AND CHAIRWOMAN, SMALL TRIBES OR.GA IZATION OF
WESTERN WASHINGTON

7 ,
, Ms. MARSHALL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for this ,opportunity
to present thd---v-ie of the Small Tribes Organization of Western
Washington regarding Senate bill 2375, which will establish adminis-p
ttative procedures for the United States,f6%,extend its protection to,,
certain tribe, and their governments. My remarks will he short as

' will 0100 Of Rudy Ryser who will follow 'Hie, Our rernarks,, are._ _,- ,

supplemented by weitlqn,t0stiniony which is rtiosre lengtV and detailed.
, ,

Chairman Abourezk, I want to than von and dompliMent you for
your courage and honesty, both as chairman of this committee and
sponsor of Senate bill 2375. Unlike any Senator before you, you have
held strongly. te basic principles of fairness and justice in Indian,
affairs

This fairness and justice is reflected itirsSenate hill 2375. S. 2375
speaks, cis it should, to the most fundamental features of the relation-
ship between the U.S, Government mid_ tribal governments. The
basic relatipnship iS-expressed as "the eStahlishment_ of goverAment7
to-government'realtionship(s) wAh Indian tribeS,I.?. Both the United,.
Stales and Indian tribes will ben : it from:the,application of this basiv ._, _, ....principle, Implied ,in this principl: is a statement of multi-al respect
and a broad commitment of governments to responsible and coopera-
tive actions.

All tribes and their governments would have advanced-,find become
stronger had the goverment -to- government been well, , --.

pm:10
. ,
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understood years ago.' Iinleed it is probable that the many tribal
communities and societies that have been destroyed by U.S. actions
in the Bast would today survive if government-to-government relations
had been carried out.-

Mr. Chaiiman,.as you may know, the tribal governments in the
Pacific Northwest have usually led the United States to adopt many
positions which support tribal rights. The Northwest tribes have
tenaciously held to concepts and principles fctr generations while
trying* to convince the U.S. Government to adopt new laws which

--:-woutclMereage the chances of tribal survival.
If fl chairman of, this committee were to review the countless

committee hearings; the chairman would discover it was a Snohomish
Indian from the Pacific Northwest, Thomas Bishop, who was among
the first to call attention to those tribes' whose rights were unpro-
tected. In 1919 Mr.- Bishop called upon the Congress and the executive
branch to fulfill U.S. commitments to various- tribes whose land
had been confiscated and whose rights had been ignored.

. . Some of .the-tribal speieties about which Mr. Bishop was- alarmed
were destroyed, but others were able to survive. even without the
prothised benevolence of the United States. These tribes have sur-
vived even after three generations of studied attempts at heir
destruction. '

Why, Mr. Chairman, do you think these tribes survive today? I
will supply you with part-of an answer: The people continue to believe
in the institutions and ways octribalism. To survive as a people the
tribe as an entity n as and -rsi.-:-Tiow essential, To.survive in the future
the tribe most adlipt and continue!'

Tribal communities which have not been protected by the United
States do want the opportunity to establish a relationship With the
U.S. Government. Some suggest this is so because tribal members
want services from the MA. Mr. Chairman, I would sta e for you
now that the 'paramount reason is not services, but rather,t_ at reason
is to rditffirm the commitments and agreements made -between our
tribal leaders and the U.S. Government officials. In other words, we
want the United States to bye up to its commitments that in exchange
for our lands we will have reserved territory and contifluous,protec-
tion from encroachments by outsiders. .

That is a: fairly simple idea. It is this simple itlea that has all along
sustained generati=ons of tribal people. It is this simple idea that can
insure the future of tribal societies.

Chairman Ai-lout-aim Thank you. i
Next we will hear from Mr. Ryser,

1-Without objection, we will insert the w
by STOWW.

[The material follows:]

rial 'furnished
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SUMMARY REMARKS REGARDING SENATE BILL 2375 B5 JOAN, MARSHALL, CHAIRWOMAN

OF THE STEILACOOM TRIDE.ANO CHAIRWOMAN,a, '4kE SMALL TRIBES ORGANIZATION

OF WESTERN WASHINGTON (STOWW INC-.) WITH RUDOLPH C:RYSER, EXECUTIVE

DIRECTOR OF Sy0WW INC., BEFORE THE SENATE SELECT COMM-I-TEE:0i INDIAN

AFFAIRS - APRIL 18,997

Thank you Mr, Chairman for this opportunity to Present the views of

the Small Tribes Organization of
Western Washington regarding Senate

Bill 2375, which will establish
administrative procedures for the

United States to extend its, protection to certain tribes and their

governments. My remarks will be short as will )p-ose of Rudy Ryser.

who will follow me. Our remarks are supplemented bi'written

which is morel lengthy and detailed.
-

Senator Abourezk, I want to thank you and compliment you for your.

courage and honesty, both as Chairman of this Committee and sponsor

of Senate Bill 2375. Unlike any Senatdr before you. you have held if

strongly to basic principles of fairness and jusfice in Indian,

Affairs.

This fairness and justice is reflected in Senate Bill 2375. S. 2375

speaks, as itshould, to the most fundamental features of th@ relat-f
ionship between the United States 'Government and tribal goyerndients".

The basic relationship is expressed as the establishment of gdyern-

ment-to-government relationship(s) with Indian tribes." Both the

United States and Indian tri=bes will benefit from the application ofof
basic principle. Implied in this principle is a statement of

mutual respectaxid a

and cooperative actions.

All tAibes and their gov

ad commitment of vernments to responsible

me ould 'rave advanced and become s

ger had the government-to government
' principle been well' understood

years ago. Indeed it is probable that the many tf-ibal gelltmudttiles
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and societies that havo been destroyed by U.S.. actions in the past

would today survive-if government-to-government relg'ties had been

carried out.

Mr. Chairman, as you may know, the tribal governments in the Pacific

Northwest have usually led the United ,States to adopt many positions

which support tribal rights. The Northwest tribes have tenaciously

held to concepts and principles for generations while trying to con-,

vince the U.S. Governmentto adopt new laws which would increase the .

',chances of tribal survival. If the airman of this Ergmmittee were

to ,review the countless ammittee hearings, the ft airman would dis-

cover it was a Snohomish Indian from the ,Pacific Northwest, Thomas

Bishop, who was among the first. to call: attention to those, tribes

whose rights were unprotected. In 1919 Mr. Bishop called upon the .

Congiress and the Executive Branch to fulfill U.S. commitments to

various tribes whose lands had been confiscated and whose rights had

been ignored.

Some of the tribal societies about which Mr. Bishop was alarmed were

destroyed, but others were able survive even without the promised

benevolence of the United States. These trines have survived oven

after three generations of studied attempts at their destruction. Why.

'Mr. Chairman do you%Ahink these tribes survive todpy? I will supply

you with part of ,an answe The people continue to believe in the

institutions and ways of tribalism. To survive as a people the tribe

as an .entity was and is now essential. To survive in the future the

tribe must adapt and continue.

Tribal commipities.which have no been protected ,by the United States

do want the opportunity to establish a relationship with the U.S. Gov-
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ernment. Some soggeSt this is so because tribal members want __vi-

ces from the B-I A, Chairman, I would State for you now that

the paramctunt reason is not services, but rather-that reason is to

reaffirm ;the commitments and agreements made between our tribal lea

ers and tte U.S. Government of it s. °In other words, we Want the

U.S. to live up to its COmmitme;ILs thatin exchange for our lands we

will haVe reserved territory and continuous protection from encroach-

ments by outsiders, That is,a fairly .simpleakidea. It is this simple

idea that has all alpHg sustahnbd generations of tribal people. It

is this simple idea that can insure the future of tribal societies.

4
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EST COMBINED DRAFT

PART 54 PROCEDURES FOR ESTAUISHINC THAT AN AMERICAN
t

INDIAN GROUP EXISTS AS AN INDIAN .TRIBE,

Sec,

54.1 Definitions

54-2 Purpose

54.3 ScoIe

54.4 aid may file

54.5 Where to file

54.6 Duties of be Department

54.7 Form and content of petition

54.8 Notice and receipt of petition

54.9 Processing the petition

_54.10 Preliminary findings and petitioner's rebuttal

54.11 Final action by the Department of Interior

(a) '"SecrFtary" means the Secretary of the Interior cif his

authorized representative.

(b) "Assistant Secretary" means the Assistant Secretary--

Indian Aftaits, or his authorized lepresentative.

(c) "Department" means the Department of the Interior.

(d) "Bureap"Mcans the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

(e) "Indian Tribe" also referred to herein as "tribe"

means any Indian group within tkle. United Staten that the

retary of Interior acknowledges to be an Indian tribe.

=
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"pistoric Association of Group means any long-

stan'dingo commonly known, 'historical contact" of two or more

Indian groups associated together for political, socia

economic purp0:7) and for their common good to the Extent that
ft

they are viewed today as a Single entity.

Petitioner" also referred herein an "petiti

group" means any group whichhas submitted a petition to the

Secretary requestinvoCknowl gment that it is an Indian tribe.

(h) "Autonomous" mea having a separate tribal council,

structure or other organizational mFchanism which the group

Alaslused as its own means of making group decisions such as

, the determination of its membership. The Indian tribe's:Struc-

ture must be understood in the context, of the Indian culture

and social organization ofthat group, and the fact that many

already acknowledged tribes pe144rUaonly informal leadership

structures and governmental institutions.

1),,, "Member" of an Indian group not currently acknowledged,' .

to be an Indian tribe meanslan individual who is rec-ognii'ed by

the group as meeting its membership criteria and consents ta
bleng listed as a member of the group.

"Nember" of, an Indian' tribe is an individual who

eithmre enrolle in that tribe as a member or is recognized

collectively by those members comprising the tribe as being a

member:
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The purpose of thit part
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proaedure and policy for acknowledging that certain American

Indian groups exist as Indian Tribes. Such acknowledgement of

tribal existence'bythe Department shall be deemed to be T:cRpow-

ledgement that the Indian Tribe in qu stiAl exists as a

Indian Tribe, eligible,for all protection_ and benedts:

- from the federal g vernt4ent available'to Indi n tribes to the
3

fullest extent alio ed'order law. Such acknowledgement shall

also mein that the Tribe is enti all immunities and

privileges avails e to other fjderally recognized Indian

tribes.

54.3 Scope

This part is intended to cover only those American Indian

Group= which may'havZ the attributes of Indian Tribes, but which,

have not as yet been fully acknowledged as such by the Department.-

This part is not intended to apply to assoc3pions, organi-

zations, corporations, or groups of any character composed of

individuals descendent from many groups or tribes unless there

has been a hiAtoric aeaociatfon of the groups such that they

have functioned and been recognized as a single entity for a

protracted period of time. Nor is this part inten_ed to apply
ti

to splinter groups, political factions, co .7unitiee or groups

of any character which separated from the main body of a tribe
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currently recognized as being en Indian tribe by the Bureau,

unless it can be eleafly established that the group has func-
,

bound- historically and for a protracted period of time as an

autonomous entity.

4 Who May File.

Any Indian group-in the United 'States which believes it

should be acknowle ed as en Indian tribe, and can satisfy the'

criteria in Section .7 may submit a petition requesting that

the Seer rary acknoi dg e the croup's existence as en Indian

Triba.

54.5 Where to File.

A petition requesting the acknowledgement that an Indian.

group exists as en Indian tribe shall be fired. with the Assistant

Secretary Indian Affairs, DepartMent of the ior, _ikth & 'C'
if jjtt

Streets N.W., Washington, D.G. 20245.

54.6 Duties of the Department

In addition to proce ssing petitions submitted Depart-

moot pursuant to those regulations by any Indian group in the

United Sta'es. the Department shall_ also have the responeibility

to contact.

of these

oithin a twelve-month period following the enactment

lations-, all knot=m Indian tribal groups in the

5'
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whose existence has not been previously acknowledged

by the Department. The tribal groups that the Department shall

have the responsibilty to contact shall include, but not be

limited to thoWlisted in Chapter 11 of th, American Indian

Policy Review dOmmissionRepom The Department shall in

all -such group of their right to petition

of tribal existence by the federal governar

an acknowledgement

The Departmerit- shall also have the re onsibility proVide,

to the fullest e4ent possible, technical aAtance to the 4

petitioning group in investigating the oup's historich back-

ground and IndNin identity.

54.7 & Content of the Petition.

T o petition may be in any 'readable form which clearly

i ndi,/tes that it is a petition rtquesting the Secretary to

acknowledge tribal existence,

(a) Within sixty (60) days after the publication bf final

regulations, the Secretary will have available suggeSted guide-

lines for the format of the petition, including general sugges-
=4..

tions and guidelines,on where and how to research for required

information and examples of acceptable documents. The Depart-

ment0 examples of petition formats and documents shall not

preclude the use of any other format acceptable document.

(b) The petition shall include at least the following:

1. A statement of fac establishing that the group

ha been identified as "IndJoni, Native American, or aboriginal.'

53
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for a protracted period of time. Such IongStanding Indian iden-

tity may include identification as a division of, combination

of, or confederation with other apecjic Indian tribes if such

identification does not conflict w;th 54.7(b) ( ). Evidence

to be relied upon its determining the
groups longstanding Indian-

identity shall incliido but not be limited to any, of the following:

(i) Repeated identification by federal authorities;

(ii) Lnnestanding relationships with state govern-

ments based em identification of the group as

Indian;

A
(iii) Repeated dealings with a county,

other local government in a relationship based

on the group's Indian identity;

(iv) fdentification as Indian by records in courthouse-

ehurches,or school;

-identification as Indian by ant ists.

'historians, or other scholar*;

(vi) identification as Indian in newspapers and books;

(vii) Any other evidence deemed relevant by tir Office

of the Secretary.

A copy of the group's present governing document

in the absence of a written document, a statement describing in

full the membership criteria.

4. A list of all current members of the group and a copy
of each available former list of members. The membership must

consist of individuals who hove established, using evidence

acceptable to the Secretary. de5c6ndancy From a common tribal

5 4



origin which existed historically or tribal origins ith a

known historic.reiationship.

Evidence acceptable to the-Secretary of tribe membership

for this purpose includes but IA not limited to!

Membership roll's' approved by the Secretary for

the applicant tribe for purposes of Aistributing-'

claims Money, providing allotments, or other

purposes;

(ii) State, Federal or:other officfal ecords or.evi=
.

dence identifyinguprcaent membersor ancettors

or present members as being Indian or a:member

of. the petationing' tribe;

(iii) -ChUrch,.school, and other similar enrollment rec-

ords-indicating the person as being 4 member of

the petitioning tribe;

(iv) Newspaper or other similar evidence identifying

the person es being a member of the petitioning

tribe;

(v) Reputation,in the community in which the person

lives or reputation among tribal members as

being an Indian and a member of the Applicant

tribe.

(vi) Any other record or evidence identifying the

person as a member of the petitioning, tribe.

5. The petitioning group is not,thor are its members,

the subject of Congressional legislation Which has expressly

terminated the federal relationship between the app 7ant group

and the United State's.

ton
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6. The membership of the petitioning group composed

principally of per ons who are not a splinter group or political

.faction from the _.sin body of a tribe currently acknoWledged As

an Indian tribe by the Department, unless it can be established:

that-the group has functioned for a protracted period of time

as an autonomous entity.

(c) While they areare_ not conclusive in determining modern

tribal existence, any one of the following evidence shall create

a presumption that the petitioning group is a tribe eligible

for acknowledgement under this Part and all other evidence sub-

mitted shall be interpreted in m light favorable to the petitioner:

1. The petitioning group has been a party to a treaty,

or agreement with the United States or is a successor in interest

to an Indian tribe which trastied with or had an agreement rati-

fied by Congress. For the purposes of this subpart, "successor

in interest" to a treaty tribe means an Indian grOup whose mem-

bers are principally descendants of the tribe in question and

which has evolved from the tribe and maintained a tribal structure.

2. The petitioning group has been a party to or is a

successor in interest to an Indian true which was either a party

to an unratified treaty or agreement with the United Stateskor

entered treaty negotiations with the United States.

3. The petitioning group was a party to or successor in

interest, to an Indian tribe which was a party to a treaty or

agreement with a foreign nation or colonial government, the

. obligations and rights of such treaty being assumed by the United

States or its individual states upon acquisition of land areas

56
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in the petitioning group or its ancestors hi- torically

ed

4. The petitioning group or its historic predecessor

has. been designated a tribe by an'act of Congress, Executive

Order, or denoted as a tribe in the legislative history of a bill

which crag subsequently enacted into law or has been acknowledged

to be a tribe by court of law.

5. 'The group has been cOnsidered by a state or by an
4,

agency the, federal government as an Indian bntity having eolle-

hts hnd water, funds or other assets, or having

collective hunting and fishing rights, whether or not it was

expressly designated a tribe.

6. The group is viewed as a distinct Indian group by

Other tribes or by the members of nearby communitie" This fac-

tor may be evidenced by written statements from presently

acknowledged tribes TIOgiLtiiiring communities stating thatthey

have related to the nacknowledged tribal group for 'purposes,

connected with any in -_triba4activity.

54.8 Notice of R ipi of P on

Within ten (10) days after receiving p petition, the Assistars

Secretary shall send en acknowledgement of receipt, in writing, to

the petitioner, and shall have published in the Federal lister

a notice of such receipt concluding the name, location, and mail-

ing address of the petitioning group and other such information
_

as, will identify the group submitting the petition and the date
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it was received. The notice shall also indicate where a

copy of the petition moYbe:examined.

Upon rec_ of a petition, the Assistan Secretary

shall cause a review to be conducted to determine Whether the

group is entitled to be acknowledged as 441 Indian tribe. T
review shell include consideration of the petition and suppor

Aidence.-7and tthe extent necessary, verifieation:ef:the factual

statements contained therein in the light of the above criteria.

(b) Within thirty (30) days-after publication of noticeof

receipt of the petition, the Assistant Secretary shall notify-the

petitioning group of any obvious defiCiencies, or significant
. omissions, that are apparent to reviewers upon initial review.

and the reviewer may suggest a course of action in order that

the petition conform to acceptable standards.

(c) Petitions-, inclUding those already filed, shall be

considered-on a first come.first serve basis determined by the

date of original filing with the Department.

(d) The petitioner shall be notified when the petition comes
under consideration, and who IS the primary Bureau staff

member reviewfng the petitIon, his back-up, and supervfsor. Such

notice shall also,include the office address and telephone number

of the primary staff member. During the review process, the

petitioning group shall be provided copieslof all additional (

documents', letters and other evidence obtained or received by the
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Bureau's staff relevant t6, the oup's petition.
. --

(e Those pedtioUing groups which already have patitidrts
1

on filo with the Bureau of Indiae Affairs as of the'enactment of
& .

these reellatiehs shall havethe right, at their option. to,
4

either amend their already filed petitions or have their petitions

returned to _ and file entirely new petitions. If a tribe

withdraws its al_-ady filed petition, that petition shall not be

4tconsidered as helm, a part of the official ree id of he tribe's

case: Such tribes that have petitiOnsalready. fileg shall'not

lose their'priority date by withdrawing and resubmitting their

pepTabrA later.

The Assistant Seeretary shall publish his proposed

findings in the Federal Register within one (1) year after noti-

_fying the petitioner that, active` consideration of the petition has

begun. The Secretary may,extend that period up to an additional

180 days upon a showing that the petitioner has contributed to
0

delay 07 failAg to cure the significant omissions which the

Secretary pointed out pursuant to Part 54.9(c).

(g) The Assistant Secretary' shall acknowledge the existence

of the petitioning group as an Indian tribe when it is determined

that the group satisfies the criteria in Part 54.7 (b).

(h) The Assiitant Secretary shall refuse to acknowledge that

a petitioning group" is Jh Indian tribe if the group fails to

Whtisfy the criteria in Part 54.7(b).

In the event the,Assistant Secretary refuses to acknowledge

the eligibility of a petitioning group,.he shall within thirty (30)

days after such refusal analyze and forward to the petitioner other _



options any) undet which application for services and other

benefits may be made. Such options shall include legislation 2r,
.

possible membership in an already acknowledged indian'tnihe

)

54.10 Preliminary Findings and Petitioner's Rebuttal

!

The Assistant Secretary shall make's preliminary

lumitcnn report to the petitioner of proposed findings and con-

clusions. This report must outline the evidence for th sten,

(b) Upon receipt of this report, the petitioner sha I have

ninety (90) days to respond, including an opportunity to present

oral argument to rebut the evidence relied upon.

54,11 Final Action by Department of Interior.'

ThnAssistent'Secretary shall have thirty (30) days

after petitioner's response to prepare a report of his findirs

and his findl determination as to the petitioner's status. Such

report shall be published in the Federk Register.

(b) The Assistant Secretary's final determination shall be

subject to reviewby the Secretary.;who may, by acting within

thirty (30) days of such publication; superse=de that determination.

If the Secretary takes no action within such 10-day period, the

Assistant Secretary's determination shall be final and shall he

effective as of the date of the publication. The petitioner shall

have the right to present its own response to the Secretary con-

cerning the Assistant Secretary's final determination.-

60
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If the matter is revieva by tie Seeretary.!his deter-

panation shall be final. Notice theretifshall be Oven to the

titioner and yiUglished ip the Federal Register.

(d) Upon determination that the petitioner is 4a Indian

tribe.' the tribe shall be fully eligible for all services and

benefits from the federal gov'ernment'available to other federally

acknowledged tribes and entitled to all the privileges std

immunities available to other federally acknowledged t b--

reason of their sovereign status,

Assistant Seoretary,shalltake all steps n o ,sary

to/increase a ropriationi for BIA,programs and services s= that

assistance and services to existing` tribes will not be di _shed.

1
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ail 'ng the attention of - -the govern-

ment of n ted States to the sufferings --
of some o wards: the Indians because of
the non-fulfillment 6f the promis4s madete
them by the.government so ldng since, and
which for some reason do not appear any nearer
being met than they did 61 years ago we do
not speak_, n anger or even in ridicule-. but in

truth lhorider to bring to notice an 4A-tsting
condition which, possibly, is noti<hOwn or has
been overlooked by the governmene:isand for the
purpose-of righting a wrong which_ ,if
to go on

'

will cause more untold riardships and
th to the original native American people
n it has already accomplished.

.In th&almost compulsory tradip g lands
owned by tit redmen for government; :drd to
give them other lands and to see th- lacked
nothing in privileges and desires and the non-
fulfillment of anyof-thete proMies ,causing
misery and even death to many of the'signers
of the treaty, is pathetic to say the least.

The contents of this pamphlet are true
in every respect and will enlighten the officers.'
ofthe government as to the condition of the
most unhappy r en:" (Thomas G. Bishop, 1915).

Sixty-one yea ago, Thomas G. Dishop wrote a

bo-ok which attempted toy make the United States govern-
r

.meat aware of its responsibility to the Indian People

in Washington State. That book, entitled " "SACRED

PROMISES MADE 61 YhARS_AGO", served as a useful tool for

the United states Congress in developing Indian policy.

It has now be6n 122 years since the majority of the

Indian Nations in the Washington Territory entered into

treaties with the United States, and yet, the United

es has failed to carry out i'ts trust obligations

57-713 0 = 715 - 5
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pledged by those treaties with at least eighteen of

those Tritds.

The most frequently used method of disregarding

the trust relationship with these Tribes has simply

been to deny them a trust land base. The Suceau of

Indian Affairs and the Department of the Inter -tor have

62

in the past stated that it was their policy net to

provide protection or services to those Tribe's which

laCked a land base. As these Tribes began to question

the."wisdom" of the Department's policy, they.found;

in fact, there was.no written policy or regulation.

The Departmenthad chose ver the course of many years

to simply ignore the ne of these Tribal .groups;,

apparently hoping they would just go away. This method

can Only be viewed as an intentional attempt at political

genocide..

To provide the Task Force with an exqMple of how

the Department has exercised this arbitrary and torten

secretive policy, the January 7, 1974 letter from La ---

Follettee Sutler, Acting Ceputy ComMissioner of Indian,

Affairs, to the Honorable Henry M, Jackson, Chairman of

the senate Committee on Insular Affairs, stated that:

"Federal recognition is a subject which
is extremely complex. Consistency of practiOe
in giving'"Federal Recognilion" is difficult1
to discern but We believe this apparent lack
can be expfained...First, it seams important
to note the significance of the term Federal-
recognition; recognition - not creatii567--rE
is our assumption that the term means that

-2-



-63

there is an entice something in being.
the one remaining question from your and Mr.
Sigq's letters is whether Federal recognition
can-be extended to a Tribe that does not haVe, _ .

a land base. A land base is not a requirement
for Federal recognition...the Associate Solici-
tor for-Indian Affairs has reviewed this letter
and agrees with its contents."

Shortly after this,letter was transmitted, the Depart

went of the InterieaMrst denied its existence and

then .disavowed any responsibility for-its contents.

an August 20, 1974_ in a Memorandum from the

Associate SoliCiter for Indian Affairs, Mr. Reid P.

Chambers, 'then SolieitorAent Frizzell covering the,,

subject of the Secretary's authority to extend Federal.-

recognition to Indian Tribes, he stated that:

"Deform the Secretary's authority can be
determined 'the nature of the action he is being
requested to take must be established. The
Secretary is being requested to recognize the
Stillaguamish Tribe of Indians. The key to what
the Secretary is doing is the term "recogniton."
The Secretary is not creating a Tribe, nor is he
vesting any special 1-1t:3 in anyone other than
those which ere-already generally avarlable
to Indian Tribes. The Secretary is merely ac-
knowledging the existence in fact of this group
of Indians, based on the facts which are avail-
able to him and which'he is considered to have
a special expertise for evaluating...theSecre-
tary has previously recognized and exercised
the authority of the Executive Branch to extend
recognition to Indian Tribes and ti0cause it shows
that Congress has been made aware that the
Secretary believes that he has the authority to
recogniZe tribes. BY subsequently taking the
land in trust for the Colony, Congress in effect
expressed its approval of the Executive's exer-
cise of his authority to recognize Tribes."

Shortly after this Memorandum was distributed, .solicitor

Frizzell is quoted from many Sources os indicating that

6 ri



there was till no clear answer a

authority to extend recognition.

to the Secret

On February 27, 2976, in a DepartmOnt

7 Memorandum for the Under
Secretary from the. Deputy

-citor, Mr. David Lindgren, the following appeared

a course of adtio4 with respect to Indian ,recognition

rial

"1. While the law is admittedly very_unclear on this subject_ on balance we do not
believe the Secretary today has the authority

.to recognize Indian Tribes_ . Consequently, wewill defend the Stillaguamish
litigation onthis Qround. -Presumably we will obtain a

definitive court ruling on this subject.

2. We ,do not propose to issue any Solidi-
tor''s Opinion or detailed memorandum on thissubject; rather we will confine ourselves to
necessary pleadings in the litigation.

3. Greg Austin will be informally ad- -,viting the Secretary of the actions we:will betaking.

4. ;Vic will be developing legislation forDepartmental consideration that will both providethe Secretary with authority to recognize Indian. Tribes and All establish rather restrictedstandards oNcriteria to be applied in determinin'di whether a'Tribe should be recognized.

5. During the past fifteen years a proxi.mately ten Tribes have been "recognized" by theDepartment or employees of the Department. 'Theright of these TOibes to continued services willbe protected in the igation by means of an

the Department's action was subsequently ratifi&d '

r,.argument that wheth r -r not the Department hadthe authority to recognize a Tribe at that time

by Congress by appropriating monies for purposesof providing:services to those Tribes."

As of the writing of this report, there has bedn no
variance in the Department's current position. However,
as-of July 12, 1976, it has been reported that a Solidi-



tor's Opinion is being developed which 1) provide for

Secretarial,authority to extend recognition to Indian

Tribes for certain purposes. N_ t_`ng in writing has

yet materialized.

These previous excerpt from recent Department of

the Interior files perhaps bt t deMonstraterwhy the

issue of Federal recognition has 'become so complex over

the years. It appears to be no longer a simple review

of ethnological, historical, lega-1 or political facts

concerning each Tribe but has become a review, based on

the pol- itical whims of theyepartment of the Interior

staff. There is, in fact, no official written criAkeria

to use for the basis of whether to extend political recog-
-

nition-to a Tribal group. There is, hoWever, a long

history-bf extending such recognition to various Tribes

throughout the country, as follows:,

1. Menominee Indian Tribe of CongressiOnal Statute
Wisconin -t(1973)

2. Original Band of Sault St,
Marie Chippewa Indians
(Michigan)

3. Yavapai-Tonto Apache Tribe
(Arizona)

4. Nooksack Indian Tribe of
Washington

5. Burns Paiut4Indian colony
(Oregon

a

6. Upper Skagit Indian Tribe
(Washington)

Solici.tor!s Opinion
(1974)

Congressional Statute
(1972)

solicitor's Opinion
(1971)

Solicitor's _pinion
(1967).

Deputy Commissioner's
letter of June 9, 1972

-5-
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7, Sauk-Suiatt r Indian Tribe
(thshington)

Coushatta Indians of
Louisiana

9. 1-liccosuhec Tribe of

Same as #6 above

Assistant Secretary's
letter of June 27, 2973

duns Assistant Secretary or theof Florida
Interior January 11, 1962

Since 1971, three Indian Tribes in Western Washing-

ton have received Federal
recognition of their Tribal

entities through Department of the Interior Administra-

tive Decisions. The first of these the flooksack Tribe,

was recognised in 1971 by
a Solicitor's Opinion which`'

indicated that because of previous trust de'alings by the
Surecu of Indian Affairs with the Tribe that the Nooksacks
were eligible to otGanie under Section 16 of the Indian
Ro.oroarlicati n Act.

In June of 1973, it
was determined once again by

Adminis rative Decision that the Upper Skagit and Sauk.

Suiattle Indian Trities- should he recognized because in
1913 Congress had authorised the expenditure of s250.00.
for a piece of land to be used jointly as a cemetery.

These three administrative
actions cast further

doubt as to the legitima y or the Dcpa*rtment's recent
conclusions that the ecretory lacks sufficient- authority
to extend recoenition,

however, some of the sane criteria
which uas used to m.04a these determinations have been
used since the 1930's in other cases. Although in the
case o he Upper Skagit and the S Luiattle Tri
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,recognition has not yet resulted in a major increase

in the level of services provided their people. They

have at least gained their Treaty fishing rights and

limited federal funding. Because they lack a landbase

from which to operate, they are severely impaired in

their ability to develop e Tribal economy.

Some of the more often suggested points of review

are found in Felix Cohen's HANDBOOK OF INDIAN LAW

(U.N.M. Press 1942) (page 212) which states that in

reference to the issues of fibaL existence *ere are

five basic considerationst e Department of the Interior

has used in determining that a group constitutes a

"tribe.":

"(1) that the group has had treaty relations
with the United States;

that the group has been denominated a tribe
by Act of Congress or Executive Order;

(3)- that a group has been treated as having
ooliective rights in tribal lands Cr funds
even though not expressly designated a tribe;

(4) that the group has been treated as a tribe
or band by other Indian tribes; and

(5) 'that the group ha
authority over it
council or oth

excised political
Members, through a eribel

governmental forms."

These five criteria which Felix Cohen stated so clearly

in his book wore used to review Tribal status'ef Tribal

groups socking to organize under the Indian Pe-ordaniza-

tien Act of June 18. 1934 (49 STAT. 934).
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WHAT IS TfDERAL RECOGNITION?

The question of Tribal existence is the primary

concern of making a determination as to whether a

group of indigenous people should be denominated an

"Indian Tribe." Cohen stated in his HANDBOOK'a

INDIAN LAW (page 268):

"The question of tribAL,6xistence in
the legal or political senso'has:genlly
arisen in determining whetliellome legisle7
tive, administrative or jucldelal powe h
respect to Indian "thbes",eXtended tt
particular group of Indians ,the
said that it is up to Congress and the xecu-
tive to determine whether"a tribe exists. Thus
the "political arm of the government" would
seen to be in a position to determine the
extent c its power. In this respect, the
cuestionlof tribal existence and Congressional .

power ha- classed as a "political question"
along with the recognition of foreign ativsrn-
ments and other issues of international
relations."

Many employees of both the Department of the Interior

and the Bureau of Indian Affairs have associated the

term "Federal ret'ignition" with Tribal eligibility for

Federal services In so doing, many Tribal representa-

tives have been taught the some wrongful association.

Services are a by-product of the trust relationship

between a Tribe and the United States, and not the

reason for that trust relationship. The trust rola-
':

tionship between a Tribe and the United States exists

-due to a Treaty Act of Congress, Executive Order, Ad-

ministratsee Decision or Judicial becree. "Federal

recognition should be used as the phrase which describes

_8_



the acknowledgement by the Secretary of the Interior,

as the primary agent of the Trustee, of the existence

Of Tribal entity which extends political authority

over a defined group of members. Such political authority

includes, butis not limited to taxation, law enforce:

tent, licensing control of Tribal members-in exercise

of treaty rights, definition of -Tribal membership,

well as other attributes of self-government. The only

''existing definition of a recognized Tribe may be1found

in C,F.R., Part 52.1, Section G:

"Any Indian tribe which has entered into a
treaty convention, or executive agreement
with 60 Federal gOvernment or whose Tribal
entity has been ,otherwise recognized by'
the United States." 8

This definition apiplies only to those Tyib s who voted

on the Indian Re- organisation Act.

It ,is the expressed belief of theme -- landless

Indian Tribes, situated Ah the State of Washington, that

they have, in fact, been recognized as Indian Tribes by

either Treaty or. Act of Congress for many years. In

spite of this previous recognition of these Tri bey the

United States has denied them their inherent right to

be Indians, something which has been without a basis

law. These Indian Tribes have sought from the govern-

ment of the United States the right to be self-governing

people the protection of their treaty rights and the

protect A-of their Tribal culture. As a by-product

-9-
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of their protected status asi,!ndians these Tribes

have a right to receive federal:funds and services

which are athiinistered by the Bureau of ndipn Affairs,

the Indian Health-Service and other federal agencies.

Further, thesc4Tribes seek a Triba'l land base which

may be used as the foundation for the development of

their respective Tribal economies.

In spite of the governmentsat%ampted political

genocide of these Tribal groups and the recent tactic

of "stonewalling" any Tribal efforts to seek -cecogni
.

ti on, these Tribes remain 'intact. They rematn intact

far the re son that they arc aware that unless they'

protect their own rights and powers that no one else

will, es -zially their Trustee, the United States.

For example, in the recent U.S 1INGTom

No. 9213: USD5 WASHINGT0N) fivo landless

;on federally Recognised" Tribes have sought their

off-reservation fishing right by intervention in this

decision. The legal representation of these Tribes

has been Without thetenefit of,the support of their

`Trusteo,.the United States. In fact, if these Tribes

had not sought to preserve their treaty right on their

own, the Uni ted States would have gladly continued to

ignore it. The legal representatives for the United

States in this action have actively opposed these

Tri be stati ng that because a Tribe lacks "Federal

-10-

T)

7 4



71

Recognition" as en antity, then that Tribe ceases to

possess the right to an off-reservation treaty fishery.

This is in complete disregard of the treaty status of

these Triipes.

One Tribe, the.: Moque 1 h, has filed action

against the government over the question of obtaining

"Federal Recognition "'; once again, a Tribe is forced

to protect its own interest. Other action by the land-

less Tribes in Washington State i contemplated in the

near future. The necessity of such legal action is due

to shelack of e cohesive policy car- criteria for obtain-

ing federal recoonitizn. It has been further compounded

by the political jockeying of the Department of the

rior staff. There will be attached to this report

extensive correspondence from the Doper meet further

demonstrating the arbitrary and capricious nature of

their policy.

Six Tribes have thus fer fib -A Petition

vi th the par tment of the interior requ ti g

Secretaria review and determinntion of Tribal status

in order to he acicnowl edged as Recognized.

In some cases, 27 months have. passed without a debar-

mination having _een mode. These requests, although

supported by the Notional Congres s of American Indians

and other Indian ergani::ations, have been the victims

of interior politic,*
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n,s Trdaties in 1854 and.

1855 were promised that and would be set aside for their

Use and occupancy. A system of reservations was estab-

lished in each of these treaty areas and, as such were

designated for the use of those Tribes For example,

the Snohomish or Tulalip Reservation was set aside to

meet the needs of those Tribes who were parryo the

Treatyof Point ETliot (12 STAT 927, 1859): It is

estimated at are time the Treaty was signed that there

Were between throe and five thousand inhabitants of that
0.

tr:Treaty-erea. Approximately fifteen hundred Tribal mem-

bers were assigned to go to the Tulalip Reservation.

According to Senate Repert No. 9191144 dated August 27,

1970, onry,)65 Indians, were allotted. Those who were

not allotted never removed to the Reservation for the

following reasons:

(1) Insufficient land was set aside;

(2) The land that Wes available could ynot provide
a living for these people;

(3) Much of the land on the Tulalip Reservation
Was inaccessible due to heavy underbrush;

Large numbers of Indian people were being
"Shanghaied" from Tulalip say, and as a
consequence, people were afraid to go there;

Why leave the
sure of surviv

one could be

The government, after treaty times, promised
many people Trust Allotments or Homesteads
in their home territories, These never
materialized; and

(7) There was fear of being attacked by other

-12-
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hostile Indians from up the Coast.

These are perhaps the most significant factors as

to why the Majority of members of these Tribes remained

off-reservation. In remaining off-reservation, these

people in no way severed their Tribal relations. In

the past two years, as the guarantee of a protected

fishing right emerged from the U.S. V. WASHTNGT011, supra,

and as the amount of Federal Funds has increased to the

"recognized" Tribes, it has become increasingly common

to see a reservation Tribe openly oppose the rights of

these landless Tribes. In many cases, it is not only

Indian against Indian, but Indians of the same family

and Tribal origin in conflict with one another. Such

Jribes as the Tulalip Tribes, Inc, and the Swinomish

Tribal Community have 7:4pressd very strong concerns

that should federal recognition be extended to these

landless Tribes that somehow:

(1) their political authority will be reduced;

-(2) that the landless Tribal fishery will be
largely uneducated and unregulated, causing
a reduction of harvestable Salmon; and

(3) that federal services will be reduced if
more Tribes become eligible.

Upon dicussing these concerns with representa-

tives of these two Tribes, We have found that these

fears have not only been introduced by the Bureau of

Indian Affairs4 but also fostered and promoted beyond

-13=
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any contact with reality. the case of the Tulalip

Tribe:,7, Inc efforts to intervene in the Stillaguamish

case and their opposition to the off-reservatidn treaty

fishing rights has cost them in the tens of thousands

of dollars in legal fees. Outside observers have in-

dicated their extreme -concern over the TulaIips,

expenditurecf in that hod not the Bureau of Indian

Affairs instilled these fears in theme they might have

better spent their money on other needs of their T ibaI

members instead of finhti'fig bIood-related India rothers.

The government can boast of no greater achievement th ani

having Indians fight amongst thamseives



III. HISTORIC RECOGNITION AND RELATIONSHIPS

One of the cOteria for determining Tribal existence

es cited by rel,ix-Zehen in his HANDBOOK or INDIAN LAV!,

page 271, is

"that-the group has been treated as
a tribe or band by other Indian tribes."

Since before treaty times, these Tribes who are now
4 -

landless have had social and economic ties with other

landed Tribes throughout Washington State and the North-

west. Existing records indicate formal political associa-

\:

ttions between Tribal roues began shortly a, fer the

turn of the 20th century beginning with thereation of

the ;':orthwestern Federation of American Indians. Member-

ship in this organization was composed of Indians from

both landed and landless Tribes and no distinction

relative, to reservation or non-reservation status was

made. At- -its height, approximately 17 Tribes were active

member:3. Indicative of the high de9rce of cooperation

between Tribal groups is the fact that the founding Presi-

dent Thomas G. Bishop, was a .k1ohomish Indian;

ceedi ng Presi dent; ' Kavanaugh was a Garnish Inds G

and the President who worked actively during the p

of the Indian Re- organisation era was Don AcDowe

Samish Indian. All three were landless Indians who

worked for their peoplo A later President was Chief

Martin J. Sampson of the swinomish Tribe a Reservation-,..

Indian.

. -15-
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one of the more notable actions which was spawned

by the Northwestern Federation of American Indians is

est described in an excerpt from a letter to Mr. . F.

Dickens, then Superintendent, at the Tulali p Agency,

from Mr. Chas, Roblin, Special Allotting Agent_at
Hoqui am, Washington.

©escribing.hi''efforts, Mr.

Roblin stated:

was to /investigate and report on
unenrol led Indians of Western Washington.
This matter arpie as follows: For many years
Thomas G. aisliop, and the "Northwestern
Federati?nXf American Indians" had made
claim than' there were Many thousand Indians
in wesgEnvl Washington who had never shared
in a6 of the benefits derived from any of the
tretties of early days and who were enti tled to
sorrie recognition by the Government and some

,ra5Un erati on for lands taken from them eitherin the shape of an allotment on the Quinaielt
_

Reservation: or by the payment of the cash
equivalent 6f such an allotment. These were
supposed to be "Indians" who were not enrolled
at !any agency on the coast. Mr. Bishop has
made several trips to Waghi ng ton on behalf of
these homeless Indians, and was advised by theOffice that there were no records in the Office
showing v,ho these Indians wore and that there
was no foundation for a request to Cor.gress forrelief for them. Dri 1916 Mr. Bishop urged theOffice to have an enrollment made of these Indians,so an to get such information in the record.
The Office aareed to have such an enrollmentma

ashe an enro
ini ti onor an

.-avor
aims ii3r

To once again meet the needs of the Washington

Indians, a successor organization was founded in the

1950,s with membership again consisting of Indians

from landed and landless Tribes with approximately 33
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Tribes or Sands being associated. Charter members

came from Tulalip Tribes, Inc., nomish Tribal

Community, Lummi. Snohomish, Skokomish, quileute,

Ouinault, Suquamish, Steilacoom, Samish, Skagit,

Stillaguamish and Squaxin Island Tribes, to name a

few. Ofiiicers were sel ed without regard to land

status. Foremost on the agenda of this Inter-Tribal

Council of Western Washington Indians was the fight

against the termination policieSof the 1950's and the

effort to keep the Cushman Indian Hospital in Tacoma

open. The group successfully held off termination,

b t lost the Hospital issue which deprived most Indians

of much needed hospital care. The Cushman Hospital

had for many years been the main source of heakrli ser-

vices for all Indians regardless of residence. With

the ciosure of the Cushman Hospital.,---health services-

fwr landless Indians were slowly phased out and a new

sysL-em or contract car developed. Contract care is

only provided to Vasa Indian residents on trust lands.

nst recently described in an attached

Memorandum-.

the organisation grew, several joint meetings

e held with Indians from Eastern Washington-and as

a gradual evolutionary process, the Inter-Tribal Council

of Western Washington Indians merged into the Affiliat$d

Tribes o Northwest Indians a group encompassing Indians

-17-
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in ashington State, Oregon; Idaho and Western Montana.

This group has once again given full membership to
both landed and landless Tribes and both work together
for common objectives.

Affiliated Tribes has lent its
support to 6 landless Tribes all of whom (SNOHOMISH,

SAMISH, STEILACOCM,
STILLAGUAMISH0 JAMESTOWN CLALLAM,

and COV,LITL)are seeking federal recognition. On the
National level, representatives from landless Tribes
have participated es members of the National Congress of
American Indians. In the 19501s, Mr. Hank Hawkins then
Tribal Cheirman'of the Snohomish Tribe

of---i,adianS, 'served
for several years as the let Vice-PreSidant of the, ional,.
Congress of American Indljans. The National Congness of

'American Indians has also provided the support_for r
nition of sovoral

ton State.

In recent years, both laridless and landed Tribe_

have entered into binding
political- relationshirS:

such areas as Manpower
Consortiums, Joint Receipt Federal

Funds or Programs,
mem,ership in in r-Trilfial organiza-

tions feu med to provide
training and technical assistance,

economic developmentprojects
and countless other concerns.

Under the euthoriatien or the U.S. y.WASHINGTON:
supra,

s'everal recognised Tribes have extended fishing privileges
to these landless Tribes.

In Ir7G9 Governor Daniel Coons of the State of

thy' on-recognied Tribes from Washing-

-18.-
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Whhingtbn, provided For full representation of the

non-recognized Tribal governments through his

'Governor's Indian AdviSory CoUncil. During the

preparation of this report, the Governor's advisor

on Indian Affairs, M. William Jeffries, assisted

the Task Force consultants in gainiam6ch needed

Tri bal input.



IV. IllETTRI THE! SELVES

It was originally' ontemplated-that a brief

scenario of each-'frribal 'group would be included in

this report. In the 'nterest Of making this report as

. colicise as possible a matrix is provided on the

allowing page. The matrix covers the considerations

which have.preyioOly been used in making a determina-

tion of whether 13 group itutes a "Tribe'; and how

tho'se considerations affect each landless Tribe,

the matrix, if a space is left blank, no information

was available at the time it was developed. Where a

"no" answer is indicate* it should not be viewed as

being finally conclusive as new information is always

being discbvered.

CONSULTANTS! NOTE:

JO Bureau of India Affairs employees at both the

Western Washington Agency and the Portland Area Office

freely admit that-their recordi6 concerning landless

Tribes-have frequently,beemol!thrlooked or misplaced.

"these- recorcla reappear only when it serves the bureau's

purpose. Page 4 22 of this document is -a copy of

1974 review of "Mon-recognized Tribesuby the Portland

Area Office, Which is refuted by the results of the

matrix on page f 21.

-20-
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TRIBAL NEEDS

Earlier in this report, mention has been made of
. 0

some of-the general effects the Jack of federal_

tian has had on these landless Indian Tribes. It would:, -

be almost an impossible task to accurately assess the

qUahtity of services which might be required to meet the

Reeds of these landless Tribes. It is, at this time,

.-featible to present a listing of those problems and needs

which the Tribes in Washington State have addressed in

their testimony to both the formal hearing conducted on

March 5, 1976 by Task Force i-t14, as well as at several

informal hearings and interviews which were Conducted in

the field by the Washington State Consultants. The

majority of the discussion will relate to the involvement

of the Federal government. This it necessitated-in that

the State of Washington reels no special obligation to

"'provide a special- reictionship with those Tribes."- It

regards the off - reservation Indithos as merely a citizen

of the state with no special rights.

(1): The lack 0 Bureau of Indian Affairs protectidn'

of and fiscal support of Tribal Government has severely

impaired the ability of the Tribe to exercise its politic

cal authority over their Tribal members. ee

(2 The lack of Bureau of Indian Affairs pretectiM,

of the reserved treaty right of fishing For many Tribes

-23-
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has meant the loss of both indifidual and Tribal income

or ecoomic:base

(3) The a eged lack of federal recognition of

these Tribes by the Bureau of Indian Affairs -has caused

other Federal agencies to deny pdkticipatiori in programs

which would serve to eohabee:the health, education and

general welfare of their Tribal membership.

(4)Thedenidlofhealthservices.'provided by the

Indian Health Servicei-to the members of non-federally

recognized Tribes has caused the greatest hardships to

thv young and the old, as some of the Tribal members

An their 20's, 30's, 40's and 50's, if employed, are

Covered by third party insurance.

(5) The Bureau of Indian Affairs refusal to

provide educational-services to the members of the

LandlesS Tribes has eiated a hardship. The Bureau

first reduced the number of Indians who were eligible

participate in educational programs by the establish-

ment of a blood, Quantum requirement. Later, in addition

to tilt blood quantum, a restricts' esidencY

was established. Although the majority of-non-r -va-

tion Indians': educational;level may tend to be hi \p

than those on the reservation the educational needS,

are a long way from being met.

(6) The lack of a Tribal land,base Which may serve

as the basis for Tribal development and self-sufficiency

is e major concern to the landless Tribes. The amount
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of lands needed by each Tribe to provide a living for

those members wishing to live on the land varies from

Tribe to Tribe. In most eases, this land must front on

a river or the marine waterways.

(7) Landless Tribes have been unable to receive

'Indian Claims CoMmission judgment awards in any manner

other than a per capita distribution. Many Tribes have

requested disbursements of the judgment funds in a lump,

sum or a portion to purchase landto be held in trust.

These requests have been denied.

(8)!' The life of the Indian.Claims CordMrssion is

too''inort.lt needs to hear tither types of claims,

other than land issues.

9)- The housing needs of the landless people in

some cases do notlreet the local minimum standards

for heabth, safety.a4 construction.

(10) Alcoholism and Drug abuse amongst the landless

Tribal members is extremely high., There appears to be

a direct correlation with the cross cultural -conflict

many landless people lieVe,.experienced,

-25-
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VI. RECOF lENDATIONSOF THC LANDLESS TRIBES

On July 12, =1976; 18 representatives From 9

landless Tribes net under the auspiCes of the Governor's

lIndian Advisory Council, lion-Reservation Council, to

develop and adopt a position paper and recommendations'

about the issue of federal recognition as it has affect=

ed them. This paper should be widely circulated as it

presents some very clear recommendattons. The text of

this position paper Fs contained in this section.

"There are numerous Indian tribes in Wasfiirigton

State which do not occupy *reservations or have land held

in trust for_them by the United States government. These

landless Indian Tribes have been popularly regarded as

extinct, although the Governor's Indian Advisory Council

recognizes fifteen of them. These Tribes illudei

Snohomish, CoWlitz, Duwamish Jamestown band of Clal am

Samish' Steilacoom Snoqualmie Mitchell Day, Stilla

guamish, Chinook and others. In spite of the enormous

odds against their survival, they continue to funct

as Tribal entitielfollowing the long line of trad

tional leadership as demonstrated n the 1800's by

Seattle, Chief of the Ouwamish and Suquamish Tribe

Pat-ka-name Chief of the Snoqualmie and Snohomish T

arid. LesChj VAL Chfiefbf

For many year after the signing of the Treaties ib

-2G-
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1855, many Indian Tribes continued to live as they had

in the times before the White Man came. Each o the sow

landless Tribe; that- signed the- treaties, .and several did

not, were promised but never received reservations. Only

with the passage of time did it become apparent that she -

landless Tribes were going to be ignored and.the Bureau

of Indian Affairs would not'extend significant services

to them.

The Indian Claims Commission was once regarded as

An institution responsive to the long standing interests

of Indians and able to correct past wrongs. With the

pastage of time, however, it has become regarded in

Indian Country as a p t of the on-going effort to strip

Indians of their land an their rights. Also, landiesS

tribes increasingly consider regaining a land base to be

more important than receiving monetary settlements.

No-reservayion Indian Tribes have been severely

hampered by official neglect resulting in a situation

in wh,ich thousands of Indians are,not recognized offici

ly as Indians, do not have their rights,as Indians pro-

tected and are not receiving services From the -U-_reau of

Indian Affairs, the Federal agency specifically authorized

to provide services to "Indians throughout the United

States."

The.policy of not recog some Indians and

their rights yet recognizing the rights of other, Indians,

-27-
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principally those living on reservatibns,- i sa failure

of the United - States to fulfill its commi events made

to all Indians through treaties and various statutes.

The failure of ,theUhited StateS to keep its commitment

to assist and protect the landless tribes has contributed

to the deterioration of the landless Tribes' ability to

determine their future,

The Bureau of Indian Affairs has consistently eX-

,ciuded Indians who do not live on Indian reservations

from its service population. The landless tribes have

n notably excluded from Bureau Consideration in spite

of a specific authorization through the Snyder Act which

requires that the Bureau of Indian Affairs assist Indians

throughput the United States. Failure of the Bureau to

serve landless ,Tribes has seriously hampered the ability

of Tandless Tribes to provide proper health care, educa-

tion, and continuing employment for their people.

The State pF Washington has,blso ignored the interests

andless tri bes. Consequently, i t has acted to limit

our vernmental powers, al though have done

intentionally.

The landless Tribal claim for justice has been ad,

vanced consistenly through -our individual Tribal govern-

ments since the treaty-signing period of the 1850's.

It is not presented here for the first time. it is not

what the cynical might believe is the last ditch effort
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to enhance the potential For monetary air which would

satisfy wounded egos and improve our economic situation

at the expense of the majority. It is request that-the

promises made to us be kept.

For many years our leaders, acting in good faith,

have accepted the ,promises made to them and looked

ward to official reiponses to their legal and moral rights_

The nature and enormity the-situation conFronting than

has been recognized only recently. This- is the first

that the landless Tribes have attempted to speak

as onevo but it will not be the last time we act

together.

The more than 7 OC landless Indians want to secure

their Tribal heritage and Indian rights as they gain a

prosperous future for their children. To do so, they

want land to be held in trust for then-1'1)y the Federal

-goverhment beca this relationship wouldpreaffirm

their status as Indian people in the eyes

government.

The landless Tribes are st

of the

11 lookingforvard to

the implementation of President Nixon's India self-

determination policy and its application to our situation.

We recommend that:

THE CONGRESS OF THE UNITED STAT4 DIRECT THE

PRIMARY AGENT OF THE TRUSTEE:THE-SECRETARY

OF THE INTERIOR, TO IMMEDIATELY EXTEND FULL

-29-
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FEDERAL RECOGNITION TO THOSE INDIAN TRIBES,

GROUPS OR BANOS WITH WHOM A LEGAL RELATION-

SHIP EXISTS DUE TO TREATY, ACT OF CONGRESS,,-

'' ExECUTIyE ORDER, ADMINISTRATIVE DECISION,

INDIAN CLAIMS COMMISSION OR JUDICIAL DECREE.

THAT THE SECRETARY MAKE A FULL CASE-BY-CASE

REVIEW, BASED ON AN ESTABLISHED AND WELL DE:

FINED CRITERIA FRECOGNITION RASED ON

ETHNOLOGICAL HISTORICAL LEGAL AND POLITICAL

FINDINGS.

THAT THE SECRETARY ONCE l- KING A DETERMINATION

TO EXTEND FULL FEDERAL RECOGNITION TO A TRIBE,,

THEN INMIATELY COMMENCE TO PROVIDE FOR THE

PROTECTUA:AND THE FULFILLMENT OF THE FIDUCIARY.

RELATIONSHIP AS MAY OE REQUESTED BY THESE

TRIBES.

THAT IN EXTENDING FULL FEDERAL RECOGNITION TO

THESE 'TRIBES, THAT THE sECRETAR WILL SEEK FRom

CONGRESS AN INCREASE IN THE ALLOCATIONS TO THOSE

AGENCIES WHICH ARE CURRENTLY PROV\VOING SERVICES.

TO IHDIAN TRIBES SO THAT
I

NO SERVICES TO OTHER

TRIBES ARE REDUCED.

5) THAT THE SECRETARY SHALL ALSO PROVIDE FOR SUCH

TRUST LAND =S AS RAY BE REDUIRED FOR THE HEED

AND. E',:CLDSTvE USE OF THESE LANDLESS TRIMS.

THAT THE INDIAN CLAWS COMMISSION AWARDS DE

-30-
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MODIFIED BY CONGRESS TO REFLECT TtE TRIBAL

ATTITUDES'IN INDIAN COUNTRY.TO PROVIDE LAND

AS WELL. AS MONETARY PAYMENT FOR TRIBAL CLAIMS

TO BE DISBURSED OR UTILIZED ACCORDING TO A

TRIBALLY APPROVED PLAN,

7) THAT THE BUREAU PROVIDE TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE

TO LANDLESS IRIDES IN RE- ESTABLISHING A LAND

BASE FOR EACH TRIBE AND PROVIDE THETTECESSARy

FUNDS FOR OPERATION AND ADMINISTRATION OF THE

,
L.TRIDAGOVERNMENT. . . We are intents upon -

t

managing our own-laffairs'and Quid therefore

regard any effort of, the Sure 0 to manage our

affairs AS undue interference into the self-

governing responsibilities of the Tribe. It

- is in this context that we emphasize the need

For-DIA Concqntration on technical as stance

rather than management, aver the years, We have

on our own developed certain management ctpabili-
,

ties which have resulted in tribally initiated

efforts to serve our Indian people, but we

recognize the need for technical and financial

apzistance.

THAT THE BUREAU BE ORGANIZED SQ TO INCLUDE THE

LECAL CAPABILITY TO ,PROTECT ALL INDIAN RIGHTS

ToFisHwATEVAND LAND RESOURCES AS WELL AS

EXEMPTIOH FRCM STATE TAXATION FOR ALL INDIAN



TRIBES. . . Tpiis capability shoul d be- within
. -

the Bureau, independent, of the pepartment;of

the Interior and Justice Department.

9) THAT THE BUREAU BE INDEPENDENT OF THE DEPART-

MENT OF THE INTERIOR, FREE FROM THE CONFLICTS

OF INTERESTS OF THAT DEPARTMENT. . . It would

be of greater use to Indians if the Bureau

functioned adMinis rati'Vely under tft'Congress

and WaS.rlot a poll 'cal 'football.

10) THAT THE BUREAU BE.-S RUCTUREO TOEHCOURAGE.

PERPETUAL INDIAN PA TICIPATION Ii .BUREAU :-

POLICY-MAKING. Indians have been too long

told how to arrange 'lleWaffairs raAher than

allowed to actively initiate efforts on their

on behalf. It seems more important to, Bureau

, officials that the Bureau of Indian Affairs

he served and protected, rather tha?i the Indian

people. We assert that "self- determination"

for our people can truly be a way of life if

Indians have access to all institutions which

'impact upon the lives of Indian'peoptc.

ii) THAT THE BUREAU BE MORE ACCESSIBLE TO INDIANS,

AND WOULD BE BY LOCATING ITS FACILITIES CLOSER

TO THE PEOPLE IT SERVES WITHOUT REDUCING THE

CURRENT-LEVEL-OF SERVICES.. Indians are a

-

very diverse set of nations, tribes and bands

It Would be appropriate then to organize the '



.3ureguTrom the local levelt authority .to

serve the diverse needsof Indian people.
A'

Alse; Bureau, offices should be near our

Tri=beS=a-they'now:are nea derplIndian--

reservations. Local office's should be 0.1Iowed-
..

direct autkerity from the national` office and

the area off<kshauldlbe elimfrated. This

would prOviee the local -office direct ability

to gain authorization for local efforts as

defined by thOrfibes.. Eliminatiea of the
-0'

area office would also represent a major ad%

ministrative saving while increasing the

Rureauls ability to - directly -serve Indians.

THAT THE BUREAU HAY REGULATIONS AND

:GUIDELINES OVERHAULED TO REFLECT GREATER

.1 FLEXIBILITY IN DEALING OATH THE DIVERSE

INTEREST OF INDIANS. . This could be accom-

plished by a congressionally established Tak

Force including Indians from all areas of

Indian country with specific authorization to

rewrite the Bureau's regulations and

lines. No -rodians should be facludedias.their

skills warrant.

THAT THE CONGRESS CONSOLIDATE ALL ESSENTIA

SERVICES FOR INDIANS AND INDIAN TRIBES UNDER A..

SEPARATE INDEPENDENT AGENCY WHICH WILL BE RE-

SPONSIVE TO INE NEEDS OF INDIAN PEOPLE."
, ,

-33-
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The landless Tfr bes in Washington' State are the

victims of /the United States' efforts to destroy ,liVing

Ind people. e policy which loas governed :the acti'oris

of the Department. of the Interior and the Our au of.

n in Affairs /:is merely the paper continuance of the A

nee so popular mi 1 i tary geneei de. The'se-=people,
,=

i ns.tea_ nglc.i I 1 ed or vie- unded by cannon or. ri

ha..:/e simply ,been buried alive in the male of government

bureaucracy/. This is not accidental but a grievou41

nal act on the pa tof the Trulte6.

ignoring the existence, and as such the needs,

of these Tribes "the governments' hope that thby-xil

stlply 'di sappear after a period of time must_be fading.,

After 122, year being shoved manipulated.' starved,

and finally y ignored; theses Tribes have dot' gone away

but in many respects they have groyn stronger and perhaps

even more sophisticated {than some of their reservation

brothers. They are none - the -less Indians.

:- As time has gassed ,sinee the treaties were signed

and the sophistie4tidn of the Uhi to Man's political

ways became learned by these pe 41e the' govecnment found

it necessary to keep chanein4 the methods by which

recogni tion.migft be obtained. Time after time afte( t m

when a new Sbderi

a new hope for fe

dent cr Area Director would arrive..

1 recognition would be gals
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Irbmises were made 'To this_and you will he recognized

(level op. a Tribal Rol 1 Wri te ,a Cbnsi tu ti on hft4d =
. I V

ular 'Meetings, adopu Whi te-Mon''o" parj amentary ruff

the Indidn's ways. _and then my children 7ou

11 be recognized."
,

The department of the retenor and the Eldreau of

:ndipn Affairs the. agqnatis which have fo't?nul =ed. the

)01 cy Of not recognizing these. Tri hesVial-a the
Awe ego-airy with the United` States ongress; t-rho4ls!

-esponsible for allowing th ese agencies to continue,
n t is manner without proper Congr sional overSight.

lembers of the UnitM States Con ress have_beenosaware

sf this problem since at leas r 1915 and- in more, recent

lembers wrote to the then Seereta9ry R5o9

tears /-ince the 1960's lla

IcIrten,endarqi ng the p osal that. the Oureou of

radian Affai cgtended to Hon-reservation

IrOups. This iequ t, w)fch was read into the Congressional,
Vcord -1.1w; 10 /1972 led nowhere. no Changes in the

nterior,Qepar n e fel t by any Indian.
;till ,the pc) cy gres'on. The only thing which now

ppeav's t
-/

heAsnter or Uhrtment StaIf

inYluenceis the political whims of

VP0

PP

Dos contained in Section VI of this
Many of these recorTniendations fir

Task Force Recire developed in 1973 under



the auspices of Daniel J. Evans, Governor of the State

of lAshington, entitled "The P.epple Speak,...

report, although"wiklyicirculated,.pppears to have had

AittleImpact on i-ts Congressfon;1 readers.

It is the findings of the Task. Force Consultants

that the Congress of tNe United States has the complete

'authoritY and ligation to immediately enact legisla-.

titan reclari ng the Secretary of the Interior's

authority to extend political recognition:to those

Tribal entfties with whom the UnitecStates has a
r

fiduciary or trust relationship. Failure on the'part

of Congress to provide statutory clarification of this

issue :Cs tantamount .tamalfeasance of their obligation

Co-Indian people.

The Landless Indians of'Ytashington State are a

strong.group of people. This strength-lies in the fact

that when a meMaer of etandless Tribe is discriminated

against by the non-Indian community, they have had no

sanctuary of a reservation in which to 'hic,,e Many of

the reservation Indians have@ made stateme: that the

Landless Indian -has never known-discrimination. Perhaps,

the Landless Indian has felt a more acute tYPe,df

discrimination, that of his Trustee, the United States

GoVernment.
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.-Sicsies= Zenctie

VRA)4, .,WTT T1,00

march- 6, 1978-

Honorable, Cecil D. Andrus
Seeretary
Department of Interior
'Washington, O. C.

Dear+Ir. Secretarr

write to request a complete and detaCiled budget
justification for two itAriS in' the FY 39 Interior Department
Budget: The Bureau of Indian Affairs Trust Responsibilities/
Rights Protection activity and the Office of the Solicitor,

for the Trust Re=ponlibilities/Rights Protection activity,
past provide me with a ease-by-case breakdown in each
instance4iere funds are proposed to be expended for litigation.
This should include a narrative description of each case. past
amounts obligated for each case, the number of permanent
posittons-essignod to litigation and funds,:for attorneys' fees.
1,also request a detailed justification for the activities

, entitled "Boldt derision" "Attorney fees", "Hunting and Fishing
Treaty Rights Support', and "Unresolved Indian Rights Issues ". -

For Trust and Rights Protection for the State of Washington.
I would appreciate a detailed justification by Tribe or Agency
Office, along with a dee'riptioo of how these funds are to be
expended by each tribe or Agency Office.

For the Office of the Solicitor, please provide me with 3
similar justification, with partirulai emphasis on funds for
litigation and permanent positions as=igned to litigation.

Lastly, please ideollify any other expences in the
Department's, budget related to these matters.

WW:mgw
cc:-,Hon. Robert C. Byrd, Chairman, Interior Appropriations Suh-

-coxillittee, U. S. Senate

r-erely,

HAW.
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-Honorable Griffin B. Be
Attorney General
Department of Justice

-Washington. D.C. 70530
-

Dear Mr. Attorney General:

DarAil our recent discussion-Ste spoke about Federal
rnmenti,s role in -representing Indian tribes .pursuant to

th# trust relationship vis-a-vis its responsibilities to
non - Indians.

Relations between Indians and non-Indians have become
strained in many areas as Indians have begun claiming rights
to natural resources and jurisSiction over non-Indians. The -,

Federal g9vernment's advocacy of the Indians" claims has reripusly
contributed-to the tension.. This is especially-so when Indian
claims adversely affect the rights or livelihood of non-Indians.
Both Indians-and non-Indians in my own Washington State now ea-
lure thu divisive affects of the infamous.1974 fishing rights _

decision handed down in U.S. v.' Waihin-ton while resource-'.-
.and the livelihoods of airThose w 6 re y on it--is in jeopardy.

Many non-Indians object to their-tax .dollars being used by
thelFederal governtient.to defeat their rights in court, while at
the same-time, there are, no-Federal personnelor fundt used to pro
tect their rights-. Especially disconcerting is the Federal,pdvocacy
of cases in which Indian tribes-claim-iurisdiction over non-Indians
when non-Indians do not have the right 'to participate in Indian tribe
gpvernment. Is

While I recognize the historic trust relhtionship of -the
Secretary of the Interior to represent the best intere%t of Indian
tribes, the trend in recent years has been to extend the meaning of
that relationship to include the resources of the entire Federal.
government. Although there may be some legal or moral authority. to
extend that definition, I believe that a thorough objective review
of that policy should be undertaken. In short, a clarification of
the Federal trust responsibility to -Indian tribes is needed.

104



101

Ponorable Griffin bell -March 1,

Additionally, the profusion of Indian claims to natural
resources and Jurisdiction over nonIndiant has highlighted
the inadequacy of the judicial process to resolve these-don.
flicts between Indians and non-Indians. Recent judicial_de-

'---cisions have not,served to ease the tensions that engulf
indian/nonindian relations. Rather, animosity has increased.
'litigation costs proliferate and uncertainty prevails.

Because the Judicial process seems unable to handle the
task of resolving major Indian claims to natural resources and

'jurisdiction, it is imperative that your Department, in con-
junction with the other affected agencies, develop melpocIS-11.-
of reducing litigation while increasing Reedeful non*litigouS
resolution of such claims which would he fair-to Indians and
non-Indians alike.

Because of the importance of this matter. I urge your
early attention to and constructive comments on how this
problem can be best resolved.

HMJ:rdfj-

27-213 129
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STATEMENT OF ILIKDOLFH C. RYSER., EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, SMALL
TRIMS ORZIANIZATION OF WESTERN WASHINGTON

-.1-

Mr. RYSER. Mr. Chairman, Senate -bill 2375 is strongly supported
by the Small Tribes Organization of Western Washington. We find
contained i it the very kinds of ideas that we believe all tribes really
have been triving to get contained. in legislation for a long time

There is one problem, however, that is not mentioned in the bill
that I would hope could be considered, if not in the bill, at least by-
the Department of Interior. At' the Small Tribes Organization of
Western Washington, we have had several tribes become "recognized
tribes"as the term is usedin the past 4-or 5 years. One of the
things we have discovered is the most alarming kind of thing.

These tribes have begun to be recognized by the United States..
for servicis or for certain purposes only But then all of the other
things thilt are normally attached Co the protection of a tribe or the
support of tribal rights are somehow forgotten or delayed. We find
this an alarming kind of thing to happen, mainly because what we
are e ing up with are tribes of yet another class. We are ending uprd
wit it tribes particularly without land. We are ending up with tribes
whose rightsthey may be fishing or they may have to do with
governance of their own peoplesomehow they are cut because the
United States has'only decided to provicV services to those people.

Serwe create a kind of rural poor dependent upon a Federal agency..
We would like to see those kind of problems resolved for the future.

The legislation you are proposing, and the regulations that the De-
partment of Interior is considering, are supposed to resolve lit long-
standing problem. But we hope it would not start a new problem,
and that is the creation of a-third class or some other kind of class of
tribe. .

We see, in present-day activities, Senator Jackson and Senator
Magnuson attempting to undercut tribal rights by overt political
efforts to pressure departments into retreating from the support of
tribal rights. We see that as most alarming.

We see these kinds of actions as the kinds of things that -our bill
and Interior actions might try to help get pushed aside. T tribes
that are going to be recognized in the near future are going be
pretty Weak. They are going to be very easily slapped aside by St tee
and Senators and anybody else- who might not see their intere. as
being paramount or important.

We suggest then that your bill iu.clude perhaps a statement ran
indicati.on of what will happen after recognitki takes place We
believe that you could include a phrase that would say somethi g to
the effect that, pursuant to the recognition of an Indian tribe by the
United States, the United States would undertake to negotiate a
trust di:,reement with the tribe. That would spell out in fairly clear
detail over a period of time the kinds of assistance the United States
wouldkbe prepared to provide to that tribe, at what particular time,
the kinds of work that would be undertaken to insure that the tribe
had a land base of its own. These are the kinds of agreements that
normally would be undertaken with any other political group to insure
its survival. That would go beyond merely dealing; with service kinds
of considerations.
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We believe a bilateral, negotiated trust agreement with tribes is
essential to their future and to their survival. It is, in fact, a probable
result from any of these things that you could end.up with along list
of recognized tribes without land, without sufficient governmental
capabilities , and indeed a whole new constituency-for the Bureau of
India Affairs that really isn't anything more than a group that Is
disappearing.

Thank you.
Chairman ABOUREZK. Than u I now place 'your written stiae-

in the record.
[Mr. Ryser's prepared statement follows :]
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&TESTIMONY OF RUDOLPH C. RYSER REGARDING SENATE BILL 2375 BEFORE THE

SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS. APRIL IS. 1978

Chairman as you may know the pitroductionof Senate Sill 2375 has

-eause-&-quite-asAir-lrf-Indian=eountrp. -There-ha-s-been-more77cli-alague--

among triba officials subject (than on any ubject in the past

five months.

Soule of the concerns. that have been raised include worries about red-

uced Federal dollar commitments to protected tribes as more tribes

are added to the ljst of recognized tribes;' concerns about standardt

of membership among tribes which will be redognized;- and several tri-

hes ltke,tbo Tulalip tribe have expressed concerns about having to

share natural sources with neighboring tribes like the Snoqualmie

and Snohomish.

The STORM organization is convinced that these and other concerns like

them a e favorably resolved in 5. 2375. There are some matters that

are not touched on by the Senate Bill. These include methods of res-

olving tribal land questions and the future role the United States

wil lay as a tribe is restored.

Since 1970 four member tribes of the Small Tribes Organization Wes-

Tern Washington have been recognized by administrative action .0 con-

gressional act. In each case recognition has meant eligibility fti'r

services to tribal members. After the recognition of these tribes it

'appears tha -a trend is emerging. The trend seems to he toward *rec-

ognition of tribes for certain purposes" and no action to establish

a sufficient land base for the needs of the people. This trend is

dangerous. A tribal community must be recognized fully as a legal poi-

Itical entity and it must have territory for a home and abiding place

sufficient to its present and future needs. To ignore the land is to

create yet another class of tribal people who are:forced to be depend-



ent-upon'a*Tederal Government agency., 7

Because we often refer tb the Department
i

of the interiar in legis at-

ion and administrative ations the impression is.often given that only

the Department of the Interior has any resPonibilities'to ipdian tri-

bes. .
Mr. chairman. it must he made clear that when the DepBrtment of

the Intertor or the Bureau of India- Affairs ,act in relation to Indian

tribes they are acting on behalf of the U.S. Government al a whole.

The fact that these instruments of government are specifieaTly. desig-

nated to carry out certain functions with indianotribes does hot dim-
I

inish the responsibilities of other,,Departments to carry out the trust

;1461igations of the U a. Government.

SePators Jackson a'nd Magnuson wrote Attorney General Gr 2An Bell a

letterl in which they say, that there is a trend in recen =years to ex-

tend the_TeaAng of the trust relationship to the "entire Federal Gov

trnment" Mr. chairman, I submit there is and has been a trend to nar7

row U.S igatio to protect and defend tribal 'governments, their*,

l97Washington demonstrate vividly in their March 1, a _tier to the ,,,Ito

peopl aid d their natural resources. The Senators f m

\
thytate of

Attorney General that -they are intent upon forcing agencies af'the,
a

U.S.'Government to shrink from their lawful and constitutional respon
.--r, L .

Obiltstios. Unless.the U.S. Government as a whole is charged with

carryi
0

out treaty and constitutional obligations, Indian tribal res-
.

...ources will be confiscated:by the U.S. or stolen by unscrupuloys dor.

porations. S. 2375 must work to strengthen U.S. resolve to protect

arid defe.nd Indian tribes, notRarrokt or reduce it.

To solve the land question and the government-wide trust question, I

suggest that 5..2375 include language that requires the United States

1



to enter into a Term bilateral trust agreement with each tribe. This

agreement would pii out actions and timetables for full restoration

and protection the tribe. The precedent has been net in the ri;orimT

inee restorali n: An orderly, intelligent and timelpplan for each

tribe would permit development of capabilities in both the U.S. Govern-,

ment and in the tribal government.

16The bilateral` trust agreement would operate for a specific term agreed

to by both the tribal government and the U.S. Government. Such an

agreement'would'insure faithful execution of responsibilities in both

tf)e tribe and the ti.S.

Mr, Chairman. me 'request _ that the record be left open for a specifi

rfario,d of time 30 days - so that some of our member tribes might

add to oor oral timony. finally, I would submit for the record the

correspondence by Senators la.ckson and Magnuson refrred to in my

testimony.
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Chairman ABQURLZK. The next witness is Mr. Adolph Dial.

STATEMENT OYADOLPH DIAL, LUMBEE, ANT) MEMBER, AMERICAN
INDIAN POLICY REVIEW COMMISSION

Mr. DIAL, Mr. Chair'man, all of us are drinking from the same
glass. I hope Ave` ANillIontinue to do so, the federally recognized tend
the nonfederiJly recognized. 1

Senator ,Abourezk anti other distinguished members of this com-
mittee, I am more than pleased to appear before you on this historic
occasion, As all of you probably know, I Was a member of the American
Indian Policy Review Commission. I , am a Lumbee Indian and a
member of the so-called non federally recognized Indians. * , l

Chairman AnouRuzk. Ado_ 1ph, I might say that you were an
extremely valuable member of the American Indian Policy RevieW
Commission. You 'represented your constituency -very ably and very.
well Everybody on the Commission appreciated that very much. I
Just want to make that public announcement right now

Mr. DxAL. Thank you, Senator.
I with) to point out there are more than 400 tribes within the

Naltion's boundaries; and yet, the Bureau of Indian Affair's services
only 289. More than 100,000 Indians, vetnbers of "unrecognized"
tribes, are excluded 'fro'm the protection and privileges of the Federal''
Indian relationship. Inconsistencies and oversights in the Indian
policy have failed many unrecognized Indians. There is no legitimate
foundation for denying Indian identification to any tribe or any
cotiamunity. The Bl'A=. has no authority to refuse services_ to any
member of the Indian Population.

Nonrecognition is incomprehensible to Indians who have been
neglected and forgotten. There is no valid .reason. 1"or it The term
"nonrecognized" is as obsolete, as , the circumstances that led to its
invention. At the root of this problem is the identification of the rights
of all Indian people to Federal Indian programs, laws, am) protee'tions.

Indian people have been denied services 'either beeaus% they are
not identified as "Indians"_or-"tribes4' as the terns S are used in the
U.S. policy and laW. To dispel this problem, and to direct the Federal-
Indian policy to all Indian people, the term "Indian tribe" is defined
by any cme of 'a series of ilefith ionallactors enumerated/in the n301117-
memlations or ths American 'ndian Policy Review Commission. The
Commission's final r ,port, volilnie I, page 461, States:

_ The term ."Indian t-ibe" is de,fined by an of a series of definitional factors
,ilictimerated'ar the re anmendations which follow, and is intendc!d to apply to
all Indian people, i wling Indian anmmunities, bands, clans societies, alliances
and groups, Iv liar atinklgamations or frffgni'entations of Indiatt.tribeS; but its
use in ",this etui ter is not meant to divide tny presently recognized tribal entities

,:or to apply t :my people who are 41Q0403, formally recognized as pprt of a tribe
by the United States Upernment for the purposes 2of IcedeNd Indian has or
program s ..

The C'ommission's report points ont murky precedents, quirky
administration, indefensible bureaucratic: decisions, colonialism harsh
on Indians, the removal polity,, and landie,As Indians, ,to mention A
fewall having denied American Indians justice find a decent place
under the sun.

ill
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The American Indian Policy Review Commissian was composed of
a cross- section of the national Indian community,,Senators and Con-
gressmen renowned throughout the land, 11 task forces staffed with
the finest' inds in the area of Indian affairs, consultants with exper-
tise in bureaucratic failure, at superlative staff with tireless devotion
t- the enormous task placed before them, and a bUdget of almost
3Pmillion. it would be like reinventing the wheel to stop the progreW

already in motion,
Thank you 'ler your time and -undivided httention,
Chairman AnounEm. Thank you, Mr. Dial, Your prepared remarks

will become a part of the record.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Dial follows:]
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TESTIMONY-PRESENTED7V MR. ADOLPH L. DIAL
BEFORE THE UNITED STATES SELECT COMMITTEE
ON INDIAN AFFAIRSA WASHINGTON, D.C. "APRIL 18. 1978

SENATOR ABOURE2KAND OTHER DISTINGUISH MEMBERS OF THIS COMMITTEE:

I AM MORE THAN PLEASED TO APPEAR BEFORE YOU ON THIS HISTORIC OCCASION.

AS ALL OF YOU PROBABLY KNOW, I WAS A HEMMER OF THE AMERICAN INDIAN pOLICY

REVIEW COMMISSION. I AM A LUMBEE INDIAN -ND A MEMBER OF THE SO-CALLED

NONFEDERALLY RECOGNIZE INDIANS.

H T9 POINT OUT THERE ARE MORE -THAN 400 TRIBES WITHIN THE

NATION'S BOUNDARIES AND, YET. THE BUREAU OF INDIANVFFAIRS SERVICES 9NLY

289. MORE THAN,I00,000 INDIANS, MEMBERS OF UNRECOGNIZED TRIBES, ARE

EXCLUDED FROM THE PROTECTION AND PRIVILEGES OF THE FEDERAL-INDIAN

RELATIONSHIP. INCONSISTENCIES AND OVERSIGHTS IN THE INDIAN POLICY HAVE

FAILED MANY UNRECOGNIZED INDIANS. THERE Is NO LEGITIMATE FOUNDATION FOR

DENYII INDIAN IDENTIFICATION TO ANY TRIBE OR COMMUNITY. THE BIA HAS NO

AUTHORITY TO REFUSE SERVICES TO ANY 4MER 0 THE INDIAN POPULATION.

NON-RECOGNITION ENCOMFREHENSIBLE TO INDIANS, WHO HAVEJiEEN

NEGLECTED AND FORGOTTEN. THERE S NO VALID REASON FOR IT. THE TERM

"NON-RECANIZEW"ES AS OBSOLETE AS THE CIRCUMSTANCES THAT LED TO ITS

INVENTION. AT THE ROOT OF THIS PROBLEM IS THE IDENTIFICATION OF THE RIGHTS

?
OF ALL INDIAN PEOPLE TO FEDERAL INDIAN PROGRAMS, LAWS. AND PROTECTIONS. '

I- . . X; ,.

INDIAN PEOPLE HAVE KEEN DENIED SERVICES EITHER BtCAUSE THEY ARE NOT IDENTIFIED

AS."INDIANS" OR AS "TRIBES" AS THE TERMS ARE USED IN THE UNITED STATES

POLICY AND LAW. TO- DISPEL THIS PROBLEM, AND-TO DIRECT THE FEDERAL-INDIAN

POLICY TO ALL INDIAN PEOPLE, THE TERM "INDIAN TRIBE" IS DEFINED BY ANY ONE

OF A SERIES OF DEFINITIONAL FACTORS ENUMERATED IN THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE

AMERICA4 INDIAN FOLIC( REVIEW COMMISSION, THE COMMISSION'S FINAL REPORT,

VOLUO I, PACE 461 STATES:

27 I C). 113
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',APRIL 18, 1978

"THE TERM 'INDIAN 'TRIB DEFINED BY ANY OF A SERIES OF DEFINITIONAL

FACTORS ENUMERATED IN RECMIENDATIONS WHICH FOLLOW, AND IS INTENDED,

TO APPLY TO ALL INDIA__ PEOPLE, INCLUDING
INDIAN COMMUNITIES, HANDS; CLANS,

SOC S AND CROUPS, WHETHER AMALGAMATIONS OR'FRAGMENTATIONS

OF INDIAN TRIBES; BIT ITS USE IN THIS CHAPTER IS NOT-MEANT TO DIVIDE ANY

PRESENTLY RECOGNIZE TRIBAL ENTITIES OR TO APPLY TO ANY PEOPLE Wrilo ARE

ALREADY FORMALLY a:COGNIZED AS PART OF A TRIBE Y THE UNITED STATES

COVERNMENT FOR TN PUT POSES OF FEDERAL INDIAN OR PROGRAMS"

THE COD/ ION'S REPO POINTS OUT MUR, _ PRECEDENTS, QUIRKY

ADmINISTRATIONS: INDEFENSIBLE UREACRATIC DF ISIt7N8, :COLONIAlI8M HAM

ON INDIANS, THE REMOVAL POLICY, AND LANDLEE INDIXNS, TO MENTION A-FEW;

ALL HAVING DE,NIFD AMERICAN INDIANS JUSTICE/AND A 'DECENT PLACE UNDER THE

SUM

THE AWRItAN PLIIIAN POLICY REVI _MMISSIONwAS COMPOSED OF A

CROSS-SEC:tION
/
!OF THE NATIONAL INDIA^1 C dIUNITY, SENATORS AND CONGRESSMEN

RENOEMED THRiUGHOUT THE IANr), LI EVEN ASK FORCES STAFFED WITH THE FINEST

MINDS IN -THE' AREA OF INDIAN AFFAI ,.;CO SULTANTS WITH EXPERTISE IN

BUREAUCRAT-1G FAILURE, A SUPERLATIVE F -WITH TIRELESS DEVOTION TO THE

ENORMOUS TASK FOCI:OBE-FORE THEM, Mbar OF ALMOST $3 MILLION DOLT

IT Woui, E NVENTINj THE t EL TO STOP THE PROgREsS ALREADY

MO4N,

VyIR YOU FOR YOUR TIME AqD NuIVIDED ATTENTION,

RESPECTFULLY SUBMITTED

MR. AD L. DIAL
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Chairman AnotnEzK. Next we will hear from Dexter Brooks,
attorney.

STATEMENT OF DEXTER BROOKS, ATTORNEY, PEMBROOKE, N.C.

establish just what we are, and are no talking about. Fundamental
Mr. BnooKs. Mr. Chairman, it is i portant at the outset that we

to our purpose is an understanding of 1-1( the term "Indian" may,
when used in different contexts, have several meanings This point is
best illustrated by Felix 8, Cohen:

The term "Indian" may he used in an ethnological Or in it legal sei-k_e.lithnolog-
iodly, the Indian racemrLy he distinguished from the Cluleishin, NO,ro, Mongo-
lian,. and other races. if :I per- m k three-fourths C:ltleaSiirl and on- fourth
Inditn. it is -L1).surd, from the ethnological standlioint; to as=ign him to the Indian
race. Yet legally such a person may he an Indiein.

Left unsaid by Cohen, but equally true, is the fat thata''n individual
may he a racially pure Whin, and yet legall not he an "Indian" for
purposes of some Federal programs. `inch is *specially the case in the
Eastern 'United States, where many grot is such as the Lumbee,
though they liw*fough04teadfastly to maitittain their Indian idcntity,
are not consideei31 Indian for some purposes, especially for certain
programs of the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

This same,point was most recently expressed by the U.S. Supreme
rain when it termed the employment preference for qualified Indians

in the Bureau of Indian Affairs as "political rather than racial in
natu_ . " That was the Morton v. Mancar; case.

The hill, as described in the committee print, will continue to
proMote the widespread misconception that unless an Indian carries
an official Government card issued by the Bureau of Indian Affairs,
that he is not a real Indian. Though it may he inequitable and unfor-
tunate, the hard fact remains that Indian people mint conform to at
least certain criteria created by non-Indians in order to he treated as
Indian by the dominant culture. '

'With this legislation, let us begin to put to rest the necessity of_
many Indian people expending precious energies in pointless battles
defending their identity from the ignorant multitudes who would
see as "Indian" only those of our people who meet either the ridiculous
standard of Hollywood or the equally mindleSs criteria promulgated
by such as the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

The following amendments are -proposed in order
, to clarify the

intent of the legislaqon.
In the title of the bill, I would insert the following phrase at the end
In its decision to acknowledge the existence of certain Indian tribes for the

purpos`c of providing services from said department to the groups so acknowledged,

This clearly establishes that this legislation is intended to deal with
these services provided by the Maim) and not services provided by
other Federal agencies such hs HEW.;

I hove a series of amendments which will clarify that intent CM the_
part of the CongresF, In several sections, forexample, I replace, the term'
'Fed ral GoWrnmentN with the term "Department of the Inter or."
'-Finally,. in order to,make this cry_ stal clear, r added 0. 1-1CAV se , QII

-2(a)5 to read as follows: i..

. The failure of-any petitioning tribal group to have its existence acknowledged
Icy the Department of the Interior, pursuant to the provisions of this act, should

-

1 1
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not he construed by any other Federal agency or department as ineligibility forthe special Indian services or benefits provided otherwise qualified Indians bysuch agency. '

Then I was concerned also in section 5, where we deal specifically
with the kind of evidence to be considered by the Secretary in dealingwith a petitioning group. Under 5(a)1(g) it seems to give the Secretary
unbridled discretion to consider certain typTs of evidence that he maydeem relevant and, at the same time, exclude evidence offered by apetitioning group that he would consider irrelevant. I would add a pro-viso to clarify that he does not have lawmaking authority and that. .this is subjectbject to judicial review:

Pra},ided, however, That the decision of the Secretary to include any evidence(acre! by the Department of the Interior, or to exclude any evidence offered by apetitioning tribal group shall lie reviewable as provided in this act with the burdenof proof being on the Lirdted States to establish the relevancy or irrelevancy ofany evidence so included or so excluded.

Here, I think, I would go furth r to say that I support the burden
of proof being placed in every instance on the Department of Interior,

would analogize with the Voting Rights Act as applied to theSouthern States and now across the country_ .

I would make one short amendment to factor 2 under section 5(a).
The Amendment would read as follows:

The group exhibits evidence of a longstanding tribal political authority orother influence over the members of the group or possesses it longstanding rela-tionship with the United ;:;ttites or particular States based upon 'a government'siieknowledgnesit 14 the Indian group's semtratt4 or distinct status. The evidenceof such political authority or other influence may be demonstrated by a showingthat the group has hail it tribal council or other structure or method which the,group has used as its own form of government or as a means of making groupdecisions or to determine its membership; furthermore, such evidence shall in-chide trzulitional ociii meeleiniams or political structures or organizations uniqueto the group.

Heretofore, petitiOning groups have been unable to meet a similarrequirement of the Bureau of Indian 1ffairs since the Bureau requiredthe group ,to haNe a fot;frial governmental structure patterned afterthat of the Uni=ted States; however, if is contended that the onlyway any Indian tribe, acknowledged or unacknowledged, could meetthe criteria
to

in the .original version of the bill would be forthe group to have been heretofore "federally recognized," Neverthe-less such governmental structures, rf they exist at all were imposedupon such groups b% the United states:.'
As said by Frederick Turner:
Not surprisingly, when whites encountered the natives, they dealt with themalmost exclusively on a political basis, for the more significant ties that boundthese groups'togther vane hugely invisible to tlu ai oyes. In order to do so, theyoften tried to violate the existinwstruettires and supplitnt them with ones of theirn, neiking, complete with pupet "hang ."'This implied definition of a tribe aspolitical entity perAsts inter the present (lay. The less tangible ties that stillmay hind centime to seem largely invisible to white eves. Before the comingof the whites, there was, of course, no such question, fear the existence of a triberested on the simple priniple of elf-recognition. If a group of people recognizedit i if as zi distinct people and behhvq in concerted. filsbion; thintiligated neigh-boring groups`to treat it as such 'e tribe was a group'of people knit together by4In internally recognized system of kinship, by language, spiritual Concepthi, andcustoms arising from these.

- Vine Deloria went into the point further in the best-seller, 'GodIs'Red":

11G



With the defeat and reduction of the tribe to suppliants for the Nation's
charity a major change occurs so that, if one speaks ofthejribe at all it must
thereafter be of a people who had been shattered by forces so ilowerful as virtually
to wipe them from the face of the Earth.

The impasse seems to be constant. Indians are unable to get non-Indians to ac-
cept them as contemporary beings. Non-Indians either cannot or will not respond
to the problems 9f conteftiporary Indians. They insist on remaining in the
last century with old Chief Red Fox, whoever he may really be, reciting a past
that is basically mythological, thrilling, and comforting.

There is one final amendment in the way of procedures. As the bill
now stands, if you read factors 6 and 7 under section 5, the group is
prima facie entitled to Federal acknowledgment. Yet, factors 1 and 2
seem to be listed as mandatory; of coutse, with the meeting of one
additional factor.

Theoretically a question would arise: What would happen if a
group would meet either factor 6 or 7 but would perhaps not meet
factor 1 or 2? In order to deal with this problem, I propose that

`factors 6 and 7 be placed in a new section 5(b) to read essentially as
follows:

Notwithstanding any of the above factors, satisfaction of either of the, two
factors immediately below shall-be-prima facie-evidence of entitlement of Federal
acknowledgment:

Then I have simply factors 6 and 7 restated.
In conclusion, I would like to say that the amendments ass

andwould ,serve merely to clarify the basic purpose of the act' and to
prevent the Secretary of the Interior from the denying of a petition
of an otherwise qualified bona fide rtidifm tribe simply because the
tribe doesAiot have a formal governmental structure modeled after
that of the United States. --

These amendments are offered in the hope that the. U.S. Congress
will finally come to grips with the longstanding problems caused by
the illdgical policies of the Department of they Interior in the recog
nition area.

Thank you -Sery much.
Ms. BERGER. Thank you very much, Mr. Brooks. Your prepared

material will become a .part- of the record.
vb.

[The prepared material submitted by Mr. Brooks follows:1.

1 1
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COMMENTS AND PROPOSED AMENDMENTS T4 `SENATE
AS DESCRIBED IN THE COMMITTEE PRINT DATED JANUAR 1978

It in inpor tent at the douse that we establish just what we and are not

talking-about. Fundamental to our prupose is an understanding of how the term

o'Indfan" may, when used in different contexts, have SAveral meanings. This point
5,

in best illustrated by Felix tk-Cohen=

The. term ."Indian" may be oiled 'in an ethnological or in a legal
aonne. Ethnologically. the Indian race may bedtainguished from
the Caucasian. Negro, Mongolian, and other races= If a person
is threefourthn Cavasian and one-fourth Indian, it is absurb,from the ethnologicZstandpoint.

to assign him to the Indian
race. Yet,legally such a person may be an Indian. F.S. Cohen,
Handbook of Federal Indian Law 2.(University of New Mexico
print of the original edition,

.

Left unsaid by Cohen. but equally
true; is the fact that an individual may.'

be a racially pure Indian, and yet legally not be an "Ir;dian" for purposes of

none federal programs. Such is especially the case in the Eantern United States,

wheie many group r., such.'as the Lumbee, though they
have fought steadfastly to main-

tajn their hndian identity,
are not considered 'Indian" for some. purposes, especially

for certain programs of the Bureau of Indian Affair,'

Thip mono point wan most recernjy'expressed by
the United States Supreme

Court when it termed the employment
prefereneejor qualified Indians in the Bureau

of Indian Affairs as "political rather than racial in nature." M ton 17. Maneari,

417 U.S.-535 at n. 24, 94 S. Ct. 2474 at n= 24 (1974).

The bill, at 4tscribed, will
continue to promote the widespread minconception. 64

that unless an Indian carrien
an "official" government card issued by the Bureau of

t

Indian Affairs that- he In not a "real" Indian. Though it nay be inequitable and un-

fortunate, the hard fact remain
that Indian people must conform tp at leant certain

criteria crated by non -Indians in order to be treated an "Indian" by the dominate.

culture. With this Legisla

Indian people exnen,!ing pr

n, let un begin to put to rent the necessity of many

in p- hattlen de6nding their idjnt-
..
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ity\:gaingt the ignorant multitudes who would see an "In n" only those of

Our People who meet eibincr the ridiculous standard of Hollywood or the equally

mindl eria 'promulgated, by suchip the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

following amendments are proposed in order to clarify the intent he

legislak on, i.e. to establish an administrative procedure and guidelines to be

followeddhy the Department of the'interior in,its decision to acknowielige the

.existence of ain Indian tribes forthe purpose of providing services from

said Dopar tment to the groups so acknowledged. This basic purpose should be clear-

ly spelled out by so amending the title of the bill.

2. (a)(1) A061d be amended by tIop)ocing the word "inoludio7 " th the

3 "especially" in order to make the paragraph adhere moteto the expressed pur-

pose of the legislation. The-ocus should rightly be on the Feder .-than t_

responsibility.

2."(0) (2) should be nmeided_to read an follows:

F4ilure on the part of the United States to so acknowledge
the existence of certaiq Indian t I h created confs
ion regarding eligibillify for certain governmental services,
apch uncertainty leavi many tribes otherwise eligible
with t adequate govern ntal assistance..

As aa.nded, theparagraph recogn the fact that an Indian tribe may have a

feel wiiiiout being, acknowledged by the Dc;partment of the Interior.

For the some reason, Sec, 2. (0) (3) should he amended as follows:

In order to equitably determine which Indian tribal groups
are entitled to have theft existence acknowledged by the
Department of the Interior, an admini,,trative procedure
and-policy guidelines to be followed by said Department in
its decision to so acknowledo! the existence of certain

bestain Indian tri mus0be established. Ibis acknow-
,ment must untinue to be premised-upon the establishment
lovernment-to-government relationship with federally
wledged Indian tribes.

. The terms "U'r. ed Staten" and "acknowledged" in Sec, 2. (a) (3) should be

replaced by "Department cit-the Interior" and "go acknowledged"Ntespectively so

11
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_ Ph into compliant !with the-basic purpone of th

Int _n

In order to make deny that the Act deals only with the service pro-

Vided to federally Jedged.Indian groups through the Itepartme _ the In-

terior, n new poragroph Sec. 2.(a) (5) should be inserted in the bill, The

'.new paragraph would read as follows;

Tht failure of any petitioning tribal group to have its ex-
istence aeknveledged by the Department of the Interior, put-
suant to the provisions of this'Act, should not be construed
by any other federal agency as ineligibility for the special
Indian services or - benefits provided otherwise qualified
groups by such agency,

Sec. 4 (b) should Abe amended by replacing the term "Federal Government ""

by the "Department of the Interior" for the Bone reason.

Sec, 4.(f) should be amended by inserting the phrase "odyg,rge to the petit-

. lop_ up" after the word "decision" for obvious reasons.

:Sec. 5.(o) (1) (g) should he ameoded'hy the addition of the fallowing ling-

nag

pgnvidod, however, the decision of the Secretary .6 include
any evidence offered by the Department of the interior, or
to exclude any evidence offered by n petitioning tribal
group, shall be reviewahle-as provided in thin Act With the
burden of proof being on the United State- to tstablish'the
relevancy or irrelevancy of any evidence to included or no 4
excluded.-

This language' in intended to make it clonr that the,decisien of he Secretary

to include evidence offered by the Office, or to exclude evidence offered by thee

petitioning group, in not a discretionary one. This seems only fair giVen the past
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polisieo of the Dipartment of Interior with regard to the extending of recov,

nition to petitioning Indian tribes.

.w. X

In order to eliminate the "Catch-22" policies of the Department of the

Interior. factor (2) under Sec; 5.(a) should be rewritten to read as follows:

The group exhibits evidence of a longstanding tribal -

political author-ity o- other influence over the
of the group or possesses a longstanding relationship
with the United States or particular States based upon
a government's acknowledgment it the Indian group's-
separate or distinct status. The evidence of such polit-

ical authority or other influence may be deMoosttated by '

showing that the group has ha-d a tribal council or other
structure or method which the group has used as its own

for of government or as a means of making, group decisions
or to determine its membership; furthermore, such. evidence
shall include traditional social mechanisms or Political
structures or organirationaunique to the group.

Neretofor petitioning groups have been unable to meet a similar requirement

of the Bureau of Indian Affairs since the Bureau requiredthe group to have a formal

ROVerftnental structure patterned after that of the United States; however, It is

contended that the only way any Indian ttfrbe, acknowledged or unacknowledged, could

meet the criteria contained in the original versil of the bill would be for the

2,group to have been heretofore "federally ree'ognixbd". Nevertheless such governMentel

structures, if they exist at all, were imposed upon such groups by the United States.

As said by Frederick Turner in the New York Times article (date unknown) What Neans

",Pribe",_White Man

Not surprisingly,-when whites encountered the natives they
dealt with them almost exclusively on a political basis, for
the more nignif leant ties that hound these group= together '

were largely invisible to ail6.1 eyes. *** In order to do SO

they often tried to violate the existing structures and sup-
plant them with ones of their own making, complete with puppet
"kings." *** Thin impliedypfinition of a tribe as a polit-

ical entity persists into the'present day, *A* The less tangi-
ble ties that still may bind continue-to seem largely invisible
to white eyes. a** Before the a!,ming of the whites there was,

i of courge,no boob question, for, the exintencal of a-tribe routed

on the Simple principle of self recognition: If a group of

people recognized itself as a distinct people snd behaved in
,.

1 9 1
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concerted fashion this obligated neighboring groups
to treat it as such. A** A tribe was a group of
people knit together by an internally recognized
system of kinship, by language, Apiritnal concepts
and customs arising free thesd, * Dr. Swanton
treats associated bands as functioniug tribal units
even if they never had an overarohinepolitical or-
ganization.

One can hardly expect Indian tribnn to have retained intact their tradi

ional social and political structures before th
t Fat peen conga

_ weThe point in hest made by Vine Deloria, the be qad
I

With the defeat and reduction the tribe to suppliants','
the nation's charity, O ma change occurs se that-
. speaks of the tribe at all it must thereafter be of

a people who had been shattered by forces no powerful an
virtually to wipe them Bros) the face of the earth. -0.53)

The iMpassc_secms to be constant. Indians are tidable'to
get non-Indians to accept them ag cnutonporaryboings;
Nan-Indians either cannot or 0114 not respond to the
Problems of contemporary Indians. They insist on remain-

.

long in the last ceotu'rywith old Chief Red Fox, whoever
he may really be, reciting .a port that in basically myth-
ological, thrilling, and contorting. (p.56)

As the bill now sting:, the legal position of a petitioning group meeting

eith;r of factors ,(6) or (7) under Sec. 5,(n) is unclear; satisfaction of either

factor is "prima facie evidenee of entitlement to Federal acknowledgment."

although Sje. 5.(a) requires the meeting
of,"factors (1) and (2) and at' Ernst

one additional fruiter." It would seam that ii.Congress or the President Should

recognize a group as Indian, that
in fact, creatd the presumption of

entitlement to non, Thel _e, factors (6) and (7).shbiild be deleted from

See 5.(a) and new Sec, 5.(b) should be inserted to read an fellows;

Notwithstanding any of the above factors, satinfaction'of either
of the two factors immediately below nhall'he priMC facie
donee of entitlement to Federal acknowledgment;

(1) the group-hasbad trehty
relations with the:bnited States,

particular Staten, or preexisting colonial or Territorial govern-
ments. . "Treaty relations" _Omit include any Formsl'relatio,,i,b1P
based on a government's acknowledgment

61--the'indian group's enep= ,

Crate or distinct _cation



the group 'has .been identified or referred to as an Mil-
.tribe or designated oo andlin -by an Act of Congress .or Exaeut-
ivo order which may have provided for ogotheoilse affnFted or

- identified thi rights, governmental strurdro, juriadistaun,
er property of the tribal group. .

- -

the amendments suggea ted above would serve merely to clarify

Act and to prevent the SOorotory from denying petie-

joo.-Oton ocheraise qualified bona fide tribe simply betauwe the. tribe

does not ,have,a formpl,governmental $ tr modeled after gait of the United

Staten. It in, offered the hope tha -the United Sates CongreaS: will finelly,

come to grips- with- the longqtanding problems Fused by the illogical polleies'ef

Interior in the' recognition- area.

Reppectfully Submitted,
.

Adolph L. Dial i .

Former Member of the Amariew.IndAn 0,
Policy Rev iew-Comni ssiop
Choir-Men., Department of American_

Studies of Pembroke State University

a,
_Dexter Brooks
Locklear, Brooks & Jacobs'
Attorneys at Law



MR. BERGER. The next witnesAvrill be Mr. George:To

STATOF GEORGE TONR, TRIMAL PI:ANNER,
REGIONAL COUNCIL

...Mr. To ER 1TSt would like to,say_that I will submit to the corn-
mittee at a l_ ter date full written testlinay.-At this time I will make
a summary statement. .1-

I am George Tomer. I am a tribal Member of the Penobscot Nation
of Maine. Currently we are federally recognized along with the Pas-
samaquoddy Tribe. Previously I served with the American Indian
Policy Reviel Commission as task Wee speciilit with the task-,
force on terminated and nonfederally recognized tribes.

To be very direct, the bill S. 2375 is a policy statement and an im-
plementation plan. As a policy statement, it is acceptable. How-
eVer, as a means of implementation, I believe it is a clumsy instrument.

In regard to the jurisdiction, appropriation of services, and pro-tec-
tions for currently nonfederaV recognized tribes to the status of
Federal recognition, I believe it requires further coordination and con-
sideration by the Comniittee on -Governmental Affairs and possibly
GAO.

In regard to the j
surisdiction°

of nonfederally recognized trips to
tribal status , I would ubmit also that it require that the Department
of Justice negotiate jurisdictional problem&

In terms of what is happening with S. 2375, I would say that tribes
throughout this country are in a very critical period. I would say that
in terms of overall_ reorganization of the BIA and overall Federal it.
agency contact with Indian tribes, that we,-as Indian tribes, do require
further contact anal consultation in terms of overall reorganization.
It is not only HEW or BIA or any other Federal-agency. This is neces-
sary to formulate a-true Federal-Indian relationship.

This has been deteriorating. I would hue that perhaps in the next
Congress that we approach very directly the question of the Federal-
Indian trust relationship and a policy statement by Congress and not
to deny it

Thank you.
Ms. BERGER.. Thank you.
[Subsequent to the hearing the following material was received I

1 4
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FEDERAL REGIONAL:- COUNCIe
OF NEW ENGLAND

Honorable James Abot.iretk, Chairman
Select Committee on Indian Affaira,
United States Senate

-,-..!fashington. D.C. 20510

motor Abouretk,' ,,

I wish to thankiyou for the Invitation to testify before: thf S;at
Select Committee on Indian AffalYs cencereihg 0.2375, commonly referred

he ibal recognition bill. I'am appteciative that it was

r two Ow England Indian people, knowledgeable in this field.:
in mystlad. I would, however, like to take this opportunity

'at written testimonyfor6therecord -'

'!-'

issue of tribal recognition has been a major chncarn Abe Federal 'mm,-.-

'76
-Regional Council in New England ever ace itestablis 1 -_ a Indian Task 0h

Force in 1971.4 In 1973 the FRC/1TF issued a RecognitiOn5ition Paper

which was subsequently endorsed4by the FRC and forwarded,to the Under-
secretaries Croup for Regional Operations for further consideration. ,

Ropies of relevant documents are attached),. No action was taken Onllt,

however. In 1976 the FRC/ITF worked closely with the American Indian .

Policy Review Commission to arrange a Task force hearing-'in Boston held
jointly with the Northeast Regional Office nf the United States Commission

on Civil Rights. The FRC/1TF contributed to the Task Force I Report and
to a forthcoming USCabrepert also partly based upon the SA hearing,

1\ttThe FRC and the Indian Task Force have closely followed the evelopment

of the issue of kecognition in the contexts of proposed legislation and
regulations and of recent litigation including'the PAssamaquoddy and.
Mashpee CsOeS. In the first of these cases. the 1TF pursued the extension
of Bureau of Indian,Affairs and Indian Health Servlces to the Miie0 Tribes
after their district and appelate court victories. In the Mashpee case,

th0 Council has attempted to play an.ameliorative role, as requested by
Senators Brogi(e and Kennedy and Congressmhn .9tudds,toUni1 means by
which Federal prams might be used to lessen,the impact of the Mashpee.
claims. At the 0aMe time, the Council has worked with the Mashpee Indiana
and similar tribes to make available Federal Indian prOirems.which may be
provided to them independent of their formal recognition as tribes by the
DePartment of the Interior.

1g5..



-There continues I__ l'pnsiderab consensus ambng New,fngland Indian
communities, nonlec sized brilIes.:- and Federal officials that a-Vational
procedure mulct be estaPlihed, to extend federal recognition or acknowledge-
ment to legitimate non-recognized tmibaltIroups and that such a psopedure
must hear heavily on the historic evolution of the groups to be;rpcOgnAfic.
The Northeastern delegatiOn, attending the NCAI Nashville conferente. '!
strongly supported the NCAI Declaration of Principles on TribalAtecOghltion.

C

In preparition for the Nashville conference, the Connecticut Indian,
consortium, American inclians'fer DevelopMent, sponsored a Northeaftetn
Conference on Recognition, held in Meriden, Connecticut. Representatives
from about 15 Northeastern Algonkian tribes from New England, Long Island
and Delaware attended. The conferees reviewed both 5.2375 and-the '-

proposed VIA regulations. In general the conference far preferred'the
`approach taken in 5.2375 and proposed numerous amendments to the BIA
regulatiorts tobring them!ilto line with your recognitiofi bill. Two

;7,1major amendments wire proposed to 5.2375 however.

First, SectiOn 5(a)(I) which calls for identificatio- Indian by
I) governmental authorities, public documents or'schol over a protracted

period was recommended for deletion for the followin a one= J1) there
may/ he legitimate tribal groups who have been consis y ignored by non.
,Indian media and autho;ities; (2) such identification' -s not necessarily
knowledgeable or afcAed; (3) identification by other acknowledged

, Indian groups sneak peeferable. Second, a Section 5(c) was recommended
to praide 0 an Indian Advisory Council made up of a representative
group of Native Amerilans, selected on a regional basis from tribal
nomiheel-In each of the 10 Federal regions. CopieS of both 5.23,'5
and the VIA regUlatiOns with changes proposed at the Meriden Conference
on Tribal Recognition are attached.

. .

.

Although there was considerable support at the Meriden conference for
the approach ctflsqs7s, there was not a Onsensus-o the necessity, or

r\lr
,,desirabilkty 011 a legislativevrategy tip resolve tht recognition s-sue..

There las"some Hopefulness, inspired by the necmher aft of the BIA
regulations as well as'progress toward-Settlementof the Narragansett
land catims, that the issue of recognition could hr resofved administra- -".'
tively. The/4 was a concommittant conviction that the Federal government
Alrqady has a SuffIciedtmandatp_to recognite all legitimate tribes.

me tribal leaders concerned that legislation might amended to
restrict tribes from exercising their legal rights or to define tribal
existence so narrowlyas not Ply to exclude .currently non- recognized
rriffes but poSsibly.to terminate= already recognized'trihes. On the
one hand, tribes arc -concerned that an opportunity for th

_-_ sage o
constructive legislation might be lbst it they do not support -,375':
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On the other hand. they-see their struggle _ _ al acknowledgement

be- to be lonetorth-effort,nOtafeEessarily dependent upon immediate,

-congressional anion:

The Indian Task Force would like to take this opportunuty to comae
you for the development of' S.237S as X11 as other Iignificint-

leiislation. We have followed with particular interest the de- _ meat
of 5.1214, the indaan Child'Welfare Act, which is nearing action ty the
House Interior Committee. We understand: that the House Indian-Affairs`
Subcommittee has approved language broadening the definition ofindian,
outside the context of tribal jurisdiction, in line with the Indian
Heaathcare:Improyement Act. This change suggests an interim approich
to the recognition issue from the standpoint of some services.7.if not ,

trust protection and jurisdiction, until the nature of tribal existence

is resolved. The President'sj.eorgantOtfee,process provides a similar
avenue for refort:t As service programs are Consolidated, it iS.postible
that administrative restrictions on service populations placedien programs

under the Snyder Act or Johnson-Wmalley Ait will give way to the broader
legislatiVemIncpte provided in that legislation and later specified in- '

such Acesletlie-ItidiottEducation Act, the Housing and Community
DevelopmintAilt an Vers. For this process to be seen as legitimate
in the Oian comitinfties, as well as for obvious reasons of efficiency,
it is crucial that Native Americans of every status and region be deeply

involved in this effort.

I am certain that other testimony will be submitted from this
which will elaborate on these points, as well as Pursue diffe

perspectives. If you require any further information, please do not

hesitate to contact me.- With warmest regards, I am

Sincerely,

_ .

Gr_lory auesing, Co dinator,.

Indian task forle

cc:, Ivan R. Ashley, Chairperson.FRC
Terry Polchies, FRC/ITF Indian,CO-Chairman
Edward Bernard, FRC/ITF Federal Co-Chaifman
Ta*reOce Keiiy,.FRC Staff Director
Robert Newall

1 Erie Thomas
Godige Tomer

1
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\ Tribes and Organizations at Northeast Conference
on Tribal Recognition.

Ch 17, 1978

c0 CT

t`tra_equot
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Mohegan
Golden Hill
American Indicts' or Development
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Central Maine Indian Association
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NEW YORK

Shinnecotk
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Ms. BERGER. Next we will hear from Mr. Eric Thomas.

STATEMEIVI OF ERIC TIIONAS?- TRIBAL COORDINATOR, NAR
GM/SETT REGIONAL COUNCIL CHARLESTON, R.I.

Mr. TnolLts. Good rimming, Senator:I am Eric Thomas /Se atau
of the Narragansett Trilie of Rhode Island. I am here to speak on
behalf of the East Coast Region I, nonfederally recognized native
Aerican Indians.

Some of our concerns are that all tribes be heard, that the Govern-
ment is trying to obtain just one policy to,cover all the Indians, that
in alcOuntry that sends billions to other countries they are using the
ploy that there is no money. If the bill is readdressed to nonfederall
recognized tribes and federally recognized tribes input, then it will
turn nab an instrument of all tribes.

Thank yow.
Chairman AB6VREzE Thank you.
Without objection, your written statementrwill be inserted.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Thomas follows']
Cood_morning Senator: am Eric Thomas/Seklitruz of thebNavagansett Indian

Tribe of Rhode I land. I am here in the Nation's capital to speak on behalf bf all
the east coast region I, non federally recognized native American Indians.

In the time alloted to meI am here to give our statement in relation to ouz.
status and plight that covers over three hundred years history. To many of you,
our history is unfamiliar, because you too have been brain-washed to believe we
no longer exist. But we still live.

Have we not suffered with humility the numerous atrocities Inflicted upon us
because we were here before the United States was the United States? A Govern-
ment which patterned itself after the troqizois Nation's Confederacy. Have not
our women mourned the passing of ninny brave warriors in numerous battles?
Have not .many of our elders and children been hunted down and brutally slain
because we were called savages? But who were the real savages to do these horrible
deeds? , ...,,

Other than our locationbeing located in the Eastthere has been no differ-
ence. We have maintained our tradition our culture, our language, our songs,,,and
our, religion. But unlike many we have held fast to our original lands and becauk
of this We:have been labeled a label that many of youtAre now-here to question'
That of the non-Federally recognized native American Indian. Do you kqo% what
a non-Federal fecognized native American is? He is one who does not have la
treaty with nited States Government. . r`. But how cduld we . . . the United
States Gove nrnent wassnot, in_exisr&ices'find until then the only type of.govern-
ment, a:as that., of the Original Thiheen Colonies .. so was the plight of the
native American.Indians in those tireas and because of this we were forced to deal
with them. Our status is-no different-than many other native American Indians
throughout the United Stateson the West Coast, in the South, and in the North.

In ,a, country that sends billions of dollars to other countries, you would have
many of our native American Indians believing that if wc obtain our recog-
nition there will be less monies for those who are how receiving it. Who started
this lie? And why is it constantly being used as an excuse to not recognize us?
Many of you believe. that other Indians would be receiving less monies than they
arc now receiving, and that is not true . . . using the same old ploy of divide and
conquer. In essence, as our forefathery have told us in many of our legends. - .
Envision each tribe as an arrow, with ft's meaning and power, it can be a beautiful
thing because of the skillful maker's hands and infinite wisdom. It can fly straight
and true. It can be used as a weapon to strike at the heart of an enemy. Man
can take-one arrow and break it like a twig but if there arc many arrows bound
together they cannot he broken_

am here to let you know that I do not want the United States Government
to break their basic trust relationships with other tribes. But I do want Item to
recognize they also have a responsibility to us.

I don't pretend to know all of the functions of a Congressional hearing, but I
do know, it will have significant implications for the future of our people. Today

27213 - 9$ - 9
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they have:put our future in your hands. To-morrow your future may be depe ent
on us. Your,conceps may be limited to today but what about morrow? ou
must remerribbr that we are all Indians regardless of the label Federal or non-
Federally repo iedl, Rernembet that when your forefathers A came here-they
did not au. a 6 nor did they all get along well together, but they joined together
to take our _ndiarilands.and now we must stand together as American Indians.

Today I speak of tomorrow for my people . . . my brothers, I now ask for
you to coniid r our present status. .... ,

As a membe of the Narragansett Indian Tribe who has been pursuing the return
of our ancestr lands, we the Narragansetta filed our claim M the UnitegrOtates
district court m re. than three years ago. We were one of the first Northeast Indian
land claims actually filed and we were a model for every claim that followed.
The language of the suit and the legal arguments upon which it was based set
a precedent . . . now we await the fin,atruling by the Deportment of the Interior
and Congress. We ask your support and for you to join'144- us to insure and to
protect our future and the future of all American Indiarkita.. we have supported
the Menominee and the Siletz in their bid for restoration Tr we wereito establish
any policy her today we would ask -that all rations be_given an opportunity to
be heard.

I know that the Government is trying to obtain just one policy to cover all
Indians but does there exist just oae law. that covers all peoples?- Before you come
up with any overall policy, think also of how it will be applied to youheacuse,
as we are pow-judged so may you be judged tomorrow.

As one -of(our wise elders told not too long no "There are many trails in a
forest, some are' made by animals, others made by mtin.,Those made by animals
lead to food, water, or shelter'and those-made by man often go in circles."

0 Now I ask you how many times- have the laws been changed-to suit the Got.
ernment? How many treatios have Been broken? How many days are celebrated
for those who were killed in battle . . . but how many holidays are given to ua
to mourn our Indian brothers who fought for their people?

Today we stand at the crossroads, our future is bl your hands. Which way do
you lead us?

I, Eric Tharnas/Sekatau of the ickl-raganseltrndianstinve spoltpla; Thank,yoil. j
Elm Tnemls,

Tribal aordinator, Naryaganseti 7'ribe
e 4

STATEMENT OF RAYMOND dIB13S, ATTORNMY, REFRFSENTING THE
TIISCARORA.OF ROBESON COUNTY, N.C. 3

Mr. GIBBS. Chairman, I' aim Raymond Gibbs, a lawyer from
Tennessee. 4I rep the Tuscarora of Robeson County, N.C. Tb
asked me to come h and to address this committee.

Se rfavr,Altou rez pear befew yOu in a_posture of appreciation.
want ydu to know that we con§ider you our spoke'spersoh as we

watch you and we listen, to you and hs we read about you and as we
keep up with what you do and your work..

We offer our support for your bill. Then& are only two things M
the bill that I want to address. That is the critical -problem of land.
It may be that that is too big of allproblem for you to consider. But
land is the ultimate goal becausewithout land, recognition is almost
exchanging one welfare system ft or another welfare system. And we
do not want'that. We want our identity, and we want land.

The other problem that I do not think the bill deals with is -the
problem of paying for the historical research that must bs done by
each tribe. That is a critical element in the American moverdent today.
There are not enough Alex Haleys; we do not know our roots, and we
want our roots. It takes scholarship' and it takes money to find yyour
roots: The LBIA does not have Alex Haleys. The BIA. does not have
the in-house expertise or the know_- how to research and find the roots
of the American native In 'ans.
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What I would propose for this bill would be that the ITS: Govern-
ment would contract with the petitioning tribes and be able to pay

for private anthropologists, pnvate hiatorians, men and women of_
national reputation.

It is not going to do any od to loose the BIA with its many
bureaucrats searching for th historical roots of the American Indian.
They have'not found theni et, and they are not going-to-ever find
them. ,

,People in the BIA do not eve the credentials that people in the
private sector of America hav to find them. You give us some money,

lire will find our roots. e have got the lawyers. We have got the-
historians on the sidelines. Thil anthropologists and the private

ademic sector of this country is willing and waiting. We just -tlo
trot have the money to pay them. The BIA cannot give us our roots.

Let me say something else. We are payinglaii of our oltri pockets
private citizens for our hiStory. It is costing us dearly. Our

who canuneducated. Our people are poor people. We want those who can -

read and write M Americanota read and write for us. We want those
in America who have money to help spend some money on us. This`
country can build a neron bomb. If we canigo to the moon, we can
find native American roots.

The situatien M America with American Indiano-today is apartheid.
Andy Young doesnq have to o to Africa to find aparthei -hewn
come ito , Robeson County; North Carolina. Jimmy Carter, talks
abouliinian rights. We are talking about aboriginal rights. Human
ri ht tart at home. Jimmy,. Carter can come to Robeson County,

orth Carolina, if he,,wants to talk aboutIuman Fights. -He doesn't
have to go the South America.

One thing I wouldask this committee to do, along with the Senators
who sit on itbecause they have the political clbutis this IA the

dame of good reason and in the name of good politics, tell the White f

House to haie a White House Indian adviser. Ford and Nixon did
that much.

I, as a country lawyer from Tennessee, came to Washington last
ar and knocked on, the doors of the White House and said, "Where

is the Indian adviser? I want to talk to him and I want to talk about
Robeson County, N.C." They said, "We don't have one." Tliey
referred me to someone silly over the phone who did not know what
the problems were.

Again, I offer my 9ipport. I offer my appreciation. There are
three critical areas: Land, which is the jugular vein; historical re-
search and roots- -and do it with private researchers and historians
and scholars; the_BIA does not have the in-house competence to do
it-third, get somebody over there at the White House.

Tell JimmY Carter
rights. Tell Andy Y ung that America has its own apartheid. He

e are talking about aboriginal rights and human

can come to Robeson in N
vr

North Carolina. _

Ttank you.
Mr. PARKER. I have one question for Mr. Brooks. In your state-

ment, you make the point that the purpose of the legislation, as you
interpret it, is to provide authority, for the Interior Department to
make a determination on the eligibility of petitioning tribes, but
that such a determination should not affect the other departments in
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the Government and they relation with any particular group. Is
that what yduetecommendation is?

Mr BROOKS. That is essentially correct. In other words, if HEW,
under some Federal statute, is administering particular kinds of

, Indian programs to perhaps State recognized Indians, if this pa
group were to petition under this mechanism and perhaps eet
a fadtor or two, then they should still be entitled to -those KEW
moneys,

notnMr. PARKER. I am ot quite clear of your position yet.
Mr. BROOKS. I am saying that these are regulations designed for

the Department of the Interior 4o recognize groupT for -their own
services, their own, programs; They are- not binding HEW to
adminis r Indian education moneys and the like. .

It wo d be possible to meet HEW criteria and not meet these
ria,= hat is the theoretical concept.

Mr. P KER. I have, no other questions of the witnesses. The
chairman as called out.

Would any other witnesses have any other remarks, they would_
want to make for the record?

The record on this hearing will be open, The committee's procedure
normally is to keep the record open for a period of 2 weeksi ifoft-the
date of the hearing. .

Mr. BROOKS. I ave one closing comment. I would like to express
apprecidtion to the committee staff for their genuine concern abdut
the rights of all Indian people of the Ignited States_of America.
Thant you very much.

-Mi.,PARKER. Ixthank 411 the witnesses'for -their testimony.
We will nos adjourn, subject to the call of the Chair,
[Whereupon, at 11:25 a.m., the committee adjourned, subje

the call of the Chair.]

_ [Subsequent to the hearing the following material was received :]

)-
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EXECUTIVE OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT
FFI MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET

AgNINDTGN. 0.c12(15413

Honorable James Abourezk
Chairman, Select Committee
on Indian Affairs

United States Senate
Washington, 0:C. 20510-

Dear Mr. Chaff
_

This is in response to your request of February 8, 1978,
for the views of this Office on S. 2375, a billL "To
establish an administrative procedure and-guidelines to
be followed by the Department of the Interior in its
decision to acknowledge the existence of certain Indian

tribes." I

In testimony bef your Committee on April 18J 1978,
.. ,.

the Department of the Interior explained its_reasons
for recommending against favorable action on the bill.
We concur in the views expressed in the Department of
the interior testimony and accordingly, recommend
against the enactment of S. 2375.

Sincerely,

Naomi R. Sweeney
Acting Assistant Director for
Legislative Reference
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The Honorable James D. Abourerk
Chairman senate Committee on Indian Affairs
Room 5331
Washington, -4., c. 20540

Legislation,on Federal Recognition (S. 2375)

Dear Senator AbOUresk,
We wish to --express our concern regarding S. 2375 which is

now pending before the Senate Select Committee en inogian Affairs.
As we understand It this bill would eatablich proceftree and
guidelinea for Federal recognition of unrecogniSed radian Tribesand groupa.

It is the position of the'Hoopa Valley Tribe that any leg-
ielation that would increase thejlumber of Indian Tribes and
groups eligible to receive federal funds must provide additional
funds for the federal Services that are received.

The bills presently under eoneideeation by your committee
on.thit subject should be amended to pfbvide that a 'separate
,budget bvdeveloped for thode,tribeeor groups who receive rec-
ognition after the paeSage of--5.'2375. Any legialation that
would further reduce funds now appropriated for Indian Tribes
without provisions for additional funds is opposed by the Hoop
Valley Tribe. 4-

We ask that this letter be inserted into the record of the
S. 2375 hearings.

Sincerely,

r Masten Jr., Chairmen
pa Valley Business Council

1
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COMMENTS OF THE LITTLE SHELL TRIBE OF CHIPPEWA INDIANS
OF MONTANA

Comments upon proposed procedures and guidelines -be followed by the
Department of the Interior in its decision to acknowledge the existence
Of certain Indian tribes as found in Senate Bill 2375.

GENERAL STATEMENT

The Little Shell Tribe of ChippeWa Indians of Montana is an historical
Indian group. which are descendents of the Plains Ojibway. The tribe,
has cOnsiStently_exercised the powers of an ihdependent sovereign"
nation within the United States.

The Little Shell Tribe of Chippe _ Indians of Montana is in general
agreement with Senate Bill 2375, which Mr. Abourezk has introduced, and
hereby - presents its comments upon the-bill:

ANALYSIS BY SECTION

Section I
No comment

Section II
No comment

Section III
No comment

Section :IV

Page- 5, Paragraph d, sentence 2

Sentence two reads: "Upon receipt of this report the 'group shall have
six months to respond, including an opportunity to present oral argument
to rebut the evidence relied upon."

Sentence two should read: "Upon receipt of this report, the group shall
have twelve months to respond, including an opportunity to present oral
argument to rebut the eviiience reined upon."

, -

Page 7, Paragraph h, sentence 3

Sentence three reads: "At the request of'the tribe,
provide.tichnical: assistance for the development of a

The Little Shell Tribe of Chippewa Indians of Montana fed
Should be included as-part of the definition of technical
the development of the membership roll.

Office shall
ebership roll."

s that funds
--sistance for



Section V
No Comment

Section VI
No Comment

Section VII
No Comment

II ,

Continued

III

CONCLUSION

2

The Little Shell Tribe of Chippewa Indians of Montana is in general
agreement with Senate Bill 2375, with the exceptfimis as delineatud,
and request the Senate Select Committee on Senate Affairs to record
our recommendations in support of Senate Bill 2375.

_

Little Shell Tribe of Chippewa ndiAns of n4

rman
x 21, Dodson. Mt. 59524
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Little Shell Tribe of Chippewa
Indians of Montana
201 Power Block,
P.O. Box 314
Helena, MT 59601

April 26, 197.8

Select Committee op-Indian Affairs
Unit_ States Senate
Washington, D.C.

2375, A bilj. to ;establish a prgcedure for the
cknowledgement of the existence 6f Indian tribes

Fear Senators;

I am writing on behalf of the Little Shell Tribe of Chippewa
indialfs of Montana in-support of:S. 2375. We are in fa--
the bill because our group has for many years. sought forma
'Yrecognition" by the Bureau of Indian Affairs and the United
States Government, and has for many years sought to protect
the interest of its members by seeking the benefits of pro-
grams generally available to Indians.

Our attempts to obtain recognition have been continually frus - (

trated by the leek of any guidelines for recognition and the
unavailability of a responsive federal body charged with the
specific task of dealing With our problems.

In addition we have faced the frustration of trying to find
our own resources to assemble the documentation necessary to
convince the United States of our tribal existence.

We give general suppUrt for S. 2375 because it addresses our
needs in terme of a responsible ,11Aanch of government and a
fixed procedure as well a our need for assistance in proving
our case. We particularly support the flexible standArds for
recognition contained in the bill.

auk major criticism of the bill is that the time limits should
be pure -flexible.

;'lout- consideration of our comments is appreciated.

Respectfully

-__hn Sinclatir,
Vice-President
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_Zeno to
SELXET 40..11411 oNtl*MIAN ArrAlets

Z0310

The following tribes, tribal officers, or organizations
submitted a:statement and covering letter identical-to
that submitted by the Northwest Florida Creek Tribe which
appears after this listing.

Joseph Pierte, Jr, Chairman
Tunica - Biloxi Tribe,
Kenner, Louisiana

Choctaw - Apache of Ebarb
Raymond L. Kbarb, Administrator
Noble, Louisiana

Clifton - Choctaw Reservation, Inc.
Amos Tyler, Chairman
Mora, Louisiana

Creek Nation East of the Mi inpi, Inc.,
Eddie Leon Tullis, Chairman
Atmore, Alabama

The Grand Traverse Band of
Ottawas and Chippewa=
Bradley G. Dnhamel, Coordi
for recognition

Buttonn Bay, Michigan

Nanma, Alliance, Inc., .

Howard J. Dion. Chairman
Dulac, Louisiana

The LodisianaBand of Choctaw Indians, Inc
Dette Rainwater; Chairperson
Baton Bongo, Louisana

her Vieux Desert Indian Community
Sandra M;)Garrison
tiatersmeet, Michigan

The Buren Potawatomi Band of
the Potawatomi Nation

; David Madston, Chairman
Fulton, Michigan

i3



135

orthwest 'FloridaCree
P.-0. Box 462. Pensacola, Florida 3259Z 904-432-9639

April 28,. 1978

The Honorable Senator James Abourerk
Chairman, Senate Relent Committee on Indian Affairs
5331 Dirksen Senate Office Building .

Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Abouresk:

There are many - Indian tribes;across the United States
= who were not able to dqmonstrate their support of H. 2375, "a
bill to eatablish an amini$tratve procedure and guidelines ,

to be followed by the Department of the Interior in its decision
to acknowledge the existence of certain tribes," in the hearing
you crnducted Apr41 18, 1978...Wejtope that you w1,11 therefore
accept the following statement aa a part.e&the recorded
testimony to be published with the hearings on this bill.

Sincerely,

Ouford L. Re
Chairman



Many of us have nought federal recognition of Cur

atstua as an Indian tribe steadfastly since the early 1800's.

In the course of this struggle, the federal agencies -.,

responsible for the administration of Indian policy have

continually neglected our rights.and repeatedly ignored 61e

piece pf our leaders. Our tribes han'bPen forced into

pobktioA of, greet vulnerability. Our cultures have been

suppresspd, our lands have been stolen, and our tribal

governments, have been undermined. AR art ultimate insult,

federal officials have recently refused to help in saying that=

there lb no administrative precedure%for them.to use in
.

granting us the basic recognition of our rights under federal

law. Your bill, S. 2375, is the swat comprehensivl attempt

which has ever been made to' co. Rtek this contipuous.and A'

egious assault on the rights of Ipdian tbea.`

We find that, the objections reined against the bill

are unfounded.

The tatio al Cong'ress of American Indiana, whose

leadership opposes the bill, voted on Mardi 29, U78, to

aupport 12 principles on federal-tribal recognition which are

embodied in the bill. Ten of those principles are paraphrased

from the Final Report of the American Indian Policy Review
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STATEMENT IN SOFPORT OF THE AMER INDIAN TRIRAd. RECOGNITION ACT
Page 2 -

Commission. Principles 7, 9 10, -and 11,,-in fact, contain

wording from the conclusion found orr.,page 479 of that Report.

The understandable concern of recognized tribes that

their funds should not be decreased when additional tribes
6

become recognized fa certainly answered by S. 2375, section

2(A)(4 ) which says, "Such congressional action shall not entail

a diminishment of services and assistance to those tribes whose

existence is already acknowledged;" and section 4(iy which

provides an additional safeguard for the financial interests of

recognized tfibes. No governmental action could go farther

toward protecting the financial base,of recognized tribes't411

those provisions of S. 2375 if enacted into law.

The concern expressed by NCAI's leadership that

recognition of the rights of unrecognized tribes would somehow

diminish the rights of recognizid tribes is based on ignorancevr,
4f

The unrecognized tribes have endued the same asanults which

all tribes have endured. In, some cases, they have e ercicId

their rights even more firmly than their recognized br thers

have been able to. There are no real differences be -een

recognized and unrecognized tribes. The only factor/separating

tribbs is the federal government's arbitrary and inconsistent

policy. NCAI pointed out this fact in their first three

principles of their position on federal-tribal recbgnitidh
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STATEMENT IN SUPPORT OF THE -
'Page 3

NHIAN TRIBAL COCNITON ACT

There are people who express the concern that there,

inust be r'igid standards for recOgnizing tribes, and at the same

time oppose the Senate bill. Yet there has never been a more

comprehensive or detailed set of criteria than that contained

in the bill. Section 5(a) lists identifying.factoza which can

only be met by genuine Indian tribes. The hill would not allow

non-Indians access to Indian money. Each group would_ havo to

meet the bill's standards in Ordare by recognized as an

Indian tribe, so it is absurd for critics to say the bill

grants "wholesale" recognition. The bill presents 4 cleat,

firm method with safeguards to consistently determine that all

Indian tribes will receive the rights, protection, and services

which the7 are justly entitled to.

.FureheiMore, it is important to point out that the

bill would not diminish services which ANA (ONAPEETA (DOW.,

HUD, and other agencies direct to Indian communities' who .choose

not to identify themselves an ribes'nor to seem federal

recognition as tribes.

Am additional objection, hat the bill actually impedes

federal efforts to recognize tribes, could not be farther from

the truth. The bill primarily addresses those tribes whose,

struggles for recognition have been longstanding and are now

well-known are familiar with the Catch-22 obstacles that have
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STATEMENT N SUPPORT OF THE AMERICAN INDIAN TRIBAL RECOGNITIQN ACT
.Page 4

always been used to frustrate the honest efforts of our leaders.

Tribes without lands have been told they must have Indian land;

tribes which had Indian land have been told they must have trust

land; tribes with trust allettaents have been told they must have

tribal land. In areas where Indian governments were illegal,

tribes have been told they must have exercised governmental

authority. Where tribal customs and religions had been

euppreaced by non - Indian people, the United States has requited

tribes to'speak their native languages and demonstrate their

aboriginal ceremonies. Finally, coma tribes have found that

when they are officially. "recognized" their rights are'not fully

protected_ For the tribes, the etruggla for recognition I-8 like

jumping through one hoop after another; and for the bureaucrats; 9

recognition is a shell game where none of the shells contain 4,

prize.

The Interior bepartment has been so negligent in its
074

approach to this basic problem of recognition that responsibility

has necessarily been placed on the Congress to press for a

solution_ The first action taken by the Ineeflor Department to

create administrative procedures was brought about solely by

pressure from the Policy Review Comm on and the development of

your bill.

r
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STATEMENT IN SUPPORT OF THE AMERICAN INDIAN TRIBAL RECOGNITION:ACT
Page 5

It is your stand which protects us from unending

bureaucratic procrastination even today.

The Interior Dopartment's Dra±t Reg ations do not

attempt to understand $ituatton facing unr razed tribes

nor the historical circumstances which have br

situation into existence. Their object is simply to allow wide

bureaucratic diilaraelon and to simplify administration of Indian

programs without regard to Indian rights.
0.

You haN our full support ac you stand firm

defense, of our rights and as you promote S. 2375.

With kindest regards, I am,

.Sincerely,

inr the

II

'Buford L, Rdiin, Chairman
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The Confederated Tribes of G4170 Ronde Indians
= Mary Kimsey-Tribal Council Chairman
E.O. Box 94
Grand Ronde, Oregon 97347

May 15, 1975

The Honorable .Times Abqurzek
Roos' 3331 Dirksn Office Bldg.
First and Constitution Ave.
Washington, D.C. 20510

Recently, I wrote to you concerning the restoration bill you were to
introduce this session. 1,have not seen or heard anything pertaining to this
peticuler bill.

I reclUved,a copy of the kill and the restoration.from your office
several weekn ago. I also submitted some ideag you requested. That 10
tailor. he bill to fit some of our needs.

we are very interested in thin piece of legislation. I have-heard
and read of the Meads and Cunningham bill to abolish all Indian Treaties.

Thin bill and many others drew e lot of 1.nterest during a discussion
recently at en Indian Education conference. The ramifications were
of concern as to what effect they would have on- Indian -Eduction.

Pleasz send any additional developments on the restoration bill to
the return add ess above.

Sincelily

ribal Council

145
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CO LITZ INDIAN TRIBE

May 25, 1978

The Honorable James k, Aboure2k
331, Dirksen Senate Office Building
Waahington,, B,C. 20510

Dear Senator About

Enclosed is the R lution of the Tribal Council of the Cowlitz
Indian Tribe urgi_g support of 5_2375 and asking that it be movedout of Committee. We have contacted other members of the SelectCommittee- '

iTilage it nr-7:1
in) 1978

Senator, there are people like u_s,.clear out here in the Pacific'
Northwest, that are saddened by the _ act that you do nit plan torun for the Senate again. You will be sorely missed. Who will
replace you, with your true underatanding of the needs-of IndianPeople.

However, we do want you to know'tilat we are extremely grateful
for the good work you have done for the Indian population of ourgreat country.

Very truly yours,

-,--

JosepH'E. Cloquet, Chairman
COWL/TZ INDIAN TRIBE

Enclosure

JECicsw
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COWLITZ RESOLUTION #.33-78

WHEREAS, The Cowlitz Tribe has existed for time d memory
and i5 well documented by all early historians 0 e Pacific
Northwest; and

WHEREAS, Decades have gaha by, and in spice of the early
promises made by the Ut4tLd Stat and because the CowlitK.
were a peaceful people who Lough 4ith the United Statbs in
the Indian Wars there seemed littl `-assn for the government
to reat with them; and

WHEW'S, The fact that the Cowlitz and,many other tribes have
maintaine4 their tribal identity in spite of d riek ofa land
base showX an impressivedetermination to survive in spite of
incredibld hardships and forces designed to destroy them.

E. FORE, BE IT RESOLVED, By the Cowlitz Tribal Council that;
Cowlitz Tribal Council fully endorses 5.2175, for themselves,
for all other tribes that qualify and urge that the bill ha

moved out of'CZErTlittee and through the Senate-.

BE IT FURTHER. RESOLVED, That the Senate Select Committee and
Senators Jackson and Magnuson be notified of our Resolution.

CERTIFICATION

The foregoing Resolution was adopted at the regular meeting of:
the Cowlitz Tribal Council on May 20. 1978, held in Longview, ,

Wasbfgton at which a quorum was present and passed by a vote
of- 17 for and 0 against.

SIGNED
-_rman

Cdtzl JAZ Tribal Council_
rOWLITz INDIAN TRIBE

147
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HURON POTAWAT
UWE
1978 ,

ATHENS INDIAN RESERVATION L I TEliaru-G
FuLToN, MICHIGAN 49052

Congress of the 1 iced States
Rouse of(Represe: ati
Washington, D.C. 05

Dear Congressman

In its final report to o6ngress, the American Indian Policy Review
Commission recommended that "procedures be established eo that all
American Indian Tribes will be guaranteed their unidUe relationship
with the United States."

December 15, 1977, the chaiman of the Senate Select ComMittep on
Indian Affairn, Senator James Abourezk, introduced 5,2375. This
bill would establish guidelines nd net up proaedu for the h

Department of Interior to acknowIvdge --Fed, al relat onship with
numberous tribes.

This Ue we learned that the Select Committee on Indian Affairs
staff said,.there in no interest in 5.2375 and no the bill is going
nowhere.

The time for action in now Tbe-Huron Band of Potawatomi Indian
people consisting of 500 plus members petitioned the Secretary to
acknowledge Tribat existence and eligibility for Bureau services
March S, 1972, the Huron Rand has met all the Federal Government
guidelines in the past and at the present time are updating, verifying
tho Tribal-Roll, and could meet all requirements in 5.2375. The
Huron Band of Indian people has the suppOrt of the State of Michigan,
co municipalities, and local governing bodies in its quht
for f--al Recognition, It is in support of 5.2375. Anything you
can do to keep the, idea to establish concrete guidelines alive would
be appreciated.



Congressman Drown
Rage Two
May 2.3, 1978

CU;
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dames K. Abourezk, Chairman (D. South
Dewey F. Bartlett, (R. Oklahoma)
Mark O. Hatfield (R. Oregon)
John Meleher, (D. Montana)
Howard M. Metzenbaum (D. Ohio)
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May 25, 3.978

Senator lames K. Ahoereak-
3317 Dirksen Senate Off-ice Dui ding
Washington, D. C. 20510

Nae

pear Senator Aiion k;

This is to request your
included i- S 2375 out
earlieat p- sible date.

upport for movimg the legislation,
Committee for action at the

.5 2375 has great implications for Indian people -cross
our Nation an well as'in North Carolina, and we will
greatly appreciate your support and assistance int.this
matter.

We need your support to move S 2375 out of Committee and
.

your endorsement in the U. S. Senate.



__a
Please direct all reepons

147

0;

Janie Maynor Locklear, Cjlairperson
NC. Recognition Committee
Post-Office Box 68 .

Pembroke, N. C.- 28372

Phone:, 521-2401
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t. TALLY
Me. Out..

Mae

t al eckssoubig

Ahusw if prmidaitin

Attie Arttithiog

inMali 27611

June 6,-1978

The Honorable Robert Tiorgan
1251. Dirksen Senate Office Building
Washington, D. C. 20510

Dear Bob;

F1M.
vi..

1.1..suMECA. Vicg .asaaa
et...M11.1ilegA&cao. a.. oota.cft

I am writing to urge the Passage of U. S. Senate Bill 2375
which will set Federal recognition for Indians. This bill
will help our North Carolina Indiafts by giving them the
opportunity to apply for Federal recognition= 'Hopefully,
this will help them to receive services through the.
Bureau of Indian Affairs which would certainly help the
Indian people in our area.

.

I shall look forward to hearing from you and shell
appreciate any suggestions that you have expediting
this bill. ,

IST;:j

Copies to;
The Honorable James Aboureck,*,--
The Honorable Howard Metielboum
Thelionorable John Delcher
The Honorable Mark Hatfield
The Honorable Benry.De

Sincerely yours,

DirEl5. Tally
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[ The following list.of
tribes which have applied to theBureau of Indian Affairs for recognition was submitted byVictor B. Roybal; Jr., tribal secretary for the Tiwa IndianTribe, Pueblo Tortugas San, Juan de GuadaluP6, New Mexico]

ration of Groups

Aboriginal Swinomish
Mr. 'Harold Guard

Vest Office Box lir
Friday Harbor, Washington 98250

Antelope Valley Indian Community
Mr. Wesley Dick
Post Office Box 35
COleville, California 96107

Cherokee Indians of Georgia, Inc.
Mr. Janes Big Oak Lowery
1516 14th AVenue:
Columbus, Georgia 31901

Chickahominay Indian Tritr
mr. CL Oliver Adkins
RFD 1, Box 226
Providence Forge, Virginia 23140

ne.

Chinook Indian Tribe, Inc;
Post Office Box 372
Ilweco, Washington 98624

Choctaw Nation United Remnant Band
Sherlene Sheep Woman Or_
Solomon BrOkeshoulder
Box 283
Bellbrook, Ohio, 45305

Choctaw of La Salle, %vides and
St. Tammany Parrishes
% Mr. Norris Tyler
Route # 1 Box 37
Mora, Louisiana 71455

Coos Tribe of Indians
Mr. Russell Anderson
Box 3506
Ccos Bay, Oregon 97420
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Creek rndian Confederacy
MrS..V1vian Williamson
Route $7 Box 663 -.

PenSaoola, Florida 3.2506.,
xe

Creek Nation East of the Miss
Mr. Houston L. Mo Ghee
Route #3, pox 287
AtinOre# Rieaama 36502

Creeks East of the Mississippi
Mr. John Wesley Thanley
Post Office Box 123
Molino, Florida 32577

150
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Cowlitz Tribal Council
2815 Bale Lane East

7aCOmai4Washington.98424

Eastern.Fequot Indians of Connecticut
Mr. Roy Sebastian
Lantern Hill Reser
RFD #7, Box 941'
Ledyard, Connecticut 06339

Etowah CherOkee,
Mr: L. D....Hester

1276 North Avenue N.E.
Alanta, Georgia 30307

Four Hole Indian CTganization
Mr. Robert Davidson
Route #j: Box 42 F
Ridgeville, South Carolina 29472

Gay'Read Wampancag
State Road, Gay Head:RFD
Chilmark, Massachusetts 02535

Happy Camp Karok Tribe, Inc.
David A. Titus
Post Office Box 716
Happy Camp, California 96039



:Tara Cisme Broodyh
iaco ReservatiOn
Massachusetts 61519,

Hatteras TUscarora
Vermon Locklaar,

Route t3 Box 47 A
Saxton, North Carolina

4

'Houma Alliance
rnor

28363

Huron POtawatomi Band
Mr. David Mackety-'
Route 01
Fulton, Michigan 48505

Idaho Delaware
0 Mt. W. Anthony Park
Park and Meyleman
Bo* 2762
Base, Idaho 83701

., Ione Band
I Sacramento Area Director -

Bureau of Indian Affairs,
Post Office Box 15740
1800 Tribute Road
Sacramento, California 95813

Jamestown ClaIlam
Jamestown Tribal Council
Route 0 2
Squim, Washington 95982

Jena Band of Louisiana Choctaw
Mr. Clyde Jackson
Post Office Box 21
Trout,_ Louisiana 71342

Kikiallus
Mr, Alfonso Baroson
Route 01B
Mount Vernon, Washington 98273
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KLLTeyaay Corporation
931 Meat Main Street

'la Cajon, California 92020

Lac Vieux Pesert
Mr. John MC Oeihick

t Office Box 118
Water t,, Michigan p969

(
Little Shell Band of rth.Dakota
MS.:Mary Z. Wilson,

Dunseith,iorth Dakota 58329

Lower Band of Chinooks
Mr. Kent Elliott

Skatokawa, Washington 9 647

Lower 'Muskogee Creek'
Mr. Neal Mc Cormick
Route I 1
Tama Reservation
Cairo, Georgia 31728

Mashpee Wampanoag
Route #130

Mashpee, Massaathusetts 02649

Mattaponi
Mr, Curtis L. CUstalow, Sr.
130( 178

West Point, Virg a 23161

Mitchell Band of In_ians
Dennis F. Cent
187 Spring Street W.

Friday Harbour, Washington 98250

Mohegan Indian Community
Mohegan Citizens Actidn Committe
Mr. Richard H. Fawcett
105 Fitch Hill Road '

Uncasville, Connecticut 06382 ,

Moo Lake Indian Community
Mr, Louie Andrews
Post Office Box 131
Lee Vining, California 93541
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Rivef Del's
-8r. William =Lee Little Soldier
1536 Stone Street
P(.1010, Colorado 81003

Muskogee Creek Indian Nation
East of the Mississippi:
8r. Sam Blue
Post °Woe Box 817
Perry, adridd32347

Narragansett
S Allan van Gjstel
Goodwin, Procter and Hoar
28 State Street
Boston, Massachusetts 02109

c,s

Noo4iha-Ha
, Arlene Seody

%Stella Long
1120 Huff Road
Burlington, Washington 98233,

Northern Michigan Ottawa
911 Frkklin
Petoskey, Michigan 497701.

Northwest Florida Creek Indian Council
Mr. Buford Rolin ti

Post Office Box 462
Pensacola, Florida 32592

Orleans Karok Council
MS. La Verne Glaze
or Mark Allison
Post Office Box 265
Orleans, California 95556

Tamunkey
Techuseh Deerfoot Cook
Kingi111am, Virginia 0

Pascua _ ui
825 W. C lle Ventura 3

on, izona 85705
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Paugusset Nation
Mr. Aureluis H. Piper.

Indian Reservation
427 eltb6 Road
Trutribullo Connecticut 06611

Piscataw.iy

Mr. William Redwing Tayac
Route 4 7 Boni 162 A
1481dorf, Maryland 20601

Plumes County Indians, Inc.
Mr. tan Vincent
Post Office Box 833
206 Main Street

Greenville, Calif° i1a 95947

Principal Creek Indian Nation
East of the Mississippi
Mr. Arthur Turner
Pat Office Box 201
Florala, Alabama 36442

anncck
_r,, -Captain 0. Nelson':

IndianNeck, Virginia 23077

h Tribe of Indians
_S erintendant
Western Washington Agency ,

3006 Colby Street, Federal Bldg.
Eve on 98201

San Juan de Guadalupe Tiwa
Mr. Victor E. Roybal, Jr.
1120 South Locust Street
Las Cruces, New Mexico 880

Schaghticoke Tribe of Indians
% Mr. John Crosskey

-Bay, Berry and Howard
One Constitution Plaza
Hartford, Connecticut 06103
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-1511Wwnee,Nation United Remnant Band,

Mr; TilkftAIS.-,CT Mr. Nas'Naga

Post Office Box
Xenia, Ohint4538

Shinfiecook
Mrs. Harriett
gatTOffice Box 1206
Southampton, New York 11968

Snotmaish Tribe of Indians
Mr. Alfred Cowl,
Snohomish Corrapooding Secretary.
5101 270,Avenue West
Everett, Washington 98203

Snoguahoie
MS. Helen C. Haivey.
20204 117th S. E.
Kent, Washington 98031

Stailacoam Tribe
Joan K. Marshall
2212` A Street
Tacoma, Washingtc 98402

Stillagoamish Tribe of Indians
Mrs. Ester Ross
Post Office Box 552
Bellin ham, Washington 98225

Swan Crpek and Black Rive Chippewas
t Mrs. Edna M. SilVerthorne
Box 107.
Dixon, Montana 59831

or
Swan Creek and Black River Chipewas
% Mr. Robert [antis
Box 624
Ottawa, Kansas 66067

Tcinook Indians
Mrs. Karleen F. Mc Kenzie
5621 Alaincnt Drive
Klamath Falls, Oregon 97601
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Duwamish Indidi Tribe
4 First Avenue South

--Eaten, 'Washington 98148

Tigua
Post Office BOx 17579
Ysleta Station
El Paso, Texas 79917

.Traditional Kickapoo Indians
of Eagle Pass
II*. Walter W. Brower
EXecutive Directed .

Texas Indian Compisdion:
1011 Alston
LivingstOn, Texas 77351

Tunica-Biloxi Indian 'Community
of'Loull!ians
S Governor
State of Louisiana
Post Office Box 44243
State Capitol
Baton Rouge, Louisiana 70604

TUscaroras of Eastern North Carolina
Mr._.1Os Strickland
Route -3 Box 67 A
maxton, North Carolina 28364

Tuscola United Cherokee Tribe
of Florida, Inc.
Mr. H. A. Rhoden
Post Office Box S
Geneva, Florida 32732

United Cherokee Nation
Mr. Thunderbird Webber
418 Flint Avenue
Albany, Georgia 31701

Waccamaw Siouan Development Ass_
Mr. Jim Vann
Route 1 pox 109
Bolton, North Carolina 28423

Warroad Chippewa
James Boucha
Box 336

Warroad, Minna o_ 56763

ation

(j
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